

Strong Start Academy

STRONG START ACADEMY ELEMENTARY SCHOOL AT THE TONY HSIEH EDUCATION CENTER

BOARD MEETING AGENDA 01/14/25

Published on January 8, 2025 at 10:37 AM PST

Date and Time

Tuesday January 14, 2025 at 9:00 AM PST

Location

City Hall, 495 S Main St, First Floor, Las Vegas, NV 89101

Agenda

		Purpose	Presenter	Time
I.	Opening Items			9:00 AM
	A. Call the Meeting to Order		Lorna James- Cervantes	5 m
	B. Record Attendance		Lorna James- Cervantes	1 m
	C. Public Comment		Lorna James- Cervantes	3 m

Comment during this portion of the agenda must be limited to matters on the agenda for action. If you wish to be heard, come forward and give your name for the record.

			Purpose	Presenter	Time
		The amount of discussion, as well as the amount of allowed, will be limited to three (3) minutes absent may also be given by calling 1-415-655-0001 and 842 7718 followed by the # sign.	Board approval	. Public comment	
	D.	Approve Minutes from December 12, 2024 Board Meeting.	Approve Minutes	Lorna James- Cervantes	1 m
II.	Fin	ance			9:10 AM
	Α.	Report by Kristin Dietz from EdTec on Strong Start Academy budget and financial reports.	Discuss	Kristin Dietz	10 m
III.	Exe	ecutive Update			9:20 AM
	Α.	Report by the Executive Director on the status of on-going marketing efforts, open-enrollment, and recruiting.	Discuss	Miriam Benitez	5 m
	В.	Discussion regarding the results of the FY24 Preliminary Financial Performance Framework Ratings	FYI		
	C.	Discussion for possible action regarding the metrics for measuring the rate of improvement of performance for students who receive Read by Grade 3 educational services.	Vote	Miriam Benitez	5 m
	D.	Discussion for possible action to approve the updated 2024-2025 Special Education Policies and Procedures Manual and Forms.	Vote	Miriam Benitez	5 m
IV.	Gov	vernance			9:35 AM
	Α.	Discussion for possible action to select a new Board Treasurer.	Vote	Lorna James- Cervantes	5 m
V.	Fac	ilities			

VI. Citizens Participation

Purpose Presenter

Time

Public comment during this portion of the agenda must be limited to matters within the jurisdiction of the Board. No subject may be acted upon by the Board unless that subject is on the agenda and is scheduled for action. If you wish to be heard, come forward and give your name for the record. The amount of discussion on any single subject, as well as the amount of time any single speaker is allowed, may be limited. Public comment may also be given by calling 1-415-655-0001 and entering access code number 2662 842 7718 followed by the # sign.

VII. Closing Items

Α.	Adjourn Meeting	FYI
----	-----------------	-----

Facilities are provided throughout City Hall for the convenience of persons with disabilities. Reasonable efforts will be made to assist and accommodate persons with disabilities or impairments. If you need an accommodation to attend and participate in this meeting, please call Missy Fredriksen at 702-229-6242 and advise of your need at least 48 hours in advance of the meeting. Dial 7-1-1 for Relay Nevada.

THIS MEETING WAS PROPERLY NOTICED AND POSTED AT THE FOLLOWING LOCATIONS IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE NOTICING STANDARDS AS OUTLINED IN NRS 241.020: Strong Start Academy Elementary School website www.clvstrongstartes.org City Hall, 495 S Main St, 1st floor, Las Vegas, NV 89101 The Nevada Public Notice website – notice.nv.gov

Coversheet

Report by Kristin Dietz from EdTec on Strong Start Academy budget and financial reports.

Section: Item: and financial reports.	II. Finance A. Report by Kristin Dietz from EdTec on Strong Start Academy budget
Purpose: Submitted by:	Discuss
Related Material:	SSAES Financial Presentation 250103kd.pdf

Strong Start Academy Financial Update November 2024 Forecast

KRISTIN DIETZ JANUARY 2024





Contents

- Forecast Update November 2024
- Cash Flow Projections
- Grant Summary
- Balance Sheet
- Compliance Tasks
- Exhibits



Strong Start Academy - STRONG START ACADEMY ELEMENTARY SCHOOL AT THE TONY HSIEH EDUCATION CENTER - Agenda - Tuesday January 14, 2025 at 9:00 AM

2024–25 Forecast Update – November

5

2024–25 Forecast Update

Forecast increased \$12k primarily due to federal grant amendments, offset by staffing

		2024-25	2024-25	Variance
		Budget	Current Forecast	
	Revenue from Local Sources	1,662,457	1,662,625	168
Revenue	State Revenue	2,246,868	2,296,211	49,343
Revenue	Federal Revenue	275,828	406,061	130,233
	Total Revenue	4,185,153	4,364,897	179,744
	Personnel Services-Salaries	1,845,988	2,061,604	(215,616)
	Personnel Services-Employee Benefits	918,010	1,012,529	(94,518)
	Professional and Tech Services	467,172	438,294	28,879
	Property Services	113,865	94,203	19,662
Expenses	Other Services	83,867	91,979	(8,111)
	Supplies	498,292	395,556	102,736
	Depreciation Expense	6,747	6,433	314
	Debt Service and Miscellaneous	1,083	2,626	(1,543)
	Total Expenses	3,935,025	4,103,223	(168,198)
	Operating Income	250,128	261,674	11,546
	Beginning Balance (Audited)	1,886,779	1,777,098	(109,681)
	Operating Income	250,128	261,674	11,546
Ending Fund Bala	ance (incl. Depreciation)	2,136,908	2,038,772	(98,135)
Ending Fund Bala	ance as % of Expenses	54.3%	49.7%	-4.6%

Forecast Update – November 2024 vs October 2024

Forecast increased \$25k from prior month due to addition of new IDEA EXN grant not budgeted



BOTTOM LINE IMPACT	NOTES
236,987	
24,688	IDEA EXN grant not budgeted (covers partial SpEd salary)
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
	IMPACT 236,987

2024–25 Cash Projection



Forecasting to end the year with strong cash, current balance = 200 Days Cash On Hand



2024-25 Grants Summary



All grants on track to be fully spent by due dates, with % remaining shown below



Balance Sheet as of November 2024



Financial metrics remain very strong

		Jun FY2024	Nov FY2025	YTD Change	Notes
	Cash Balance	1,583,406	2,246,808	663,402	
Assets	Current Assets	444,695	205,930	(238,765)	Accounts receivable
ASSELS	Capital Assets	52,558	52,558	-	Depreciable assets
	Other Assets	2,411,702	2,411,702	-	PERS deferred asset
	Total Assets	4,492,362	4,916,999	424,637	
	Current Liabilities	345,405	142,835	(202,570)	Accounts payable
Liabilities &	Long-Term Liabilities	2,369,857	2,369,857	-	PERS deferred liability
Equity	Beginning Net Assets	1,738,124	1,777,100	38,976	Audited - Government-wide
	Net Income (Loss) to Date	38,976	627,207	588,231	
	Total Liabilities &	4,492,362	4,916,999	424,637	

\$2.5M in Liquid Assets, and \$143k of Liabilities Equity/Fund Balance of \$2.4M (59% reserve)

Powered by BoardOnTrack

Compliance Tasks

	9
- 7	

Name	What	When	Status
NRS 387 Staffing	Contains info on enrollment, staffing, and allocation of \$	1/1	Submitted
Capital Improvement Plan	Five-year spending plan on capital purchases (property, plant, and equipment)	1/19	Submitted
Q2 Financials	Balance Sheet and Income Statement through 12/31/24	2/1	In Progress

Strong Start Academy - STRONG START ACADEMY ELEMENTARY SCHOOL AT THE TONY HSIEH EDUCATION CENTER - Agenda - Tuesday January 14, 2025 at 9:00 AM

Exhibits

Y

xt.

Powered by BoardOnTrack

		Actual		YTD	Budget & Forecast						
	Sep	Oct	Νον	Actual YTD	Approved Budget v1	Previous Forecast	Current Forecast	Previous Forecast vs. Current Forecast	Approved Budget v1 vs. Current Forecast	Current Forecast Remaining	% Current Forecast Spent
SUMMARY											
Revenue											
Revenue from Local Sources	250,000	168	502,828	752,996	1,662,457	1,662,625	1,662,625	-	168	909,629	45%
State Revenue	170,746	233,941	363,365	1,128,995	2,246,868	2,296,211	2,296,211	-	49,343	1,167,216	49%
Federal Revenue	35,839	25,214	70,910	142,844	275,828	380,965	406,061	25,097	130,233	263,217	35%
Total Revenue	456,586	259,323	937,103	2,024,835	4,185,153	4,339,801	4,364,897	25,097	179,744	2,340,062	46%
_											
Expenses Personnel Services-Salaries	166,900	166,644	166,086	689,788	1,845,988	2,061,235	2,061,604	(369)	(215,616)	1,371,817	33%
Personnel Services-Salaries Personnel Services-Employee Benefits	79,646	68,659	70,789	329,663	918,010	1,012,489	1,012,529	(309)	(215,010) (94,518)	682,866	33%
Professional and Tech Services	28,230	16,747	53,708	122,113	467,172	438,294	438,294	(39)	28,879	316,180	28%
Property Services	7.862	8,807	6,143	36,562	113,865	438,294 94,203	438,294 94,203		19.662	57,641	39%
Other Services	14,357	3,261	8,561	39,915	83,867	94,203 91,979	94,203		(8,111)	52,063	43%
Supplies	68,084	43,264	35,502	177,345	498,292	395,556	395,556		102,736	218,211	43%
Depreciation Expense	00,004	43,204	35,502	177,545	498,292	6,433	6,433		314	6,433	43%
Depreciation Expense Debt Service and Miscellaneous	- 54	- 80	- 129	- 2.242	1,083	2.626	2,626		(1,543)	384	85%
Total Expenses	365,133	307,460	340,918	1,397,628	3,935,025	4,102,814	4,103,223	(409)	(1,543)	2,705,595	34%
i otai Expenses	565,155	307,400	340,310	1,397,020	3,333,023	4,102,014	4,105,225	(403)	(100,190)	2,703,333	5470
Operating Income	91,453	(48,138)	596,185	627,207	250,128	236,987	261,674	24,688	11,546	(365,533)	
Fund Balance											
Beginning Balance (Unaudited)					1,886,779	2,045,994	2,045,994				
Audit Adjustment					1,000,779	(268,896)	(268,896)				
Operating Income					250,128	236,987	261,674				
					230,120	230,907	201,074				
Ending Fund Balance					2,136,908	2,014,085	2,038,772				
Total Revenue Per ADE					19,023	19,726	19,840				
Total Expenses Per ADE					17,886	18,649	18,651				
Operating Income Per ADE					1,137	1,077	1,189				
Fund Balance as a % of Expenses					54.3%	49.1%	49.7%				

		Actual			Budget & Forecast						
									Approved		
								Previous	Budget v1 vs.	Current	% Current
					Approved	Previous	Current	Forecast vs.	Current	Forecast	Forecast
	Sep	Oct	Nov	Actual YTD	Budget v1	Forecast	Forecast	Current Forecast	Forecast	Remaining	Spent
KEY ASSUMPTIONS											
Enrollment Breakdown											
Enrollment Summary											
K-3					186	186	186	-	-		
4-6					34	34	34	-	-		
Total ADE					220	220	220	-	-		

			Actual		YTD			Budget	& Forecast			
		Sep	Oct	Νον	Actual YTD	Approved Budget v1	Previous Forecast	Current Forecast	Previous Forecast vs. Current Forecast	Approved Budget v1 vs. Current Forecast	Current Forecast Remaining	% Current Forecast Spent
REVENUE												
Revenue fr	om Local Sources											
1900	Other Local Revenue	-	168	-	168	-	168	168		168	-	100%
1920	Contributions and Donations From Private Sources	250,000	-	500,000	750,000	1,662,457	1,662,457	1,662,457		-	912,457	45%
1990	Other Local Revenue-Miscellaneous		-	2.828	2.828	-	-	-		-	(2.828)	
	SUBTOTAL - Revenue from Local Sources	250,000	168	502,828	752,996	1,662,457	1,662,625	1,662,625		168	909,629	45%
											·	
State Reve	nue											
3110.201	PCFP - Base Funding	158,469	202,213	338,810	1,016,430	2,071,080	2,071,080	2,071,080	-	-	1,054,650	49%
3254	PCFP - ELL	12,003	12,003	24,006	72,017	110,423	144,034	144,034	-	33,611	72,017	50%
3255	PCFP - FRL	275	275	549	1,647	-	3,295	3,295	-	3,295	1,647	50%
3270	State SpEd	-	19,451	-	38,901	65,365	77,802	77,802	-	12,437	38,901	50%
	SUBTOTAL - State Revenue	170,746	233,941	363,365	1,128,995	2,246,868	2,296,211	2,296,211	-	49,343	1,167,216	49%
Federal Re												
4500.633	Title I	21.300	2,016	-	23,316	37.360	107,190	107,190		69.829	83.874	22%
4500.639	IDEA	12,783	2,870	19,381	37,675	21,629	26,874	51,971	25,097	30,342	14,296	72%
4500.658	Title III-LEP	702	2,010		2,652	5,633	11,998	11,998		6,365	9,345	22%
4500.709	Title II	-	-	-	_,	19.401	19,401	19,401	-	-	19,401	0%
4500.715	Title IV – Well-Rounded Education	1,000	-	-	1,000	4,805	8,273	8,273	-	3,468	7,273	12%
4500.742	ARP ESSER III (84.425D)	53	-	-	661	-	661	661	-	661	-	100%
4500.780	AB495, Other pass-through funds	-	-	-	5,683	-	14,068	14,068	-	14,068	8,385	40%
4500.802	NSLP	-	20,328	51,529	71,857	187,000	192,500	192,500	-	5,500	120,643	37%
	SUBTOTAL - Federal Revenue	35,839	25,214	70,910	142,844	275,828	380,965	406,061	25,097	130,233	263,217	35%
TOTAL RE	VENUE	456,586	259,323	937,103	2,024,835	4,185,153	4,339,801	4,364,897	25,097	179,744	2,340,062	46%
		i										

			Actual		YTD			Budget	& Forecast			
			Autua		115			Duuger		Approved		
									Previous	Budget v1 vs.	Current	% Current
						Approved	Previous	Current	Forecast vs.	Current	Forecast	Forecast
		Sep	Oct	Nov	Actual YTD	Budget v1	Forecast	Forecast	Current Forecast	Forecast	Remaining	Spent
EXPENSES												
Personnel	Services-Salaries											
101	Salaries-Teachers	124,033	124,433	123,996	496,204	1,339,095	1,508,607	1,508,607	-	(169,511)	1,012,403	33%
102	Salaries-Instructional Aides	7,428	5,794	5,003	20,970	55,598	55,598	55,598	-	-	34,628	38%
103	Salaries-Substitute Teachers	-	-	-	-	17,107	-	-	-	17,107	-	
104	Salaries-Licensed Administration	11,434	11,434	11,434	56,325	137,213	137,213	137,213	-	-	80,888	41%
107	Salaries-Other Classified/Support Staff	22,385	22,543	22,229	100,364	241,341	285,310	285,310	-	(43,968)	184,946	35%
151	Salaries-Additional Comp-Teachers	-	-	-	-	55,000	55,000	55,000	-	-	55,000	0%
161	Salaries-Extra Duties-Teachers	1,619	2,354	3,197	15,612	633	19,365	19,365	-	(18,732)	3,753	81%
167	Salaries-Extra Duties-Other Classified and Support Staff	-	85	227	313	-	142	511	(369)	(511)	199	61%
	SUBTOTAL - Personnel Services-Salaries	166,900	166,644	166,086	689,788	1,845,988	2,061,235	2,061,604	(369)	(215,616)	1,371,817	33%
Personnel	Services-Employee Benefits											
210	Employee Benefits - Group Insurance	20,383	12,455	14,661	94,117	237,600	242,710	242,710	-	(5,110)	148,593	39%
220	Employee Benefits - Social Security Contributions	284	236	180	835	1,114	6,625	6,648	(23)	(5,535)	5,814	13%
230	Employee Benefits - Retirement Contributions	53,835	53,608	53,596	220,902	612,389	654,715	654,715	-	(42,327)	433,814	34%
240	Employee Benefits - Medicare Payments	2,369	2,360	2,353	11,035	26,767	29,888	29,893	(5)	(3,126)	18,858	37%
260	Employee Benefits - Unemployment Compensation	(0)	-	(0)	0	30,556	46,243	46,243	-	(15,687)	46,243	0%
270	Employee Benefits - Workers Compensation	2,775	-	-	2,775	9,586	32,308	32,319	(11)	(22,733)	29,544	9%
	SUBTOTAL - Personnel Services-Employee Benefits	79,646	68,659	70,789	329,663	918,010	1,012,489	1,012,529	(39)	(94,518)	682,866	33%
Profession	al and Tech Services											
310	Office/Administrative Services	322	317	220	1,407	3,876	5,207	5,207		(1,332)	3,800	27%
320	Professional Educational Services	8,483	8,101	10,982	29,174	166,075	206,220	206,220		(40,145)	177,046	14%
331	Training & Development Services - Teachers	-	-	3,500	3,925	54,623	23,561	23,561		31,062	19,636	17%
340	Other Professional Services	7,200	1,862	31,097	48,071	68,490	91,595	91,595	-	(23,105)	43,524	52%
340.1	Business Service Fees	5,896	5,896	5,896	29,479	70,750	70,750	70,750	-	-	41,271	42%
345	Marketing Services	-	-	-	-	6,180	7,000	7,000	-	(820)	7,000	0%
350	Technical Services	572	572	572	2,860	10,877	6,864	6,864	-	4,013	4,004	42%
351	Data Processing & Coding Services	5,757	-	1,440	7,197	33,772	26,596	26,596	-	7,176	19,399	27%
352	Other Technical Services	-	-	-	-	1,030	500	500	-	530	500	0%
360	Other specialized services	-	-	-	-	51,500	-	-	-	51,500	-	
	SUBTOTAL - Professional and Tech Services	28,230	16,747	53,708	122,113	467,172	438,294	438,294	-	28,879	316,180	28%
Property S	ervices											
410	Utility Services	5,060	4,111	3,495	21,998	70,040	54,000	54,000	-	16,040	32,002	41%
411	Water and Sewer	1,813	2,147	1,341	6,616	11,330	11,541	11,541	-	(211)	4,925	57%
421	Garbage and Disposal	362	2,150	341	5,300	9,455	12,000	12,000	-	(2,545)	6,700	44%
422	Janitorial and Custodial Services	-	-	-	-	1,030	1,000	1,000	-	30	1,000	0%
430	Repairs and Maintenance Services	-	-	-	150	6,757	5,000	5,000	-	1,757	4,850	3%
441	Rent - Land and Building	-	-	-	-	12	12	12	-	-	12	0%
443	Rentals of Computers and Related Equipment	498	399	837	2,239	13,902	9,900	9,900	-	4,002	7,661	23%
490	Other Purchased Property Services (incl Security, etc)	130	-	130	260	1,339	750	750	-	589	490	35%
	SUBTOTAL - Property Services	7,862	8,807	6,143	36,562	113,865	94,203	94,203	-	19,662	57,641	39%
Other Serv	ices											
519	Student Transportation	-	-	-	-	3,713	10,000	10,000	-	(6,287)	10,000	0%
522	Liability Insurance	10,046	131	3,325	21,406	31,801	33,896	33,896	-	(2,095)	12,490	63%

			Actual		YTD			Budget	& Forecast			
		Sep	Oct	Νον	Actual YTD	Approved Budget v1	Previous Forecast	Current Forecast	Previous Forecast vs. Current Forecast	Approved Budget v1 vs. Current Forecast	Current Forecast Remaining	% Current Forecast Spent
531	Postage	-	-	-	-	5,665	220	220	-	5,445	220	0%
535	Phone & internet services	641	641	630	3,168	8,034	8,442	8,442	-	(408)	5,275	38%
540	Advertising	-	-	-	616	1,030	3,500	3,500	-	(2,470)	2,884	18%
550	Printing and Binding	-	-	-	-	11	-	-	-	11	-	
570	Food Service Management	1,689	371	371	2,431	6,180	5,032	5,032	-	1,148	2,601	48%
580	Travel	-	-	-	-	1,545	5,000	5,000	-	(3,455)	5,000	0%
591	Intereducational, Interagency Purchased Services	1,981	2,118	4,235	12,295	25,889	25,889	25,889	-	-	13,593	47%
	SUBTOTAL - Other Services	14,357	3,261	8,561	39,915	83,867	91,979	91,979	-	(8,111)	52,063	43%
Supplies												
610	General Supplies	3,786	1,965	8,130	20,098	63,647	69,987	69,987	-	(6,340)	49,889	29%
612	Supplies/Equip - Non-IT	-	-	-	9,409	38,500	10,000	10,000	-	28,500	591	94%
630	Food	21,675	24,607	25,497	71,780	192,610	192,500	192,500	-	110	120,720	37%
640	Books and supplies	7,329	-	-	11,276	54,367	11,276	11,276	-	43,090	-	100%
641	Textbooks	-	6,924	1,830	19,339	45,835	45,900	45,900	-	(65)	26,561	42%
650	Supplies- IT related	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	
651	Supplies - Technology - Software	-	314	-	359	7,770	691	691	-	7,079	333	52%
652	Supplies/Equipment - Information Technology Related	-	-	-	-	38,136	11,000	11,000	-	27,136	11,000	0%
653	Web-based and similar programs	35,294	9,455	44	45,085	57,427	54,201	54,201	-	3,226	9,116	83%
	SUBTOTAL - Supplies	68,084	43,264	35,502	177,345	498,292	395,556	395,556	-	102,736	218,211	45%
Depreciatio	on Expense											
790	Depreciation	-	-	-	-	6,747	6,433	6,433	-	314	6,433	0%
	SUBTOTAL - Depreciation Expense	-	-	-	-	6,747	6,433	6,433	-	314	6,433	0%
Debt Servic	e and Miscellaneous											
810	Dues and Fees	-	-	129	669	1,083	1,053	1,053	-	30	384	64%
890.1	Miscellaneous Expenditures - Prior Year Expenses	54	80	-	1,573	-	1,573	1,573	-	(1,573)	-	100%
	SUBTOTAL - Debt Service and Miscellaneous	54	80	129	2,242	1,083	2,626	2,626	-	(1,543)	384	85%
TOTAL EX	DENGES	365,133	307,460	340,918	1,397,628	3,935,025	4,102,814	4,103,223	(409)	(168,198)	2,705,595	34%
TOTAL EX		303,133	307,400	340,910	1,397,020	3,335,025	4,102,014	4,103,223	(409)	(100,190)	2,105,595	34 /0

CLV Strong Start Academy Elementary School Monthly Cash Forecast As of Nov FY2025

									4-25 Forecast						
		Jul Actuals	Aug Actuals	Sep Actuals	Oct Actuals	Nov Actuals	Dec Forecast	Jan Forecast	Feb Forecast	Mar Forecast	Apr Forecast	May Forecast	Jun Forecast	Forecast	Remaining Balance
Beginning Cash	1	1,583,406	1,400,898	1,761,911	1,671,235	1,568,567	2,246,808	1,899,823	2,051,992	2,188,629	2,310,699	2,342,011	2,230,316		
REVENUE															
	Revenue from Local Sources			250,000	168	502,828	(2,828)	250,000	250,000	250,000	162,457			1,662,625	
	Intermediate Revenue Sources	-	-	230,000	100	502,620	(2,020)	230,000	250,000	230,000	102,457	-	-	1,002,025	-
		-	-	-	-	-	- 0	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
	State Revenue	170,746	190,197	170,746	233,941	363,365	° °	181,682	201,133	181,682	181,682	201,132	181,682	2,296,211	38,220
	Federal Revenue	7,221	3,660	35,839	25,214	70,910	22,948	68,448	33,465	38,349	35,134	35,134	26,277	406,061	3,462
	Other Financing Sources	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
C	Other Items	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
r	TOTAL REVENUE	177,967	193,857	456,586	259,323	937,103	20,121	500,130	484,598	470,031	379,273	236,266	207,959	4,364,897	41,682
EXPENSES															
F	Personnel Services-Salaries	33,445	156,713	166,900	166,644	166,086	165,773	165,146	165,146	165,146	165,146	165,146	220,146	2,061,604	160,169
F	Personnel Services-Employee Benefits	42,896	67,674	79,646	68,659	70,789	88,621	87,928	87,928	87,928	87,928	87,928	87,928	1,012,529	66,674
	Professional and Tech Services	(633)	17,066	22,473	16,747	52,268	49,052	48,552	48,552	48,552	48,552	48,552	38,563	438,294	-
	Property Services	7,656	6,094	7,862	8,807	6,143	8,421	7,919	7,919	7,919	7,919	7,919	7,919	94,203	1,703
	Other Services	8,589	5,148	14,357	3,261	8,561	7,471	6,982	6,982	6.982	6,982	6,982	6,982	91,979	2,704
	Supplies	22,427	15,064	73,841	43,264	36.942	29,961	31,380	31,380	31,380	31,380	31,380	17,159	395,556	2,101
	Depreciation Expense		10,001	10,011	-10,201		3,217	536	536	536	536	536	536	6,433	_
	Debt Service and Miscellaneous	15	1,964	54	80	129	55	55	55	55	55	55	55	2,626	-
	Other Items - Expense	-	1,904	- 54	- 00	- 129	- 55	- 55	- 55	- 55	- 55	- 55	- 55	2,020	-
1	TOTAL EXPENSES	114,395	269,722	365,133	307,460	340,918	352,571	348,498	348,498	348,498	348,498	348,498	379,287	4,103,223	231,249
Operating Cash	Inflow (Outflow)	63,573	(75,865)	91,453	(48,138)	596,185	(332,450)	151,633	136,101	121,534	30,776	(112,231)	(171,328)	261,674	(189,567
,	Accounts Receivable - Current Year	(33,306)	432,786	(181,480)	(57,535)	68,663									
	Revenues - Prior Year Accruals	(33,308) 1,569	432,100	(101,400)	(57,535)	00,003	-	-	-	-	-	-	-		
	Other Current Assets		-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-		
	Fixed Assets	8,068	-	-	-	-	- 3,217	- 536	- 536	- 536	- 536	- 536	- 536		
		-		-	-	-	,	030	530		536	536	530		
	Accounts Payable - Current Year	(77,266)	(9,038)	(3,201)	2,699	13,406	(17,752)	-	-	-	-	-	-		
	Expenses - Prior Year Accruals	(126,988)	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-		
	Other Current Liabilities	(18,158)	13,131	2,552	306	(12)	-	-	-	-	-	-	-		
Ending Cash		1,400,898	1,761,911	1,671,235	1,568,567	2,246,808	1,899,823	2,051,992	2,188,629	2,310,699	2,342,011	2,230,316	2,059,524		
Days Cash on Ha	and	125	157	149	140	200	169	183	195	206	209	199	183		

Combined Board Check Register School: Strong Start Month: November 2024								
				Total Paid By Total Paid By Cred			158,456.48 3,226.72	
Payment Type	Check #/CC Account	Vendor	Transaction Date	Description	Void		Amount	
Check	21172	Data Recognition Corporation	11/7/2024	Bill #180396LLO Hand Scoring WR & SP & RD		\$	1,440.20	
Check	21173	EdTec Inc	11/7/2024	Bill #204616EdTec Monthly Back Office Service - November 2024		\$	5,895.83	
Check	21174	Imagine Learning LLC	11/7/2024	Bill #1029912PD Onsite Day (CW-SUPP)		\$	3,500.00	
Check	21175	Adriana Martinez	11/7/2024	Bill #103124Reimb: Trunk Treat & Popcorn Party		\$	212.62	
Check	21176	Revco Leasing Company	11/7/2024	Bill #250910Lease Payment due by 11/04/24 Bill #254618Lease Payment due by 11/11/24		\$	190.40	
Check	21177	Scoot Education Inc.	11/7/2024	Bill #94868Services : 10/21 - 10/24/24		\$	1,072.00	
Check	21178	A Reliable Pest Control	11/12/2024	Bill #112025Pest Services: 11/05/24		\$	130.00	
Check	21179	Brady Industries	11/12/2024	Bill #9411953Supplies		\$	905.98	
Check	21180	Intellatek	11/12/2024	Bill #8520Monthly Contract Rate: 11/01/24		\$	572.00	
Check	21181	Revolution Foods, PBC	11/12/2024	Bill #004984-C002973Food services; October 2024 & Adjustments		\$	25,497.45	
Check	21182	Scoot Education Inc.	11/12/2024	Bill #96074Services : 10/30/24		\$	268.00	
Check	21183	Zurii Mershant D'Ambra	11/19/2024	Bill #INV-000008Professional Svcs: 08/01 - 09/30/24		\$	2,850.00	
Check	21184	Clifton Larson Allen	11/19/2024	Bill #L2417583273rd Installment billing for the audited financial statements for the year ended 06/30/24 & Client Support Fee		\$	10,290.00	
Check	21185	COX Business	11/19/2024	Bill #110224Internet services: 11/02 - 12/01/24		\$	630.05	
Check	21186	Republic Services #620	11/19/2024	Bill #0620-046023114Recycle Service: 11/01 - 11/30/24 + Late Fee		\$	253.98	
Check	21187	Republic Services	11/19/2024	Bill #0620-046023101Garbage and Disposal		\$	86.59	
Check	21188	Rethink	11/19/2024	Bill #INV-103733Rethink Wellness Bundle Classroom Access		\$	5,117.00	
Check	21189	School Food Solution L3C	11/19/2024	Bill #6021Monthly Food service administration management - October'24		\$	371.00	
Check	21190	WildFlower Therapy Services, LLC	11/19/2024	Bill #634Speech Services: 10/01 - 10/31/24		\$	7,586.25	
Check	21191	American Reading Company	11/22/2024	Bill #0000218639Unit 3 Grade 2: Literature Genre Lab - Animal Stories Lab Notebook		\$	1,830.00	

Note: Multiple expenses or "Itemized/Invoice Amounts" may be paid by one check. The total "Check Amount" will appear for each "Itemized/Invoice Amount" paid by the check.

Payment Type	Check #/CC Account	Vendor	Transaction Date	Description	Void	Amount
Check	21192	Fox Rothschild LLP	11/22/2024	Bill #3512457Professional Services rendered through 10/31/24		\$ 4,416.50
Check	21193	HEALTH PLAN OF NEVADA	11/22/2024	Bill #243150018401Insurance: December 2024 & Adjustments		\$ 4,275.34
Check	21194	Les Olson Company	11/22/2024	Bill #EA1475574Monthly Contract Billing		\$ 484.06
Check	21195	Revco Leasing Company	11/22/2024	Bill #257910Lease Payment due by 12/04/24		\$ 162.36
Check	21196	Scoot Education Inc.	11/22/2024	Bill #97632Services : 11/12 - 11/15/24		\$ 1,072.00
Check	21197	Wright Specialty Premium Trust	11/22/2024	Bill #469130Insurance Premium due 12/24/24		\$ 130.90
Check	21198	Wright Specialty Premium Trust	11/22/2024	Bill #469132Insurance Premium; 11/24/24		\$ 2,880.20
Check	21199	Wright Specialty Premium Trust	11/22/2024	Bill #469131Insurance Premium: 11/24/24		\$ 313.80
Check	DB110424	HEALTH PLAN OF NEVADA	11/4/2024	DB110423 - HEALTH PLAN OF NEVADA		\$ 14,391.28
Check	DB110424-1	NV ENERGY	11/4/2024	DB111024-1		\$ 2,282.48
Check	DB110424-2	NV ENERGY	11/4/2024	DB110424-2		\$ 1,212.16
Check	DB110424-3	COSTCO	11/4/2024	DB110424-3 - COSTCO		\$ 130.00
Check	DB111224	PUBLIC EMPLOYEES' RETIREMENT SYSTEM	11/12/2024	DB111224		\$ 53,607.96
Check	DB111824	AMERICAN EXPRESS	11/18/2024	DB111824		\$ 4,205.91
Check	DB112724	GOFORMZ	11/27/2024	DB112724 - GO FORMZ		\$ 24.00
Check	DB112924	B2B PRIME	11/29/2024	DB112924 - B2B PRIME		\$ 129.00
Check	DB112924-1	ADOBE	11/29/2024	DB112924-1 - ADOBE		\$ 19.99
Check	M1019	JESSICA CAMPOS	11/4/2024	M1019 - REIMB		\$ 19.19
Credit Card	L425 - NV - 1005	Amazon.com	11/21/2024	10/24 - Amazon.com		\$ 28.81
Credit Card	L425 - NV - 1005	Amazon MKTPlace	11/21/2024	10/24 - Amazon MKTPlace		\$ 55.48
Credit Card	L425 - NV - 1005	Amazon.com	11/21/2024	10/24 - Amazon.com		\$ 105.48
Credit Card	L425 - NV - 1005	Amazon MKTPlace	11/21/2024	10/31 - Amazon MKTPlace		\$ 45.97
Credit Card	L425 - NV - 1005	Las Vegas Valley Water District	11/21/2024	10/31 - Las Vegas Valley Water District		\$ 1,341.10
Credit Card	L425 - NV - 1005	Amazon.com	11/21/2024	11/03 - Amazon.com		\$ 12.32
Credit Card	L425 - NV - 1005	WAL-MART	11/21/2024	11/04 - WAL-MART		\$ 110.24

Note: Multiple expenses or "Itemized/Invoice Amounts" may be paid by one check. The total "Check Amount" will appear for each "Itemized/Invoice Amount" paid by the check.

Payment Type	Check #/CC Account	Vendor	Transaction Date	Description	Void	A	mount
Credit Card	L425 - NV - 1005	WAL-MART	11/21/2024	11/04 - WAL-MART		\$	4.67
Credit Card	L425 - NV - 1005	DESIGN ONE	11/21/2024	11/05 - DESIGN ONE		\$	441.98
Credit Card	L425 - NV - 1005	Amazon MKTPlace	11/21/2024	11/06 - Amazon MKTPlace		\$	41.51
Credit Card	L425 - NV - 1005	Amazon MKTPlace	11/21/2024	11/07 - Amazon MKTPlace		\$	18.95
Credit Card	L425 - NV - 1005	Amazon MKTPlace	11/21/2024	11/07 - Amazon MKTPlace		\$	177.48
Credit Card	L425 - NV - 1005	Amazon MKTPlace	11/21/2024	11/17 - Amazon MKTPlace		\$	172.40
Credit Card	L425 - NV - 1005	WAL-MART	11/21/2024	11/18 - WAL-MART		\$	404.43
Credit Card	L425 - NV - 1005	SAMS CLUB	11/21/2024	11/18 - SAMS CLUB		\$	71.88
Credit Card	L425 - NV - 1005	Amazon.com	11/21/2024	10/23 - Amazon.com		\$	140.04
Credit Card	L425 - NV - 1005	Amazon.com	11/21/2024	10/23 - Amazon.com		\$	38.99
Credit Card	L425 - NV - 1005	Amazon MKTPlace	11/21/2024	10/23 - Amazon MKTPlace		\$	14.99

Coversheet

Report by the Executive Director on the status of on-going marketing efforts, open-enrollment, and recruiting.

Section:	III. Executive Update						
Item:	A. Report by the Executive Director on the status of on-going marketing						
efforts, open-enrollment, and recruiting.							
Purpose:	Discuss						
Submitted by:							
Related Material:	January 2025 Enrollment Update (1).pdf						



Recruiting

- Tabling
 - Monday, January 20, 2025, Martin Luther King Jr. Parade

24-25 Enrollment

- 214 students enrolled (26 seats available)
 - Asian .93%
 - African American 16.35%
 - Caucasian 5.6%
 - Hispanic 72.43%
 - Multiracial 4.67%
- Language Membership
 - 2% Language other than English/Spanish as first language
 - $\circ~32\%$ Spanish as first language
 - 66% English as first language

25-26 Open Enrollment

- Opened on Monday, December 2, 2024
- Closes on Wednesday, January 15, 2025
- Currently we have 50 applications

Coversheet

Discussion regarding the results of the FY24 Preliminary Financial Performance Framework Ratings

Section:	III. Executive Update						
Item:	B. Discussion regarding the results of the FY24 Preliminary Financial						
Performance Framework Ratings							
Purpose:	FYI						
Submitted by:							
Related Material:	FY24 Preliminary Financial Performance Ratings.pdf FY24 SSAES FPR Draft.xlsx						

Joe Lombardo Governor STATE OF NEVADA

Melissa Mackedon Executive Director



STATE PUBLIC CHARTER SCHOOL AUTHORITY

PO Box 19983 Carson City, Nevada 89721 (775) 687-9174 · Fax (702) 486-5543 2080 East Flamingo Road Suite 230 Las Vegas, Nevada 89119-5164 (702) 486-8895 · Fax (702) 486-5543

Via Electronic Mail

December 20, 2024

Strong Start Academy Elementary School Mrs. Lorna James-Cervantes Miriam Benitez 310 E 9th St Las Vegas NV, 89101

RE: FY24 Preliminary Financial Performance Ratings

Dear Mrs. Lorna James-Cervantes and Miriam Benitez:

As you know the State Public Charter School Authority (SPCSA) is responsible through the Nevada Revised Statutes (NRS) 388A.150 for providing "oversight to the charter schools...to ensure that those charter schools maintain high educational and operational standards."

Pursuant to NRS 388A.273, the SPCSA must also adopt a performance framework which "must include, without limitation, performance indicators, measures and metrics for the categories of academics, finances and organization." Regarding finances, the framework must address "the financial condition and sustainability of the charter school."

Therefore, the SPCSA has a Financial Performance Framework through which the financial health of sponsored schools is examined. The examination is performed after schools submit their Annual Independent Audit to the SPCSA by December 1st of each year for their most recent completed Fiscal Year (FY) ending June 30. Ratings are generated from an analysis of information contained within this report and from other school records, such as enrollment records. Your school submitted their Annual

Independent Audit and other documents throughout the year, and these were reviewed by SPCSA staff. Each of the indicators measured may be rated as:

- 1. Meets Standards
- 1. Does Not Meet Standards, or
- 2. Falls Far Below Standards

The summary of preliminary Financial Performance ratings for your school for the Fiscal Year (FY) 2024, can be found below.

Indicator	Preliminary Rating
Current Ratio	Meets Standard
Unrestricted Days Cash-On-Hand	Meets Standard
Enrollment Variance	Meets Standard
Debt (or lease) Default	Meets Standard
Total Margin and Aggregated Three-	Meets Standard
Year Total Margin	
Debt to Asset Ratio	Meets Standard
Cash Flow	Meets Standard
Debt or Lease Service Coverage Ratio	Not Applicable

This analysis was based on the eight financial measures detailed in the <u>Financial</u> <u>Performance Framework Technical Guide</u> found on the State Public Charter School Authority website. Details regarding your school's Financial Performance ratings for FY 2024 are attached to this memo. The actual ratings measures for the framework are calculated and shown in the section titled "Financial Performance Measures, Metrics, Ratings" beginning at approximately row 226.

While recommendations for FY 2024 performance are not yet finalized, schools are generally considered as meeting financial performance standards under the Financial Performance Framework if they receive at least five (5) out of seven (7) possible "Meets Standards" ratings, and no "Falls Far Below Standards" ratings. Conversely, schools may be recommended for a "Notice of Concern" if they receive three (3) or more "Does Not Meet Standards" ratings and/or one (1) or more "Falls Far Below Standards" ratings for the most recent school year being reviewed as noted in the Technical Guide linked above. Schools that demonstrate materially weak financial performance or sustained years of weak financial performance may be recommended for a "Notice of Breach" or a "Notice of Intent to Terminate." SPCSA staff encourage the school's board to consult the Financial Performance Framework Technical Guide for additional information.

<u>SPCSA staff is providing a review window of this preliminary data through the close of business hours, Friday, January 10, 2025, after which time this data will become</u>

finalized. Please carefully review this data with your leadership teams including financial leader prior to that date. Should you find any systemic issues, such as a miscalculation, or difference of opinion on where figures were classified, please reach out to us directly. Please include any supporting documentation that you have when contacting

SPCSA staff. Additionally, you should reach out to SPCSA staff if you believe that there are mitigating factors or unique circumstances that staff should consider in determining your Financial Performance Ratings.

All schools are welcome to contact staff to review their results and plans going forward, regardless of their ratings. Schools wishing to setup a meeting should contact me (<u>m.hutchins@spcsa.nv.gov</u>) and copy Katherine Broughton (<u>kbroughton@spcsa.nv.gov</u>) at your earliest convenience.

The State Public Charter School Authority believes strongly in a quality public school for every Nevada child. Achieving and maintaining your school's financial health is critical and we are dedicated to quality oversight and consulting to help all our schools achieve that goal in best supporting student success. Feel free to contact us with questions.

Sincerely,

Michael Gawthrop-Hutchins Management Analyst III Financial Performance Oversight

m.hutchins@spcsa.nv.gov

Notice

The following file is attached to this PDF. You will need to open this packet in an application that supports attachments to pdf files, e.g. <u>Adobe Reader</u>:

FY24 SSAES FPR Draft.xlsx

Coversheet

Discussion for possible action regarding the metrics for measuring the rate of improvement of performance for students who receive Read by Grade 3 educational services.

Section:	III. Executive Update					
Item:	C. Discussion for possible action regarding the metrics for measuring the					
rate of improvement of performance for students who receive Read by Grade 3 educational services.						
Purpose: Submitted by:	Vote					
Related Material:	RBG3 October 15 Report FY24 Strong Start (2).pdf					

		RATE OF IMPROVEMENT OF KINDERGARTEN THROUGH 3RD GRADE READING									
Per AB 289 (2019), wha Board of Trustees or Go District/Charter Organiz RBG3 Educational Proc	overning Bod ation of stude	prescribed by the y of your School ents who received	I. 45% of K-3 students performing below grade level will meet their annual stretch growth goal in reading as measured by the Ready Reading Diagnostic.								
Name of School	Grade Level	Number of Students in each Grade Level	Overall number of students who received RBG3 educational programs or services (NRS 392.760)	Overall percentage of students who received RBG3 educational programs or services (NRS 392.760)	Number of students who received RBG3 Educational Programs or Services <u>who did</u> <u>not</u> improve in Reading at a rate prescribed by the Board of Trustees or Governing Body of your School District/Charter Organization	Percentage of students who received RBG3 Educational Programs or Services <u>who did</u> <u>not</u> improve in Reading at a rate prescribed by the Board of Trustees or Governing Body of your School District/Charter Organization	Number of students who received RBG3 Educational Programs or Services <u>who</u> <u>improved</u> in Reading at a rate prescribed by the Board of Trustees or Governing Body of your School District/Charter Organization	Percentage of students who received RBG3 Educational Programs or Services <u>who</u> <u>improved</u> in Reading at a rate prescribed by the Board of Trustees or Governing Body of your School District/Charter Organization			
	K	49	9	18%	5	55%	4	45%			
	1	49	18	37%	11	61%	7	39%			
Church and Charth A and Street	2	20	11	55%	3	27%	8	73%			
Strong Start Academy	3	26	13	50%	1	53%	6	47%			

Coversheet

Discussion for possible action to approve the updated 2024-2025 Special Education Policies and Procedures Manual and Forms.

Section:	III. Executive Update							
Item:	D. Discussion for possible action to approve the updated 2024-2025							
Special Education Policies and Procedures Manual and Forms.								
Purpose:	Vote							
Submitted by:								
Related Material:	2024-2025 Manual Updates (2).pdf							
	CLV SPED Guidance Manual - (151388122.1)-C (3).pdf							
	Strong_Start_Academy_Special_Education_Policies_and_Procedures.pdf							

2024-2025 Special Education Manual Updates

SPED Policy and Procedures Manual

Manual references policies and procedures for intake of special education documents during registration including lottery. Secondly, the manual lays out procedures for special education teacher responsibilities accessing and documenting services on the IEP.

2024-2025 updates 3.3 Documentation of IEP Implementation

SPED Manual

Special Education Manual includes IDEA, NAC, and NRS statutes referencing special education.

2024-2025 updates 7.6.16 Implementation (Updated 10.3.2024 per SPCSA guidelines)

01.14.25



Strong Start Academy

SPECIAL EDUCATION MANUAL

MISSION STATEMENT

The mission of Strong Start Academy Elementary School ("SSAES") is to provide equitable, high-quality academics as we prepare our bilingual, civic- minded thinkers to maximize their potential in their community and the world. SSAES is committed to building a culture of high academic -achievement for all students. All children will engage in dual language education that supports and embraces the development of their home_languages and cultures. SSAES will offer rich linguistic and cultural education that values and develops families' cultural heritages and_home languages as assets. Providing an enriched multilingual education combined with high expectations will help students attain their greatest potentials, and close the achievement gap while preparing them for success in the 21st century.

AUTHORITY BOARD MEMBERS

Chair – Tonia Holmes-Sutton Vice Chair – Cindi Rivera Tamika Shauntee Rosales Lee Farris Jackson Olsen Maureen Schafer Kurt Schafer Kurt Thigpen Victor Salcido Sandra Kinne

BOARD of DIRECTORS for Strong Start Academy

Lorna James-Cervantes, President Jaime Gonzalez, Treasurer Alain Bengochea, Secretary Nicole Thompson, Director Dachresha Harris, Director L. Alee Moore, Director Melida Pulido, Director Astrid Angulo, Director

i
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

State Public Charter School Authority (SPCSA) Clark County School District (CCSD) The Office of Charter Schools, CCSD Student Support Services Division, CCSD The Office of Compliance and Monitoring CCSD Paul O'Neill, LLP Brustein & Manasevit, PLLC Dr. Nancy Fitzgerald Dianne Karp Lisa Dzierbicki Jackie Working

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Contents

CHAPTER 1	INTRODUCTION	1
CHAPTER 2	PROCEDURAL SAFEGUARDS	5
CHAPTER 3	PRIOR NOTICE	16
CHAPTER 4	IDENTIFICATION	20
CHAPTER 5	EVALUATION	24
CHAPTER 6	ELIGIBILITY	41
CHAPTER 7	INDIVIDUALIZED EDUCATION PROGRAMS	53
CHAPTER 8	PLACEMENT	70
CHAPTER 9	DISCIPLINE	74
CHAPTER 10	STUDENT RECORDS AND CONFIDENTIALITY	
APPENDIX A	CASELOAD AND CLASS SIZES BASED ON NAC 388.150	86
APPENDIX B	REQUEST TO EXCEED MAXIMUM CASELOADS	88
APPENDIX C	AB 330 and AB 285 CHANGES TO STUDENT DISCIPLINE OFFENCES AND SANCTIONS	90

CHAPTER 1 INTRODUCTION

INTRODUCTION

This chapter serves as the introduction to the charter school Special Education Procedures Manual.

- 1.1 Purpose of this Manual
- 1.2 Applicable Laws and Regulations
- 1.3 Free Appropriate Public Education
- 1.4 Overview of Manual

1.1 PURPOSE OF THIS MANUAL

This manual is designed for use by teachers, administrators, parents, service providers, professionals, and others involved in the identification, evaluation, and education of students with disabilities at the charter school. The manual is intended to guide the user in complying with federal and state legal requirements as they apply to the charter school interaction with students with disabilities and their parents/guardians.

This manual frequently refers to the charter school personnel who are responsible for carrying out certain activities, as well as the appropriate contacts if issues arise. If the charter school personnel have any questions regarding the use or interpretation of this manual or any legal or other issues affecting students with disabilities, they should contact their Executive Director or the State Public Charter School Authority (SPCSA).

1.2 APPLICABLE LAWS AND REGULATIONS

1.2.1 Individuals with Disabilities Education Improvement Act (IDEA)

- a. The Individuals with Disabilities Education Improvement Act of 2004, often referred to as "IDEA," provides federal funds to state and local agencies for the education of eligible students with disabilities. In order to be eligible to receive services under IDEA, a student must be determined to be a child with a disability <u>and</u> to need special education and related services (each as defined under IDEA).
- b. The charter school receives IDEA funds for the education of students with disabilities only if it complies with specific requirements of IDEA. They include, among other things, the requirement to identify and evaluate students who may have disabilities, to determine the eligibility of such students, to develop individualized education programs, to place students in appropriate settings, to follow certain procedural safeguards (including in connection with disciplinary actions), and to protect the confidentiality of student records. These requirements are discussed in more detail throughout this manual.
- c. Congress made changes to IDEA in 2004, and the U.S. Department of Education revised the regulations on August 14, 2006 and December 1, 2008. This manual incorporates those changes.

1.2.2 State of Nevada Requirements

a. The State of Nevada has adopted its own laws and regulations covering the education of students with disabilities. These largely emulate the requirements of the federal laws and regulations discussed above but in some instances, expand on the federal requirements. The Nevada requirements are incorporated throughout this manual.

1.2.3 Settlement Agreements and Similar Requirements

a. From time to time, the charter school may enter into mediation, resolution, and/or settlement agreements or compliance plans in connection with administrative or court actions against the charter school involving the education of students with disabilities. The terms of such agreements must be carried out by the charter school in addition to the federal and state requirements discussed above.

1.3 FREE APPROPRIATE PUBLIC EDUCATION

IDEA requires that a student who meets eligibility criteria for special education services is entitled to receive a free appropriate public education, often referred to as "FAPE". Due to the meaning of FAPE being important to all the topics covered in this manual, this section discusses its meaning in detail.

1.3.1. Definition

The regulations implementing IDEA define free appropriate public education (FAPE) to mean special education and related services that:

- a. Are provided at public expense, under public supervision and direction, and without charge;
- b. Meet the standards of the Nevada Department of Education, including the requirements of IDEA;
- c. Include preschool, elementary school, or secondary school education for students 3-21 in the State of Nevada; and
- d. Are provided in conformity with an Individualized Education Program (IEP) that meets the requirements described in Chapter 7.0- Individualized Education Programs of this manual. The meaning of special education and related services is discussed in Chapter 7.0 Individualized Education Programs. Other components of FAPE are discussed in greater detail below.
 - **Free**: For purposes of FAPE, the term free means that required services are provided without cost to the student's parents/guardians. There may be other governmental agencies, insurers, or third parties (e.g. Medicaid) that have an obligation to provide or pay for services required under IDEA, Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973 (Section 504); or the American with Disabilities Act (ADA). That said, the IDEA regulations specify that the charter school may access a parent's private insurance proceeds only if the parent provides informed consent as described in Chapter 2.0 Procedural Safeguards. Informed parental consent must be obtained each time the parent's private insurance is accessed, and the parent must be informed that his or her refusal to consent does not relieve the charter school of its responsibility to ensure that all required IDEA services are provided at no cost to the parents. The IDEA regulations also provide that the charter school may not:
 - require of a student with a disability to sign up for or enroll in public insurance programs in order for their child to receive FAPE under IDEA;
 - require parents to incur an out-of-pocket expense such as payment of a deductible or co-pay amount incurred in filing a claim for services provided under IDEA;
 - use a student's benefits under a public insurance program if that use would
 - A. decrease available lifetime coverage or any other insured benefit;
 - B. result in the family paying for service that would otherwise be covered by the public insurance program and that are required for the student outside of the time the student is in school;
 - C. increase premiums or lead to the discontinuation of insurance; or
 - D. risk loss of eligibility for home and community-based waivers, based on aggregate health-related expenditures.

For assistance in locating potential sources of services or funding for services to meet FAPE, requirements, the charter school personnel should contact the charter school Executive Director. The requirement that services be provided without cost to the student's parents applies only to the costs of special education and related services. The charter school may charge the parents/guardians of students with disabilities any incidental fees that are normally charged to students without disabilities or their parents as part of the general education program. For example, fees may be charged for classroom supplies, art supplies, etc., if parents of students without disabilities are charged for the same supplies and the supplies are not part of the student's special education and related services.

- <u>Appropriate:</u> The meaning of the term appropriate will depend on the unique needs of the individual student. Under IDEA, an appropriate education to a student with a disability is provided when:
 - Charter school personnel will comply with Nevada Administrative Code (NAC), applicable federal

law, and procedural requirements described in this manual; and

- The individualized education program developed for the student (as described in Chapter 7.0 Individualized Education Program) is reasonably calculated to enable the student to receive educational benefit. The charter school is not required to provide the best possible education for a student with disability. However, the charter school must provide a program that is designed to provide some educational benefit to the student. These educational benefits must be more than minimal, meaning that the program must be designed to result in some tangible gain in the student's abilities.
- **<u>Public</u>**: The term public education means one that meets the standards establish by the Nevada Department of Education, including standards that relate to compliance with IDEA. This requirement does not mean that a student cannot be placed in a private school or facility if the Multidisciplinary Team determines that such a placement is needed to provide FAPE.

1.3.2. Students Who Are Entitled to FAPE

- a. Generally, the charter school is required to ensure FAPE is available to all students with disabilities, age 3 through 21, residing in Nevada and attending the charter school, including students with disabilities who have been suspended or expelled from school. FAPE includes the requirement that the charter school engage in appropriate child identification activities while enrolled in the charter school. These requirements are discussed in Chapter 4.0 --- IDENTIFICATION.
- b. Suspensions and Expulsions

The FAPE requirements specifically apply to students who have been suspended or expelled. For a discussion of the requirements for disciplinary action against a student with a disability, please refer to Chapter 9.0 - D Discipline.

c. When the FAPE Requirement Terminates

The charter school's obligation to provide FAPE to a student ends when:

- The student is found not eligible through reevaluation;
- The student graduates with an Option One/Standard diploma;
- The student ages out at 22 years old;
- The parent provides the charter school with a written revocation of consent and the charter school issues a prior notice of revocation of services; or
- A hearing officer orders the termination.

NOTE: See Chapter 7 for Option 2 information.

- d. Students in Private Schools
 - If the charter school has made FAPE available to a student in a timely manner, and the student's parent(s) nevertheless unilaterally place(s) the student in a private school or facility, the charter school is not obligated to pay the costs of the private school placement. These provisions, as well as certain other limitations on the FAPE requirement for students in private schools, are described in Chapter 8.0—Placement.

e. Students in Adult Prisons

Under IDEA regulations and Nevada requirements, a student aged 18 through 21 may not be eligible to receive FAPE if:

- He or she is incarcerated in an adult correctional facility;
- Was not identified as a student with a disability before the incarceration; and
- Did not have an IEP.

These provisions are discussed in Chapter 6.0 – Eligibility.

1.3.3. Other Terms Defined in This Manual

Many other important terms are used routinely in connection with students with disabilities. These terms are defined 151388122.1

3

and discussed in context, in the chapters covering the related areas.

1.3.1 OVERVIEW OF THE MANUAL

1.3.2 Introduction

This manual is organized in ten chapters, each covering a particular stage in the process of ensuring that students with disabilities receive a free appropriate public education.

1.3.3 Procedural Safeguards

Chapter 2.0 addresses the procedural safeguards afforded to parents and students under federal and state law. These safeguards include provisions regarding notice, consent, and participation in certain decisions, as well as requirements for mediation, due process hearing, state complaints, and civil actions.

1.3.4 Prior Notice

Chapter 3.0 addresses prior notices which are required to be given to parents under federal and state law. The notices include Parental Prior Notice of the charter school Proposal, Parental Prior Notice- Proposed Meeting Arrangements, Parental Notice of the charter school Refusal, and Notice of Intent to Implement IEP.

1.3.5 Identification

Chapter 4.0 addresses requirements for identification of students who may be covered by federal or state protections relating to persons with disabilities. These requirements include child identification obligations and the process for referring a student for an evaluation. This chapter also discussed intervention measures that may be appropriate for a student who has not yet been identified as having a disability.

1.3.6 Evaluation

Chapter 5.0 addresses the process for evaluating a student to determine whether he or she may have or continues to have a disability. The chapter also discusses the requirements for persons who are involved in an evaluation, as well as certain procedural requirements designed to keep parents informed of and involved in their child's evaluation.

1.3.7 Eligibility

Chapter 6.0 addresses the requirements for determining whether a student has a disability and is entitled to receive services under IDEA or the protections of Section 504 and ADA. These requirements include provisions governing the Multidisciplinary Team and its eligibility determinations.

1.3.8 Individualized Education Programs (IEPs)

Chapter 7.0 addresses the development and revision of a student's IEP. The chapter discusses the procedural and substantive requirements for an IEP.

1.3.9 Placement

Chapter 8.0 addresses the process for ensuring that a student is placed in an appropriate setting in accordance with state and federal special education law. The chapter discusses the options available for placement in the least restrictive environment (LRE) and specific requirements for certain types of placements.

1.3.10 Discipline

Chapter 9.0 addresses the special provisions applicable to governing disciplinary actions involving students with disabilities. It discusses the procedural safeguards that are provided during the student disciplinary process, as well as parents' rights to challenge disciplinary actions.

1.3.11 Student Records and Confidentiality

Chapter 10.0 addresses the requirements for the charter school handling of the records of students with disabilities.

CHAPTER 2 PROCEDURAL SAFEGUARDS

INTRODUCTION

The charter school is required to establish, maintain, and implement procedural safeguards as described in this Chapter. This chapter describes:

- 2.1 Parents and Communications with Parents
- 2.2 Notices and Opportunities to Participate
- 2.3 Consent
- 2.4 Student Records
- 2.5 Independent Educational Evaluations
- 2.6 Disciplinary Placements
- 2.7 Mediation
- 2.8 Due Process
- 2.9 Civil Actions
- 2.10 State Complaints
- 2.11 Attorney's Fees

2.1 PARENTS AND COMMUNICATIONS WITH PARENTS

2.1.1. Definition of Parent

The use of the term "parent" includes:

- a. Child's biological or adoptive parent;
- b. Foster parent when:
 - The biological parent's authority to make educational decisions on the student's behalf has been terminated under State law,
 - The foster parent has an ongoing, long-term parental relationship with the student,
 - The foster parent is willing to make the educational decisions required of the parent under IDEA, and
 - The foster parent has no interest that would conflict with the interests of the student.
- c. Guardian authorized to act as a child's parent or authorized to make educational decisions by a court of law;
- d. Individual acting in place of a biological or adoptive parent (grandparent, stepparent or other relative) with whom the child lives, or who is legally responsible;
- e. Surrogate parent;
 - Surrogate must be appointed whenever:
 - parents cannot be identified
 - parents cannot be located after reasonable efforts
 - the child is a ward of the State (surrogate may be appointed by judge)
 - the child is an unaccompanied homeless youth; or

The Surrogate parent represents the child in all matters concerning the identification, evaluation, and educational placement of the child, and the provision of FAPE.

When more than one party is qualified to act as a parent, it must be presumed the biological or adoptive parent is the parent unless they do not have legal authority to make educational decisions for the student.

In the cases described above, the Executive Director (or designee) should request an appointment with the surrogate parent.

2.1.2. Transfer of Parental Rights to the Student

In certain circumstances, the parent's rights will transfer to the student, and after rights have transferred, references to "parent" in this manual should be read to mean the student.

2.1.3. The parent's rights under IDEA generally transfer to the student:

- a. when the student reaches age 18; or
- b. if the student is incarcerated in an adult or juvenile, state or local, correctional institution.

2.1.4. The parent's rights under IDEA do not transfer to the student if:

- a. the student is adjudged incompetent and a court appoints a guardian for the student; or
- b. the student's parent submits an application (Notice of Application to Represent the Educational Interests of the Special Education Student at the Age of Majority) to the court system to continue to represent their child's special education interests and whose child participates in the state's alternate assessment.

2.1.5. Even after the parent's rights transfer to the student, any notices which ordinarily are required to go to the parent must be provided to both the parent and the student. All other rights accorded to parent under IDEA will transfer to the student. However, at the discretion of the student or the charter school, the parent could be invited to attend the IEP meetings as "individuals who have knowledge or special expertise" regarding the student. The student and or their parent are to be notified of the transfer of IDEA rights to the student though the IEP process, beginning when the student reaches age 17, as described in Chapter 7 – Individualized Education Programs, and when the parent's rights transfer to the student.

2.1.6. Native Language or Mode of Communication

The native language of a parent with limited English proficiency means the language normally used by the parent. The native language of a student with limited English proficiency means the language normally used by the parent of the student. However, for purposes of all direct contact with the student (including evaluation of the student), the student's native language is the language normally used by the student in the home or learning environment. If a person has deafness or blindness or does not have a written language, the mode of communication would be the type of communication which is normally used by that person (e.g., sign language, Braille, or oral communication).

2.1.7. If a parent has limited English proficiency based on the Home Language Survey:

a. Special Education service provider will contact a translation or interpreting service to contract for their services unless the parent/guardian waives translation services and they sign a translation waiver form.
 (Form in Appendix) Note: Certified interpreters must be used. (i.e. ALS Global is an example of a vendor who can provide translation services in 240 languages.)

2.2 NOTICES AND OPPORTUNITIES TO PARTICIPATE

2.2.1. Notices of Meetings and Other Actions

Written prior notice that meets the requirements described in this Section must be given to the parent of a student in a reasonable time. Reasonable time is defined as no less than 5 school days (the charter school best practice is 10 days) unless both parties agree otherwise. The prior notice must be provided before the charter school proposes or refused to initiate or change the student's:

- a. Identification as a child with a disability;
- b. Evaluation;
- c. Educational placement; or
- d. Provision of a free appropriate public education (FAPE).

2.2.2. The required notice must include:

- a. a description of the action proposed or refused by the charter school;
- b. an explanation of why the charter school proposes or refuses to take action;

- c. a description of any options that the charter school considered and the reasons why those options were rejected;
- d. a description of each evaluation procedure, assessment, record, or report the charter school relied upon when the action was proposed or refused;
- e. a description of any other factors that are relevant to the charter school's proposal or refusal;
- f. a statement that the parents of a student with a disability have protection under the procedural safeguards described in this Chapter; and
- g. sources for parent to contact to obtain assistance in understanding the provisions of the IDEA.

2.2.3. Notice to parent must be written in a language understandable to the general public, and provided in the **native language of the parent, or other mode of communication used by the parent.** The charter school will take the following steps to ensure the parent/guardian's language needs are addressed:

- a. The special education service provider will translate the notice information. The special education service provider will use the Infinite Campus IEP Management system to translate the notices for the parent/guardian in their native language.
- b. If the charter school and the Infinite Campus IEP Management system are unable to translate the notice information into the parent/guardian's native language, the special education service provider will contact an appropriate public entity for technical support.
- c. In addition to written notice, the notice should be translated orally to the parent/guardian in his or her native language or other mode of communication;
- d. Confirmation will be received that the parent/guardian understands the content of the notice; and
- e. That there is written evidence in the student's confidential folder that these requirements have been met.

2.2.4. Copies of the notice forms sent to parent must be filed in the student's confidential folder, or if the student

does not have a confidential folder, the student's cumulative folder. Copies of the notice forms for an IEP meeting should be filed with the student's IEP in the confidential folder.

2.2.5. Procedural Safeguards Notice

The charter school personnel must give parent a copy of the procedural safeguards notice, at minimum:

- a. Upon initial referral or parent request for evaluation;
- b. At least once per year;
- c. When parent requests a copy;
- d. Upon first request for due process hearing;
- e. First filing of a state complaint during the school year; and
- f. When the charter school proposes a suspension that will result in a disciplinary change of placement.

2.2.6. Opportunity to Participate in Meetings and Decisions

Parent must be given an opportunity to participate in meetings with respect to:

- a. Identification;
- b. Evaluation; and
- c. Educational placement of the student; and
- d. The provision of FAPE to the student.

2.2.7. "Meeting"

The term meeting does not include informal or unscheduled conversations involving the charter school personnel and conversations on issues as teaching methodology, lesson plans, or coordination of service provision if those issues are not addressed in the student's IEP. The term also does not include preparatory activities that the charter school personnel engage in to develop a proposal or to prepare a response to a parent proposal that will be discussed at a later meeting. For example, if a member of an IEP Team contacted an Occupational Therapist for ideas about possible fine motor intervention strategies to discuss at an IEP meeting, the conversation between the IEP Team member and

the Occupational Therapist would not be a "meeting" requiring an opportunity for parent participation.

2.2.8. The Executive Director (or designee) also must take steps to ensure that the meeting is scheduled at a mutually convenient time and place. If neither parent can physically attend the meeting, the Executive Director (or designee) must use other methods to ensure parent participation, including individual or conference telephone calls or video conferencing. A decision may be made by a group without the involvement of the student's parent if the charter school personnel are unable to obtain the parent's participation in the decision. In such cases, all efforts to ensure the parent's participation must be documented in the student's confidential folder, including at aminimum:

- a. Detailed records of telephone calls made or attempted and the results of those calls (it is the charter school Best Practice that at least two phone calls be made to confirm with parents that meeting arrangements have been sent home and that follow-up calls be made if the charter school staff are unable to speak with the parent directly over the phone.);
- b. Copies of correspondence sent to the parent and any responses received (it is the charter school Best Practice that at least one notice be sent by regular mail); and
- c. Detailed records of visits made to the parent's home or place of employment and the results of those visits.

2.2.9. The charter school personnel must make reasonable efforts to ensure that the parent understands, and is able to participate in any group discussions relating to the educational decision for the student. The efforts should include arranging for an interpreter for parents who are deaf or hard of hearing or whose native language is other than English.

For additional information regarding Parent Participation in Meetings, see Chapter 3 Prior Notice.

2.3 CONSENT

2.3.1. Definition

Certain actions with respect to a student with a disability require parental consent, as described below in this Section. Consent means that:

- a. The parent has been fully informed of all the information relevant to the activity for which consent is sought, in the parent's native language or other mode of communication;
- b. The parent understands and agrees in writing to the carrying out of the activity for which consent is sought, and the consent describes that activity and lists the records (if any) that will be released and to whom; and
- c. The parent understands that the granting of consent is voluntary and may be revoked at any time.

2.3.2. If a parent revokes consent for evaluation, the revocation is not retroactive. That is, the revocation does not invalidate actions that were taken between the time consent was granted and the time it was revoked. For example, if a parent consents to an evaluation of a student but later revokes that consent, the revocation does not invalidate steps to conduct evaluation components taken by the charter school personnel between the time consent was given and the time it was revoked.

2.3.3. When Consent is Required

Parental consent must be obtained before:

- a. Conducting an initial evaluation.
- b. Conducting a re-evaluation with or without additional assessments.

Parental consent to an initial evaluation does not constitute consent to the initial placement in Special Education.

- If the parent refuses to consent or does not respond to the charter school's request for consent for initial evaluation, the charter school may, but is not required to, request mediation or request a due process hearing to the Nevada Department of Education to override the parent's refusal
- If the parent refuses to consent or does not respond to the charter school's request for consent to provide special education through specially designed instruction and related services to the student

for the first time, the charter school cannot use mediation or due process to override the parent's lack of consent. If the parent does not provide consent for initial provision of special education and related services, the charter school will not be required to develop an IEP and will not be in violation of the obligation to make a free appropriate public education available to the student.

 If the parent refused to consent or does not respond to the charter school's request for consent for a re-evaluation, the charter school may, but is not required to, request mediation or request a due process hearing to override the parent's refusal.

NOTE: See Chapter 5 for further information.

2.3.4. Parental consent is not required before:

- a. reviewing existing data as part of an evaluation or reevaluation under the IDEA and Nevada regulations, (informed parental consent need not be obtained for a reevaluation of a student <u>if</u> the charter school personnel can demonstrate that they have taken reasonable measures to obtain parental consent, and the student's parent has failed to respond); or
- b. administering a test or other evaluation that is administered to all students unless, before administration of that test or evaluation, consent is required of parents of all children.

2.3.5. To demonstrate that they have taken reasonable measures to obtain consent, the charter school personnel must have record in the student's confidential folder of all attempts to obtain consent, including:

- a. detailed records of telephone calls made or attempted and the results of those calls (it is the charter school Best Practice that at least two telephone calls be made and that follow-up calls be made if the charter school staff are unable to speak with the parent directly over the phone);
- b. copies of correspondence sent to the parent and any responses received (it is the charter school Best Practice that at least one notice be sent by regular mail); and
- c. detailed records of visits made to the parent's home or place of employment and the results of those visits.

2.3.6. Revocation of Consent

- a. The parent has the right to revoke consent for the continued provision of special education and related services by submitting a written request for the revocation to the Executive Director of the charter school.
 - The SPCSA may not initiate a due process hearing or mediation procedures to continue special education and related services for a student when the parent has revoked consent.
 - If, at a later date, the parent requests that special education services be reinstated, the request would be treated as an initial referral and offered an evaluation in the same manner as any other student suspected of having a disability.
 - If the parent requests that special education records are expunged, Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act (FERPA) procedures under IDEA should be followed. The charter school is deemed not to have knowledge of a suspicion of a disability and the student will be disciplined as a general education student.
 - A parent cannot revoke one service. 1) The parent consent is for initial provision of ALL special education and related services, not for a particular service. 2) For example: a parent cannot revoke resource services but keep the speech and language services. 3) If a parent disagrees with the provision of any particular service, they can pursue their due process rights by requesting a hearing.

2.4 STUDENT RECORDS

2.4.1. Under the Family Education Rights and Privacy Act (FERPA), a parent has the right to:

- a. inspect and review all student's educational records; and
 - the charter school personnel will explain and interpret the records.
 - the charter school may charge a fee for copies of records that are made.
- b. give written permission before the charter school can release any personal identifying information to any

person not otherwise entitled by law to see this information.

The charter school must keep a record of parties obtaining access to educational records collected or maintained including the name of the party, the date access was given, and the purpose for which the party is authorized to use the records.

For more detailed description of matters relating to student records, see Chapter 10 – Student Records and Confidentiality.

2.5 INDEPENDENT EDUCATIONAL EVALUATIONS

2.5.1. General Procedures

The parent has the right to obtain an independent educational evaluation (IEE) of the student. An independent educational evaluation means an evaluation conducted by a qualified examiner who is not employed by the charter school. Information regarding where an IEE may be obtained will be provided to the parent upon request for an IEE, along with the school's criteria for conducting such an evaluation.

Whenever an IEE is conducted at the school's expense, the criteria under which the evaluation is obtained, including the location of the evaluation and the qualifications of the examiner, will be the same as the criteria the school uses when it initiates an evaluation. Whether or not the school pays for an IEE, the IEE must be considered in decisions regarding the student's special education program.

2.5.2. If a parent disagrees with an evaluation obtained by the charter school, the parent has the right to an independent educational evaluation (IEE). If the parent requests an independent educational evaluation at the expense of the charter school, the charter school personnel must respond to the request within 10 school days. The charter school pays for the full cost of the evaluation or ensures that the evaluation is otherwise provided at no cost to the parent. The charter school personnel must, without unnecessary delay, either:

- a. ensure that an IEE is provided at the charter school expense; or
- b. refuse and initiate an impartial due process hearing, as described below, to demonstrate that the charter school's evaluation is appropriate.

2.5.3. The charter school personnel may inquire with the parent as to why they are requesting an IEE. The charter school personnel may not require the parent to give an explanation nor require them to notify the school of their intentions to obtain an IEE (IDEA). The charter school may not unreasonably delay either providing the IEE at the charter school's expense or initiating a due process hearing to defend the charter school evaluation.

NOTE: Each school should maintain a list of NV school licensed psychologists that can be offered as possible IEE evaluators. Parents have the option to choose from this list or choose their own. If the parent chooses a non-school licensed psychologist, it is acceptable.

2.5.4. If a hearing officer requests an IEE as part of a hearing, the cost of the evaluation must be at public expense. If a due process hearing results in a final decision that the charter school's evaluation is appropriate, the student's parent still has the right to an IEE, but not at the charter school's expense.

2.5.5. The charter school's personnel must consider an IEE that meets the charter school criteria, whether paid for by the charter school or not, in any decision regarding the provision of a free appropriate public education to the student. The results of an IEE may be presented as evidence in a due process hearing regarding the student, as described in Section 2.8 (Civil Action).

2.5.6. Notice of the Right to an Independent Educational Evaluation

151388122.1

11

Upon request, the charter school personnel must provide the parent an IEE, information about how and where IEE may be obtained, and the charter school criteria for an IEE. This information should be made available in a manner that is readily understandable to the general public, including parents whose native language is not English. The information should be made available so that if a parent disagrees with an evaluation, he or she will have access to the charter school's criteria for an independent educational evaluation, as described below. For more information regarding IEE's, see Chapter 5 – Evaluations.

2.5.7. Criteria for an Independent Educational Evaluation

Should the parent obtain an IEE at the charter school's expense, the criteria under which the evaluation is obtained, including the location of the evaluation and the qualifications of the examiner, must be the same as the criteria the charter school uses in initiating evaluations. For further information about the charter school criteria for an independent educational evaluation, please contact the charter school Executive Director. A parent is entitled to only 1 IEE at public expense each time the public agency conducts an evaluation which the parent disagrees.

2.5.8. Disagreements between the charter school and a parent regarding the availability of a program appropriate to the student, and the question of financial responsibility, are subject to the due process procedures described in Section 2.9.

2.6 MEDIATION

2.6.1. The Nevada Department of Education, SPCSA, and Charter School are required to ensure that formal mediation procedures are established and implemented to allow resolution of disputes resulting from the charter school's proposal (or refusal), to identify, evaluate, place, or provide the student with a free appropriate public education. The parent may request mediation of a dispute by contacting in writing, the charter school, the SPCSA, or the Nevada Department of Education.

- a. The State, Nevada Department of Education, bears the cost of the mediation process.
- b. Mediators are qualified and impartial individuals who may not be an employee of the charter school, another school district, the Nevada Department of Education or other state agency which receives IDEA funding or which provides direct services to a student who is the subject of the mediation process.
- c. If the charter school personnel are aware of any need that the parent may have for an interpreter that information should be provided to the Nevada Department of Education and the SPCSA at the time the mediation is initiated, or as soon as possible.
- d. Mediation is a voluntary process that brings both parties together with a mediator in an attempt to resolve the disagreement through a structured, yet informal meeting.
- e. Mediation is an alternative but not a prerequisite to the due process hearing.
- f. Mediation sessions are held in a timely manner and scheduled at times and in places convenient to the parties.
- g. Discussions that occur during mediation are confidential and may not be used as evidence in due process hearings or court proceedings.
- h. Any agreement reached will be a written agreement that is legally binding and enforceable in court.
- i. The agreement is signed by the parent and a representative from the charter school.
- j. The charter school personnel may initiate mediation of a dispute by contacting the parents, the SPCSA, or the Nevada Department of Education.

2.7 DUE PROCESS

2.7.1. Request for a Due Process Hearing

The parent or the charter school may initiate an impartial due process hearing if they disagree with identification, evaluation, education placement or the provision of FAPE to the student.

- a. A parent may request a due process hearing if
 - (1) the charter school:

- refuses to identify,
- evaluate, or
- appropriately serve the student,
- fails to consider the results of an IEE,

(2) the parent:

- disagrees with a proposed IEP, or
- objects to termination of the student's special education programs.
- b. The parent request for a due process must be in writing to the Executive Director of the charter school and must include:
 - Student's name;
 - Student's address;
 - Name of the school the student is attending;
 - A description of the nature of the problem and the facts relating to the problem; and
 - A resolution to the problem.
- c. If the request does not include the information above, the charter school may ask the hearing officer within 15 days of the request to find the due process insufficient.
- d. A due process hearing must be requested within two calendar years from the date the parent or the charter school knew or should have known about the act or omission that gave rise to the hearing request unless the parent was prevented from requesting a hearing because the charter school:
 - Specifically misrepresented to the parent that it had resolved the problem; or
 - Withheld required information.
- e. When a request for a due process has been received, the charter school Executive Director must inform the parent of the availability of mediation as described in Section 2.7, as well as any free or low-cost legal and other relevant services available in the area. Apart from due process, the charter school Executive Director must also provide the parent information on such legal and other services at any time upon request by the parent.
- f. A model form of parent notice requesting a due process hearing is available on the Nevada Department of Education's website.
- g. If the charter school personnel believe that it may be appropriate for the charter school to initiate a due process proceeding, they should follow NDE's due process procedures on their website.

2.7.2. Resolution

- a. After the charter school receives a request for due process they must:
 - Give the parent written notice of the special education action related to the issues in the hearing request within 10 days of receiving the request unless the charter school has already given the parent written notice prior to the request;
 - Convene a resolution session within 15 days (7 days if expedited) of the hearing request unless, the parent and the charter school agree in writing to waive the meeting or agree to mediation;
 - Try to solve the issues stated in the due process requested during the resolution time period; and
 - Include the parent, relevant IEP members, and a representative of the charter school with decision making authority in the resolution session.
- b. The charter school may not have an attorney present at the resolution session unless the parent brings an attorney, then the charter school may also have an attorney present. The charter school must provide the parent prior written notice of the school's attorney participating in the resolution meeting.
- c. If an agreement is reached, it will be written in a legally binding document and signed by the charter school representative and the parent. The resolution agreement can be canceled in writing within 3 business days if either party changes their mind.
- d. If an agreement is not reached to the parents' satisfaction within 30 days (15 days if expedited) of receiving the hearing request, the time line for due process begins.

2.7.3. Conducting a Due Process Hearing

a. Impartial Hearing Officer

- Within 5 calendar days after receiving a parent request for a due process hearing, or upon the charter school's initiation of a due process hearing, the charter school must forward the request to the Nevada Department of Education and the State Public Charter School Authority (SPCSA).
- The Nevada Department of Education is responsible for appointing an impartial hearing officer to conduct the hearing.
- When expedited, the hearing officer must conduct a hearing within 20 school days after the date the hearing was requested.

b. Stay-Put Requirements

- Once a due process hearing has been initiated:
 - the charter school cannot change the student's educational placement during a due process until the legal proceedings are completed (stay-put) unless:
 - unless the student is placed in an alternative educational setting for behavior that is not a manifestation of the disability, or
 - if the student is removed by the charter school to an interim alternative educational setting for weapons, drugs, controlled substance or causing serious bodily injury.
 - a hearing officer removes the student to an interim alternative educational setting for up to 45 school days because it is likely the student may injure him/herself or others.
- c. Disclosure Prior to the Hearing
 - At least 5 business days prior to the hearing, each party must ensure that any evidence that the party wishes to use at the hearing has been disclosed to the other party and the hearing officer.
 - If required disclosure is not made, the hearing officer may exclude the admission of undisclosed evidence from being introduced at the hearing.

d. Due Process Hearing

- Due Process hearings must be conducted at a time and place that is reasonably convenient to the parent and the student involved.
- the charter school is responsible for:
 - notifying the parent (by certified mail) and the hearing officer of the time and place set for the hearing; and
 - notifying the parent of their rights in a due process hearing and of any free or inexpensive legal services and other relevant services available in the area.
- Any party to a due process hearing has the right to:
 - be represented;
 - be accompanied by and advised by persons who have special knowledge of or training regarding students with disabilities;
 - present evidence, object to the admissibility of evidence, and evaluation or a recommendation based on an evaluation that was not disclosed to that party;
 - confront, cross-examine, and compel the attendance of witnesses;
 - obtain a written, or, at the option of the parent, electronic, verbatim record of the hearing; and
 - obtain written, or, at the option of the parent, electronic findings of fact and decisions.
 - In addition, the parent involved in a hearing must have the right to:
 - have the student who is the subject of the hearing present;
 - a hearing open to the general public; and
- a record of the due process hearing and the findings of fact and decisions at no cost. The charter school must take whatever action is necessary to ensure that the parent understands the written notice and the proceedings at the hearing. These steps include arranging for an interpreter for a parent who is deaf or hard of hearing or whose native language is not English.

e. Findings of a Due Process Hearing

- The hearing officer is required:
 - to reach a decision in the due process proceeding no later than 45 days after the resolution period ends;
 - if expedited, a determination must be made within 10 school days after the hearing,
 - to base the decision solely on the evidence presented at the hearing; and,
 - to mail a copy of the decision to each of the parties within the 45-day period.
- The hearing officer may grant specific extensions of time beyond the 45- day period at the request of either party.
- The Nevada Department of Education must, after deleting all personally identifiable information from a copy of the findings and decision, transmit the redacted version to the Nevada State Special Education Advisory Council and make the redacted version available to the public. The hearing officer's decision in a due process hearing is considered final, but may be appealed by either the parent or the charter school as described below.

2.7.4. Appeals

- a. Any party aggrieved by the findings and decision in the hearing has the right to appeal the decision of the impartial due process Hearing Officer.
 - The request for an appeal must be made (to the Nevada Department of Education) within 30 calendar days after receiving the decision of the hearing officer.
 - A party to the hearing may file a cross-appeal within 10 calendar days after receiving notice of the initial appeal.
- b. The State Review Officer who is appointed by the Nevada Department of Education:
 - examines the entire hearing record to make sure required procedures were followed consistent with the requirements of due process and makes an independent decision;
 - may give parties an opportunity for oral or written arguments, or both, at the discretion of the review officer;
 - seek additional evidence necessary and, if a hearing is held to receive additional evidence, afford the parties the same right under due process hearings;
 - must reach a decision and mail a copy or electronic findings of fact and the decision to each party within 30
 days after the request for review is made; and
 - may grant an extension if one of the parties requests. State Review Officer's decision is final unless a party brings a civil action as described in Section 2.8.
- c. After deleting any personally identifiable information, the Nevada Department of Education is to transmit the redacted version of the findings and decisions to the Nevada State Special Education Advisory Council, and is to make the redacted findings and decisions available to the public.

2.8 CIVIL ACTIONS

2.8.1. A civil action may be brought by any party disagreeing with the findings and decision of a State Review Officer in an appeal.

- a. A civil action may be brought in a state court with jurisdiction or in federal district court.
- b. The request for an appeal must be made within 90 calendar days after receiving the decision of the review officer.

2.8.2. Before a civil action may be filed, the party must exhaust his or her remedies under the due process and appeal proceedings described above in Section 2.9.

2.9 STATE COMPLAINTS

2.9.1. An organization or individual may file a complaint with the Nevada Department of Education (NDE).

- a. The complaint must be in writing, signed and include:
 - a statement that the charter school has violated state or federal special education law;
 - the facts related to the issue(s);
 - signature and contact information of the complainant;
 - a description of the nature of the problem; and
 - a proposed resolution of the problem.
- b. If a specific school or student is referenced in the complaint, the complaint must also include:
 - the name and residence of the student;
 - the name of the school the student is attending.
- c. The parent must submit a copy of the complaint to the charter school and the Nevada Department of Education.
- d. The complaint must allege a violation that occurred within one year of filing.
- e. The charter school has the right to respond and try to resolve the complaint or mediate if both parties agree.
- f. The NDE must complete its review and give its decision within 60 calendar days.
- g. If the complaint includes issues which are also the subject of a due process hearing, the NDE is required to set aside those issues until the due process hearing is resolved.
- h. Any issues which are not the subject of a due process hearing must proceed and be resolved within the 60 calendar-day timeframe.
- i. If any issues raised in a complaint have previously been decided in a due process hearing involving the same parties, the due process hearing decision is binding, and the NDE must inform the complaining party to that effect.
- j. If a complaint alleges that the charter school has failed to implement a due process decision, the NDE must resolve that complaint.

2.9.2. After reviewing all relevant information, the NDE will make an independent determination as to whether the charter school violated a requirement of IDEA. The NDE will issue a written decision to the complainant that:

- a. addresses each allegation in the complaint;
- b. contains findings of fact and conclusions; and
- c. states the reasons for the NDE's final decision.

2.9.3. If the NDE finds that the charter school has failed to provide appropriate services to a student, it must address:

- a. how to remediate the denial of those services, including, as appropriate, the awarding of monetary reimbursement or other corrective action appropriate to the needs of the student; and
- b. appropriate future provision of services for all students with disabilities.

2.10 ATTORNEY'S FEES

2.10.1. Under IDEA, the charter school may be liable for the reasonable attorney's fees of a parent who prevails in a due process hearing, appeal, or civil action. A parent may be considered to have prevailed in a proceeding if the parent succeeded on any significant issue and obtained some of the benefits sought.

2.10.2. However, in a number of circumstances, the student's parent may not recover their legal fees when they prevail or the award of attorney's fees may be reduced. It is important for the charter school personnel to bear in mind that compliance with IDEA and State Public Charter School Authority policy requirements, including requirements relating to time lines, notices, consent, parent contact, and documentation, may directly affect whether and to what extent the charter school may avoid liability for attorney's fees.

2.10.3. If the charter school prevails, parent's attorneys may be liable for the reasonable attorney's fees of the charter school for bringing actions that are or become frivolous, unreasonable, or without foundation. In addition,

the charter school may recover reasonable attorney's fees from the parent or the parent's attorney if the request for due process was presented for any improper purpose, such as to harass, to cause unnecessary delay, or to needlessly increase the cost of litigation.

CHAPTER 3 PRIOR NOTICE

INTRODUCTION

The parent has the right to receive prior written notice in a reasonable time in their native language or other mode of communication, when the charter school proposes, or refuses to initiate or change the student's identification, evaluation/re-evaluation, and eligibility, provision of a free appropriate public education (FAPE) through an Individualized Education Program (IEP) and change of placement.

This chapter describes the prior notice requirements for:

- 3.1 Identification, evaluation/re-evaluation
- 3.2 Eligibility
- 3.3 Provision of FAPE, through an IEP and change of placement
- 3.4 Parent Revocation of Consent for Special Education Services

3.1 IDENTIFICATION, EVALUATIONS & RE-EVALUATIONS

3.1.1. Parental Prior Notice of the charter school Proposal

Site-based special education staff must provide the parent prior written notice of the initiation of an evaluation within a reasonable time before the evaluation begins.

- a. Notice of the initiation of the evaluation must be completed in full.
- b. The purpose of this meeting must be marked on the Parental Prior Written Notice as:
 - Evaluate and identify student's special education needs for initial evaluations; or
 - The Parental Prior Notice must be given to the parent prior to or in conjunction with the Consent for Evaluation.
 - Re-evaluate student's special education needs and continued eligibility for special education services.
 - The Parental Prior Notice must be given to the parent prior to or in conjunction with the Consent for Evaluation or Parent Notification of No Additional Assessment Information Needed and Status of Reevaluation; Warranted/Unwarranted.

3.1.2. Parental Prior Notice – Proposed Meeting Arrangements

At the time site-based special education staff notifies parent of the initiation of any evaluation, staff may also provide prior notice of any meeting of the Multidisciplinary Team (MDT) that may be scheduled to consider whether additional data are needed as part of the evaluation.

- a. The term meeting does not include informal or unscheduled conversations involving the charter school personnel. The term also does not include preparatory activities that the charter school personnel engage in to develop a proposal or to prepare a response to a parent proposal that will be discussed at a later meeting.
- b. The Multidisciplinary Team (MDT) is not required to hold a meeting solely to determine whether additional data are needed, and parent consent is not required in order to review existing data as part of any evaluation.
- c. If a meeting is determined to be necessary to discuss the components of any evaluation, a Parental Prior Written Notice must be completed in full.
- d. The charter school must maintain detailed records of:
 - telephone calls made or attempted and the results of those calls;
 - copies of correspondence sent to the parent and any response received; and
 - any visits made to the parent's home or place of employment and the results of those visits.

3.1.3. Parental Notice of School Refusal

If the student's parent requests an evaluation, and the MDT, during a meeting, determines that an evaluation is not required or otherwise warranted, the MDT must provide the parent written notice of the charter school's determination to refuse the evaluation. Written Notice of Refusal must state:

- a. a description of the action refused by the charter school;
- b. an explanation of why the charter school refuses to take the action;
- c. a description of any other options that the charter school considered and the reasons why those options were rejected;
- d. a description of each evaluation procedure, assessment, record, or report the charter school relied upon when the action was refused;
- e. a description of any other factors that are relevant to the charter school's refusal;
- f. a statement that the parents of a student with a disability have protection under the procedural safeguards described in Chapter 2.0 (Procedural Safeguards).

3.2 ELIGIBILITY

3.2.1. Parental Prior Notice of School Proposal

Site-based special education staff must provide the parent prior written notice of determination of eligibility within a reasonable time before the eligibility meeting is held.

- a. Notice of the determination must be completed in full.
- b. The purpose of this meeting must be marked on the Parental Prior Notice of School Proposal as: "Determine student eligibility for special education programming"

3.2.2. Parental Prior Notice – Proposed Meeting Arrangements

At the same time the site-based special education staff notifies the parent of the determination of eligibility, they must also provide the parent prior written notice of the eligibility meeting.

3.3 PROVISION OF A FREE APPROPRIATE PUBLIC EDUCATION (FAPE), THROUGH AN INDIVDUALIZED EDUCATION PROGRAM (IEP)

Parental Prior Written Notice of the charter school Proposal and Parental Prior Notice – Proposed Meeting Arrangements must be given to the parent for all IEP meetings.

3.3.1. Parental Prior Notice of School Proposal

Site-based special education staff is responsible for initiating and conducting meetings for the purpose of developing, reviewing, and revising the IEP of a student with a disability. Within a reasonable time, before a proposed IEP meeting, the site-based special education staff must provide prior notice of the meeting to the student's parent. The Parental Prior Written Notice of the charter school Proposal must be completed in full.

Note: If parent is not contacted to schedule an IEP meeting via phone, email, etc. before sending home the prior written notice document, then a reasonable time period is 10 business days before the scheduled IEP meeting.

The purpose of the meeting must always be marked on the Parental Prior Notice of School Proposal as either Develop an Initial/Annual IEP and Educational Placement or Review/Revise IEP. There may be other purposes which also must be marked such as:

a. Change in Placement:

If the IEP team is considering a change in placement, such as moving to a more (or less) restrictive setting, or the discontinuation of educational services upon a student's graduation, prior written notice to the parent is required. When completing the Parental Prior Notice of School Proposal, the purpose of the meeting would be:

- Change in special education placement; AND
- Develop an Initial/Annual IEP and Educational Placement; or

- Review/revise IEP.
- b. Change in Special Education Related Services:

If the IEP team is considering a change or addition of special education related services, prior written notice to the parent is required. When completing the Parental Prior Notice of School Proposal the purpose of the meeting would be:

- Change in Special Education related services, AND
- Develop an Initial/Annual IEP and Educational Placement, or
- Review/revise IEP.
- c. Transition:

Beginning when a student reaches age 14, or earlier if appropriate, the Prior Written Notice must also indicate that one of the purposes of the meeting will be to develop transition services and/or postsecondary goals. When completing the Prior Written Notice, the purpose of the meeting will be to:

- Develop transition services and/or postsecondary goals beginning at age 14; AND
- Develop an Initial/Annual IEP and Educational Placement; or
- Review/revise IEP.
- d. Manifestation Determination:

If the IEP team is going to conduct a manifestation determination, the prior written notice must state that the purpose of the meeting is to:

- Conduct a manifestation determination and propose a disciplinary change of placement; AND
- Develop an Initial/Annual IEP and Educational Placement; or
- Review/revise IEP.

3.3.2. Parental Prior Notice – Proposed Meeting Arrangements

Site-based special education staff is responsible for initiating and conducting meetings for the purpose of developing, reviewing, and revising the IEP of a student with a disability. Within a reasonable time, but at least five school days (the charter school Best Practice is 10 days) or mutual agreement before a proposed IEP meeting, the site-based special education staff must provide prior notice of the meeting to the student's parent. The Parental Prior Notice – Proposed Meeting Arrangements must be completed in full. The Notice of Meeting Arrangement must indicate:

- a. the purpose, time, and location of the meeting;
- b. who will be in attendance at the meeting (not positions);
- c. the student if the student is 14 years old or older prior to the next annual IEP;
- d. the parent may bring to the meeting other people who have knowledge or special expertise regarding the student;
- e. if the parent gives consent to the charter school to invite person(s) from outside agencies who can contribute to the development of the IEP.

3.3.3. Parental Notice of School Refusal

If the student's parent requests to revise the IEP, but the site-based special education staff determines that an IEP is not required or otherwise warranted; then the site based staff must provide the parent written notice of the charter school's determination to refuse the IEP revision. Written Notice of Refusal must state:

- a. a description of the action refused by the charter school;
- b. an explanation of why the charter school refuses to take the action;
- c. a description of any other options that the charter school considered and the reasons why those options were rejected;
- d. a description of each evaluation procedure, assessment, record, or report that the charter school relied upon when the action was refused;
- e. a description of any other factors that are relevant to the charter school's refusal;
- f. a statement that the parent of a student with a disability has protection under the procedural safeguards described in Chapter 2.0; and
- g. sources for the parent to contact to obtain assistance in understanding the provisions of IDEA.

3.3.4. Notice of Intent to Implement IEP

The Notice of Intent to Implement is required to provide prior written notice of the charter school's intent to implement a student's IEP. The Notice of Intent to Implement is required for ALL IEPs.

- a. This includes instances where:
 - the parent disagrees with all or part of the IEP (disagree checked on IEP); or
 - the parent does not agree or disagree (no box checked on IEP); or
 - the parent is not in attendance (either by telephone or in person). The IEP and notice of Implementation should be sent to parents immediately following the IEP.
- b. The Notice of Intent to Implement must be provided to the parent within 10 days after the IEP meeting, along with a copy of the IEP and Procedural Safeguards. If the parent did not attend the IEP meeting, either by telephone or in person, then the Notice of Intent to Implement should specify implementation will begin 10 calendar days from the date of the original meeting.
- c. The Notice of Intent to Implement must state:
 - a description of the action proposed or refused by the charter school;
 - an explanation of why the charter school proposes or refuses to take the action;
 - a description of any other options that the charter school considered and the reasons why those options were rejected;
 - a description of each evaluation procedure, assessment, record, or report the charter school relied upon when the action was proposed or refused;
 - a description of any other factors that are relevant to the charter school's proposal or refusal;
 - a statement that the parent of a student with a disability has protection under the procedural safeguards described in Chapter 2.0; and
 - sources for the parent to contact to obtain assistance in understanding the provisions of IDEA.

3.4 REVOCATION OF CONSENT FOR SPECIAL EDUCATION SERVICES

3.4.1. Parental Prior Notice of School Proposal

The parent has the right to revoke consent for the continued provision of special education and related services by submitting a written request for the revocation to the charter school Executive Director.

The charter school Executive Director will respond by issuing the parent a prior written notice to change the student's placement and direct the school to status the last date of specially designed instruction in the student's confidential folder and that services will be discontinued due to Parent written request as described in Chapter 7.0 (Individualized Educational Programs).

CHAPTER 4 IDENTIFICATION

INTRODUCTION

Under the Individual with Disabilities Education Improvement Act of 2004 (IDEA) and Nevada Administrative Code (NAC), the school has a "Child Find" obligation to ensure that all children with disabilities residing in the State, including children with disabilities who are homeless, wards of the State, or attending private schools, regardless of the severity of their disability, and who are in need of special education and related services are identified, located, and evaluated. Child Find responsibilities also include highly mobile and migrant children. In addition, early intervention strategies may be appropriate for some students who are experiencing academic and/or behavior problems.

This Chapter describes both the identification and the intervention processes. These processes are not mutually exclusive. Rather, either or both may be appropriate for a particular student. The process for making a referral is described in the Evaluation Chapter.

This chapter describes:

- 4.1 Child Identification
- 4.2 General Education Interventions/Response to Intervention (R<u>T</u>tl) Model
- 4.3 Referral

4.1 CHILD IDENTIFICATION

4.1.1. Identification Requirements/Child Find

Identifying students with disabilities is the first step in providing appropriate educational services to students who are eligible for special education and related services.

IDEA and NAC regulations require all charter schools to have policies and procedures in place to ensure that children aged 3 through 21 residing within their enrolled students' counties who are suspected of having disabilities and needing special education and/or related services are identified, located, and evaluated. Therefore, all public charter schools are responsible for developing a "Child Find" program that will encompass these three elements of identification, locating, and evaluating students.

The charter school works in cooperation with other agencies in their county to:

- 1. Locate all children and youth with disabilities from the ages of birth through 21 in the counties of which your school(s) reside and/or provide services.
- 2. Identify and refer individuals suspected of having a disability for evaluations.
- 3. Provide information to the community about the Child Find project and increase awareness about the educational rights of individuals with disabilities and their parents, through the following methods:
 - a. Newspaper articles and other media
 - b. Correspondence with community members
 - c. Annual screenings in schools and in the community
 - d. Teacher training on identifying potential disabilities
- 4. Maintain a child identification log indicating which children 3-21 years of age are receiving special education and related services and which children were found to be not eligible for service. The log contains the following information, if applicable, on all children referred for evaluation:
 - a. Student Name
 - b. Age
 - c. Date Referred
 - d. Date Evaluated

- e. Date Service Initiated
- f. Disability Category
- g. Reason for Not Serving
- 5. Coordinate with other agencies providing services to children (i.e. local health department; Women, Infants, & Children (WIC), etc.). Charter Schools will make at least two contacts per school year with local agencies to find out if they may have knowledge of children with disabilities who are not being served, explain the referral process, and request that they refer students under the age of 22 to public schools.

Students who may be identified include:

- a. children who are suspected of being a child with a disability and in need of special education, even though they are advancing from grade to grade;
- b. highly mobile students including migrant students;
- c. homeless children;
- d. wards of the state; and
- e. children who are enrolled in private schools or are home-schooled

4.1.2 Before Making a Referral

When a child is having difficulty learning in a regular education classroom, it is often assumed that the child should be referred for a special education evaluation to determine any learning problems. But before a referral is made, the teacher should attempt a variety of strategies designed to facilitate the child's learning within that classroom.

The <u>Individuals with Disabilities Education Act</u> (IDEA) requires that children with disabilities be educated as much as possible with their nondisabled peers. By modifying what takes place in the classroom to meet a child's needs, we are addressing the spirit of the law. Frequently, such modifications are effective and may eliminate or diminish the need for special education services.

4.2 When Intervention Appropriate – General Education Interventions

If a student is experiencing an educational or behavioral difficulty but is not suspected of having a disability by the charter school, the charter school may attempt to remediate such difficulty through providing scientific, research-based interventions in general education environments.

The <u>Nevada Administrative Code</u> (NAC) §388.325 defines the use of scientific, research-based intervention for students who are not yet suspected of having a disability. The following procedures shall be used by the school whenever targeted scientific, research-based interventions are provided to a particular student who is experiencing academic or behavioral difficulty:

- 1. Develop an intervention plan for the student, to include:
 - a. A description of the academic or behavior concerns, and the degree to which the student's academic or behavior performance fails to meet the demands of the educational setting;
 - b. The interventions to be provided, which are targeted toward improving performance and increasing the rate of learning.
 - c. The data to be collected to measure the student's level of performance and rate of learning.
 - d. The frequency of data collection; a description of how the data will be summarized; a description of how intervention effectiveness will be evaluated; a schedule for evaluating intervention effectiveness.
- 2. Provide a copy of the intervention plan to the student's parents.
- If the eligibility team intends to determine eligibility for SPECIFIC LEARNING DISABILITIES based upon the child's RESPONSE TO INTERVENTION, provide the "NEVADA DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION POLICY STATEMENT – RESPONSE TO SCIENTIFIC, RESEARCH-BASED INTERVENTION" document to the student's parents. This Policy

Statement is not required if the student's eligibility for SPECIFIC LEARNING DISABILITIES will be determined based upon the discrepancy analysis model.

- 4. Based in part on the results of the targeted, scientific, research-based intervention, determine whether the student is suspected of having a disability and should be evaluated for special education eligibility.
- 5. If the parent requests an initial evaluation for special education eligibility while interventions are being attempted, the charter school must:
 - a. Conduct the initial evaluation if the charter school agrees that the student is suspected of having a disability; or
 - b. Provide *PARTENTAL PRIOR WRITTEN NOTICE* of its refusal to conduct the initial evaluation (if the charter school does not agree that the student is suspected of having a disability). Any proposed refusal to evaluate a student must be discussed with one of the LEA's Special Education Programs Professional (EPP).

If the charter school determines that the educational difficulty or behavior of the pupil is resistant to general education intervention, or if the charter school determines that the intervention requires continued and substantial effort and may require the provision of special education and related services to be effective, the charter school may refer the student for an initial evaluation.

4.3 REFERRAL

A student qualifies for all the rights and benefits of IDEA once he or she is determined to be a child with a disability as defined in the Nevada Administrative Code (NAC). Generally, students are evaluated when either the parents of the child request an evaluation, or when, as a result of the charter school's "child find" or general education intervention activities, charter school personnel recommend an evaluation.

If the charter school proposes to conduct an initial evaluation of a student, parents must be provided with prior written notice of the proposed evaluation and a copy of the Parent Rights document. Next, consent for the evaluation must be obtained before the evaluation may begin. See PROCEDURAL SAFEGUARDS section.

In conducting the evaluation, the charter school must use a variety of assessment tools and strategies to gather relevant functional and developmental information on the child, including information supplied by the child's parents. Further, the information gathered should relate to enabling the child to be involved in and progress in the general curriculum. If appropriate, because there are existing evaluation data (e.g., a student who moved to the charter school from out of state and evaluation information from the other state was available in a timely manner, or a student making the transition from infant/toddler early intervention services at age three), the charter school must review existing evaluation data and determine what, if any, additional assessments are necessary. See EVALUATION/REEVALUATION REPORT. On the basis of this review, the charter school must identify and gather the additional data needed to determine:

- 1. Whether the child has a disability.
- 2. The child's present levels of performance and educational needs.
- 3. Whether the child needs special education and related services.

The initial referral process is as follows:

Identify the student's problem and initiate the special education referral process.
 a. Complete the Special Education REFERRAL FORM and include the following:

- Copy of emergency information obtained in most current school enrollment documents.
- Vision and hearing results (must be a pass)
- Developmental history completed
- Student classroom observation form completed
- Attendance information
- Copy of educational intervention(s) and modification(s) (RIt, CI, etc.)
- Academic results, sample of classroom work, test scores, etc.
- b. Provide prior written notice of the proposal to evaluate the student (PARENTAL PRIOR WRITTEN NOTICE) with a copy of Parent Rights
- c. Obtain parent consent to evaluate the student (CONSENT FOR EVALUATION)
 - Academic results (i.e., WIAT)
 - Behavior assessment (i.e. Devereaux or Burks)
- d. Executive Director/designee's signature on referral form authorizing the initial referral process.
- 2. Review referral packet for appropriateness and completeness.
 - a. Parent has been given written notice of the charter school's proposal to evaluate the student.
 - b. Parent has provided consent to evaluate prior to any individually administered assessments given on the basis of the suspicion of a disability.
 - c. Parent has been given a copy of Parent Rights, and rights have been explained in their primary language (i.e. Spanish, German, etc.)
 - d. Student has passed the vision and hearing tests,
 - or has been treated by a physician to correct problem area,
 - or a copy of the "passed" or "normal" results are provided.
 - e. Copies of data are legible and included.
 - f. Executive Director has signed referral.
 - g. Assign designee or case manager for referral. Process referral packet.
- 3. Process referral packet.
 - a. Send copies to the psychologist and/or other evaluation coordinator(s) (i.e. Speech & Language therapist) to initiate the evaluation.
 - b. Collect further data if needed.
 - c. Send copies of referral page, copy of consent for evaluation and relevant information to related service provider if assessment is needed and is indicated on referral form (i.e. Speech & Language therapist, Occupational therapist, or Physical therapist).
- 4. If applicable, psychologist will complete the evaluation, write the report, and forward copies to the case manager. If the speech therapist has been the evaluation coordinator, he/she also serves as the case manager. See Evaluation section of this Manual for further information.
- Schedule a meeting to determine eligibility (PARENTAL PRIOR WRITTEN NOTICE and NOTIFICATION OF MEETING). See Eligibility section of this Manual for further information. Meeting must include required Eligibility Team members. Please refer to the signature lines of each disability form for specific required members of each eligibility team.
- 6. Once eligibility is determined and if student is found eligible, an Individual Educational Plan (IEP) must be written within 30 calendar days. Required IEP members, in addition to a person who can interpret the instructional implications of the evaluation must be present during the IEP.

CHAPTER 5 EVALUATION

INTRODUCTION

Before special education or related services can be provided to a student with a disability, the charter school must conduct a comprehensive evaluation based on the determined scope of the assessment to address all areas of suspected disability. The purpose of this evaluation is to determine whether the student is eligible for special education services and, if so, to determine the student's special educational programming and service needs. Evaluation of a student is also required in other circumstances, such as when it is suspected that the student is no longer eligible under the Individuals with Disabilities Education Act (IDEA) eligibility, or may have a disability not addressed by the student's current finding of eligibility.

This Chapter describes:

- 5.1 Suspicion of Disability
- 5.2 Initial Evaluations
- 5.3 Reevaluation
- 5.4 Evaluation for Transfer Students
- 5.5 General Requirements for Evaluation
- 5.6 Early Childhood Evaluation
- 5.7 Bilingual Evaluation
- 5.8 Evaluation for Special Education Students who are involved in the Discipline Process
- 5.9 Homebound Evaluation
- 5.10 Evaluation Reports
- 5.11 Independent Educational Evaluations
- 5.12 Screenings

5.1 SUSPICION OF A DISABILITY

If the charter school personnel have reason to suspect that a student may have a disability and need special education and related services, the Executive Director and staff should be contacted so that they may meet to review the information available and determine whether a referral should be initiated. When a student is experiencing academic or behavioral problems but there is no suspicion of an IDEA eligibility, personnel should consider accessing the School Intervention Team /Response to Instruction Program (SIT/RTI) regarding any necessary interventions, accommodations, and supports for the student. Parent input is also an important consideration in relationship to providing students with intervention services.

5.2 INITIAL EVALUATIONS

5.2.1. Definition

The term "Initial Evaluation" refers to a formal evaluation that considers initial eligibility for special education under the Nevada Administrative Code (NAC). Initial evaluation applies to:

- a. general education students with no history of special education;
- b. general education students who previously received and were exited from special education, including general education students whose parents revoked consent for the continued receipt of special education services; or
- c. all transfer students from other states that have a current out of-state eligibility, but no current special education eligibility in Nevada.

5.2.2. Scope/Review of Evaluation Data and Determination of Need for Additional Data

In the case of students transitioning from Early Intervention Services at age three (IDEA, Part C), or for students from outof-state that have evaluation records available, as part of an initial evaluation, the combined members of the student's IEP

committee and the Eligibility Team shall review existing evaluation data. Based on that review and input from the student's parent, the team must identify what additional data, if any, are needed. The group may conduct its review without a meeting, but all should clearly document that the data has been reviewed in accordance with NAC requirements.

5.2.3. Request for an Initial Evaluation Referral

- a. Sources may include parents and/or the charter school staff.
 - If the charter school personnel request an initial evaluation, initial evaluation steps need to be followed as described in 5.2.4.
 - If the parent requests an initial evaluation, either verbally or in writing, the charter school personnel must respond formally. They:
 - may decide an evaluation is NOT warranted or determined that interventions will be tried first, then a refusal (Form located in Appendix) must be completed and sent to parents: or
 - team may decide an evaluation is warranted, then proceed with procedures for initial evaluation including sending a written prior notice or
 - team may decide to do an evaluation (follow initial evaluation procedures) and refer to SIT to do interventions concurrently.

5.2.4. Initial Evaluation Steps

- a. Initiate referral and notify team members and related service providers as deemed appropriate. Referral sources may include parents and/or charter school staff.
- b. Provide the parent with the Procedural Safeguards and prior written notice and document all contacts and attempted contacts with the parent. If the charter school personnel are unable to convince the parent to participate, all efforts to obtain parent input should be documented.
- c. Determine scope/review of evaluation data and determination of need for additional data (see Chapter 3.0).
- d. Obtain Parent Consent for Evaluation. Parent consent for evaluation may not be necessary for out of state transfer students unless additional assessments are warranted as described in 5.4.
- e. Conduct needed assessments as warranted.
- f. Hold eligibility meeting within 45 school days of signed consent and/or the initiation of PWN (use appropriate prior notice procedures for scheduling as described in Chapter 3.0) without additional assessment.
- g. DRAFT copies of evaluation reports may be given to the parent and must be clearly labeled as a draft.
- h. Provide a copy of completed evaluation reports and Statement(s) of Eligibility to the parent on the day of the meeting or within 10 calendar days of eligibility meeting.
- i. For eligible students, complete IEP development within 30 calendar days of eligibility determination.

5.3 REEVALUATIONS

5.3.1. Definition

The term "Reevaluation" refers to the formal evaluation of a student who is already identified as eligible for special education under NAC. Reevaluation applies to:

- a. students who are routinely evaluated every three years for continuing special education eligibility in Nevada;
- b. students who are evaluated for continuing eligibility for special education in Nevada under a different or additional eligibility classification. This includes: students who currently hold Developmental Delay or Speech/Language Impairment eligibilities;
- c. other students whose primary eligibility classifications might change (e.g., LD to ED, ID to MI). A reevaluation is required if there is sufficient information to suspect that a significant change in a student's physical, psychological, academic, or social functioning is occurring that may have an impact on the student's eligibility for special education and/or related services, including situations where the student may no longer need special education services to receive an appropriate education.

5.3.2. Scope/ Review of Evaluation Data and Determination of Need for Additional Data

As part of any reevaluation, the combined input from the student's IEP team, including input from the student's parent(s), Identify what additional data, if any, are needed. The combined members:

- a. conduct a review of data from existing evaluations, including, but not limited to:
 - evaluations and information provided by the parents of the student,
 - current local or state assessments, classroom-based assessments and observations,
 - observations by teachers and related service providers, and
- b. based upon the review and input from the student's parent, identify the additional data, if any that are required to determine:
 - whether the student continues to have a disability, and the educational needs of the student,
 - the present levels of academic achievement and related developmental needs (functional levels) of the student,
 - whether the student continues to need special education and related services; and
 - whether any additions or modifications to the special education and related services are needed to enable the student to meet the measurable annual goals set out in the IEP of the student and to participate, as appropriate, in the general education curriculum.

5.3.3. Reevaluation Steps

A student receiving special education services must be reevaluated before the student can be determined ineligible for continuing special education services as described in 6.0. As recognized exceptions under IDEA, a reevaluation is not required before the termination of a student's eligibility due to graduation with a regular high school diploma, or due to the student's exceeding the age of eligibility for FAPE under Nevada law. If the student's parent requests a reevaluation, and the MDT determines that a reevaluation is not required or otherwise warranted, the MDT must provide the parent prior written notice of refusal together with the procedural safeguards notice.

STEP 1 COMPLETE PRIOR PARENTAL NOTICE OF SCHOOL PROPOSAL AND REEVALUATION REFERRAL NOTICE

Complete the Reevaluation Referral Notice & the Prior Parental Noice of District Proposal.

STEP 2: SCOPE of ASSESSMENT

Scope is documented in the MDT evaluation report and supporting evidence should be found in the confidential folder (Scope form located in Appendix). Note: Use of the form is optional as long as there is supporting evidence in the confidential folder. Conduct review of data from existing evaluations (See 5.3.2) Input is gathered from combined members of the Eligibility Team & IEP Team which includes parents.

No New Assessments Needed

- a. No Additional Assessment Information Needed and Status of Reevaluation: Warranted/Unwarranted
- b. Parent Notification
- c. Team consensus must agree to no additional assessments needed.
- d. Must be dated on or after the Parental Notice

New Assessment Needed

- a. Parental Consent for Evaluation
- b. MUST be dated on or after the Parent Notice

Reevaluation Unwarranted (Waiver)

- a. The student has two or more prior, consecutive evaluations confirming the current disability, only one of which needs to be a the current charter school Nevada evaluation
- b. All 5 questions on the form must be answered "Yes"

c. SCOPE must be documented on the Status Record or form in Appendix.

Formal Evaluation Report Eligibility Statement

- a. Must be held within 45 school days after receipt of signed Parental Consent for Evaluation
- b. Must address all required assessment components
- c. For reevaluations that are deemed unwarranted (Waiver), the development of a reevaluation report is required, and a new Statement of Eligibility and IEP is required. The IEP must be completed within 30 calendar days from the eligibility date. Completion of the statement of need for reevaluation (waiver) triggers the new 3-year routine reevaluation time line.



5.4 EVALUATION FOR TRANSFER STUDENTS

The circumstances under which a student enrolls or transfers into the charter school from another school district, will govern which specific special education procedures are applicable. Informed written consent for initial provision of services must be obtained from the parent prior to implementation of special education services.

All transfer students are entitled to the same open enrollment procedures as all other charter school students. All students should be registered and enrolled into the school by the provided deadlines.

5.4.1. Transfers Within Nevada

A current Nevada eligibility from any Nevada school district or charter school can be accepted outright by the charter school and that eligibility may remain in effect for up to 3 years of the date of the last formal eligibility determination. For in-state transfer students, formal evaluation is pursued only when deemed warranted by an MDT/IEP Team. The standard time line of 45 school days for timely completion of these reevaluations would apply.

When the parents register their child for school and indicate that student was receiving special education services at his/her previous school in Nevada, a form indicating the name and location of the previous school will be completed and signed by the parent. The current charter school will send the request to the previous charter school or county school district for confidential records even if the parents submit a copy of their child's current IEP. There are additional documents that need to be acquired such as the most current psychological report among other relevant information. Attempts to locate/obtain records will be documented. If such documentation cannot be obtained, charter school staff should contact the charter school or county school district by phone to follow up on the written request. Records received will be provided to the special education case manager and/or coordinator.

If the student's previous IEP is available, the charter school must provide the student with a free appropriate public education, including services comparable to those described in the previous IEP, in consultation with the parents, for a period no longer than 30 calendar days, until the charter school adopts the previous IEP, or develops a new IEP.

If no IEP is available, the student should be receiving services under a 30-calendar-day interim IEP. Upon the expiration of 30 days after the development of the interim IEP, a complete IEP must be developed. Because the student is already eligible in Nevada, a reevaluation is usually not needed.

5.4.1.a Transfers Within Nevada Between SPCSA Charter Schools

Each SPCSA charter school is an independent operating school within the LEA/SPCSA Authorizer. Each SPCSA charter school has their own governing board and standalone Infinite Campus instance, as such student records transmission between SPCSA charter schools is similar to records transmission for in state transfers between Nevada school districts.

RECORDS:

When parents/guardians register their child at a SPCSA charter school and indicate that the student was receiving special education services at their previous SPCSA charter school, a copy of the IEP will be requested from the parent/guardian upon enrollment.

If the student is-suspected of being a student with a disability, registration paperwork must collect information regarding the previous SPCSA charter school's name, location, and staff contact information. At registration, a request for the Release of Information (ROI) for special education confidential records, including any Response to Intervention (RTI) and in process special education evaluation documentation, must be obtained.

The current SPCSA charter school will send a records request, including the signed release of information, to the previous SPCSA charter school requesting records before or within 10 days of enrollment, even if the parents/guardians submit a copy of their child's current IEP. At minimum, the records request should include, if applicable, the current psychological/multidisciplinary 151388122.1

team evaluation report, current eligibility documents, current IEP document, any behavior related documents (FBA, BIP, data), RTI/ intervention documents/data, and in process educational assessment documents. All attempts to locate/obtain records must be documented.

The prior SPCSA charter school must provide the student's requested records as soon as possible but no later than 10 school days of the receipt of the request. If requested records cannot be obtained, current SPCSA charter school staff must contact the previous SPCSA charter school staff by phone and email to follow up on the written records request. The current SPCSA charter school must also notify the SPCSA of the prior SPCSA's charter school's failure to provide the student's education records and may request SPCSA's intervention. Records received will be immediately provided to the current SPCSA charter school special education case manager and/or coordinator for timely review.

ELIGIBILITY:

A current Nevada eligibility from any SPCSA charter school must be accepted outright by another SPCSA charter school. This eligibility may remain in effect for up to 3 years from the date of the last formal eligibility determination or until the earlier reevaluation of the student in accordance with IDEA, 34 C.F.R. §300.503 to §300.305. For SPCSA charter school transfer students, formal evaluation is pursued only when warranted by an MDT/IEP Team. The standard timeline of 45 school days for timely completion of these reevaluations applies. If the current SPCSA charter school determines that an educational initial evaluation or reevaluation was initiated for the student at the previous SPCSA charter school, the current SPCSA charter school will continue the educational evaluation according to the standard evaluation process and 45 school days' timeline per NAC §388.337(1)(a).

IEP:

The student's IEP in effect from the prior SPCSA charter school also remains in effect and must be implemented as written to provide the student a Free Appropriate Public Education (34 C.F.R. 300.15), until and unless the student's IEP is revised. Since each SPCSA charter school is an independent operating school within the LEA/SPCSA Authorizer with its own governing board, it is recognized that the configuration of placement options may differ between the prior and new SPCSA charter school and a student's IEP may not be able to be implemented in conformity with the student's IEP. However, given the transfer is within the local educational agency, SPCSA, rather than between different local educational agencies in Nevada, there is no statutory or regulatory authority that authorizes the new SPCSA charter school to provide different services than those in the IEP.

Therefore, upon enrollment of a student with an IEP in effect at a previous SPCSA charter school, the new SPCSA charter school must review the student's IEP and confirm it can be implemented as written, until and unless the student's IEP Team, including the parent, reviews and revises the student's IEP.

5.4.2. Transfers from Out-of-State

Initial evaluation procedures are required for all out-of-state special education transfer students. This includes transferring from a State where a student was receiving special education services under the Developmentally Delayed classification to the age of nine. The timeline for completing an initial evaluation in Nevada is 45 school days from the date of parental consent for evaluation through formal determination of the student's eligibility for special education in Nevada.

The evaluation coordinator is responsible for coordinating the process needed to ensure that Nevada eligibility is confirmed, whether under the 30-day interim IEP timeline (in circumstances when no IEP is available from the previous charter school or school district), or under the 45-school day timeline when the district is providing services comparable to the services provided under the student's out-of-state IEP.

Parental consent must be obtained using the CONSENT FOR EVALUATION form. If evaluation information is available, the combined members of the eligibility team and IEP Committee must complete the EVALUATION/REEVALUATION REPORT form. If no additional data are needed, provide PARENTAL PRIOR WRITTEN NOTICE of this decision. The eligibility team must meet to determine eligibility within 45 school days of obtaining the parent's written consent.

If the student's previous IEP is available, the charter school must provide the student with a free appropriate public education, including services comparable to those described in the previous IEP, in consultation with the parents, until eligibility in Nevada has been determined and until the charter school develops a new IEP, if appropriate. If no IEP is available, the student should be receiving services under a 30-calendar-day interim IEP. If a 30-day interim IEP has been developed the student's eligibility must be confirmed and a complete IEP must be developed prior to the expiration of the 30 days. During the 30-day period, the student should be receiving services under an interim Individualized Educational Program.



5.5 GENERAL REQUIREMENTS FOR EVALUATIONS

Initial evaluations and reevaluations must be comprehensive enough to identify all of the student's special education and related service needs, whether or not commonly linked to the disability category in which the student has been, or may be, classified.

5.5.1. Assessment Areas

Nevada regulations impose specific requirements for evaluation of particular areas of a student's abilities/skills, behavior, and performance, as follows:

a. Performance in Current Educational Setting

Definition: "Performance in the current educational setting" means the behavioral and academic functioning of a student in the environment in which the majority of the student's education occurs. Generally, a student's past and present educational performance is reviewed to obtain information about: achievement test scores; grades; appropriateness of instruction and progress relative to instruction; any prior, scientific, research- based interventions which may involve modification of the classroom environment, curriculum or delivery of instruction; any positive behavioral intervention/strategies/supports; disciplinary record; and attendance. The person conducting this portion of the evaluation should also review any information collected through the Response To Intervention Program (RTI). If the performance of a student with a disability in the student's current educational setting is assessed, the assessment may include:

- observation of the student in that setting;
- review of any report from a parent or teacher of the student;
- review of samples of the work of the student; and
- curriculum-based assessment.

If the assessment of performance is required to determine the eligibility of the student with Specific Learning Disabilities, information can be used from:

- an observation in routine classroom instruction and monitoring of the student's performance that was done before the student was referred for an evaluation; or
- an observation by an eligibility team member of the student's academic progress in the regular classroom after the student has been referred for an evaluation and parental consent has been obtained. Any interpretation of an assessment of performance in the current educational setting must be made by one or more members of the eligibility team having personal knowledge of the performance of the student.

b. Intervention

Definition: "Intervention" means a strategy, developed on the basis of individual need, designed to have a remediate effect upon any academic or behavioral difficulties of a student. The term does not include disciplinary procedures applied to a group of students unless, giving consideration to the individual needs of a student, such procedures are demonstrably more appropriate than other strategies. Examples of intervention practices may include, but are not limited to:

- adapting curriculum materials to the needs of the student;
- variations in the techniques employed in teaching the student;
- tutoring or supplemental instruction;
- using behavior management programs;
- counseling or direct social skills instruction for the student; and
- modifications to the educational environment.

Definition: "Scientific, research-based intervention" means the modification of the classroom environment, curriculum or delivery of instruction in general education settings, which is based upon an examination of characteristics of the student as a learner, the instruction being provided and the curricular tasks to be accomplished, and targeted toward improving the student's level of performance and rate of learning. The modification of the classroom environment, curriculum or delivery of instruction is demonstrated through
scientifically-based research and practice to have a positive impact on a student's academic achievement or behavior.

c. Cognitive Abilities

Definition: "Cognitive abilities" means those abilities involving the processes of thinking, reasoning and problem solving. An individually administered, standardized test of cognitive ability must be used as part of the evaluation process, when appropriate, in assessing the cognitive abilities of a student with a disability. If a score other than the total score of the student on such a test is used to assess the student's cognitive abilities, the procedure must be justified, on the basis of professionally recognized criteria, in the records of the student maintained by the charter school. Any interpretation of an assessment of cognitive abilities must be made by a licensed school psychologist or licensed or certified psychologist. In the case of a student under the age of 6 years, any such interpretation may be made by a licensed school psychologist or a licensed or certified psychologist with documented training in the assessment of preschool students with disabilities

d. Social and Emotional Condition Definition: "Social and emotional condition" means the present thoughts, feelings and interactive behavior of a person. If the social and emotional condition of a student is assessed, the assessment may include:

- observation of the student;
- interview of the student or of any person having personal knowledge of the student; and
- use of a behavior rating scale, an adaptive behavioral scale; and a self-report inventory.
 A student may not be identified as a student with serious emotional disturbance without prior interventions and unless a variety of these techniques is used to assess the social and emotional condition of the student. Any interpretation of an assessment of social and emotional condition must be made by a school psychologist or another certified psychologist or licensed mental health professional.

e. Adaptive Skills

Definition: "Adaptive skills" include communication, self-care, home living, social skills, community use, selfdirection, health and safety, functional academics, leisure and work. The person conducting the evaluation must use a validated adaptive behavior scale. The assessment must include an assessment of any six or more of the following:

- communication;
- self-care;
- home living;
- social skills;
- community use;
- self-direction;
- health and safety;
- functional academics; and
- leisure and work.

Any interpretation of an assessment of adaptive skills must be made by a person qualified to assess adaptive skills through the use of an adaptive behavior scale.

f. Health

Definition: "Health" means the general physical condition of a person. If the health of a student is assessed, the assessments include:

- review of health and developmental history;
- hearing and vision screening; and
- physical examination.

When the health of a student with a disability is assessed, the following assessments may also be included:

- audiological assessment;
- physical therapy assessment; or
- occupational therapy assessment of the student.

Any interpretation of an assessment of health must be made by a person qualified to assess the health condition of a student. An evaluation of a student's health and developmental history must be completed to determine if

the student has one or more health concerns that substantially affect his or her educational performance. It is essential that the student's medical history and current health be evaluated early in the evaluation process so that any health problems can be identified and, if possible, be remediated prior to conducting other evaluation procedures. Each student being evaluated must undergo a general health evaluation, including vision, hearing, and neurological screening, which must be conducted at the time, or within six months, of the evaluation. However, no student shall be required to undergo any physical examination or medical treatment if the parent objects because of religious beliefs.

A health evaluation generally is conducted by the charter school nurse, who may recommend further medical information as necessary, including obtaining a physician's report. The school nurse conducting the health evaluation should obtain information, as appropriate, from the student's parent, teacher, family physician, the student, and any other pertinent sources such as public health agencies or medical clinics with knowledge of the student. Other staff who obtains pertinent health information in the course of consulting with the parent or the student should provide such information to the school nurse conducting the review.

If a student fails any general health screening, the student should be referred for an examination by a licensed practitioner for diagnosis and remediation. If a student fails a hearing screening and no medical follow-up has occurred, or if a Multidisciplinary Team member believes the student may have a hearing disability, the school nurse should facilitate scheduling of an audiological evaluation with an audiologist. Similarly, if a student fails a general vision screening and no medical follow-up has occurred, the school nurse should facilitate scheduling of a student fails any general health screening, further evaluation and remediation of any problem involving vision, hearing, or neurological function should be completed when possible prior to conducting other evaluation procedures that may be affected by the condition.

If the health evaluation reveals that the student has a vision or hearing problem that cannot be remediated, the school nurse should notify all members of the evaluation team prior to other evaluation procedures being conducted. Failure of any general health screening does not constitute an eligibility determination for the purposes of the IDEA. The school nurse should inform the parent of any student who has failed a general health screening about the eligibility determination process described in the Eligibility Chapter 6.0.For assistance in informing the parent about the eligibility process, the school nurse should contact the student's Multidisciplinary Team.

If a medical consultation, including any psychiatric or neurological consultation, is appropriate, the school nurse conducting the evaluation should contact the charter school Executive Director should assistance be required in facilitating such a consultation. Nevada regulations require any diagnostic decision concerning an evaluation of health to be made by a person qualified to assess the condition in issue.

The school nurse should document the results of the health evaluation in the MDT report, which should clearly indicate whether the student has a health concern requiring consideration by the Multidisciplinary Team and/or IEP Committee. For example, the report should include information about whether the student needs medication, special health care procedures, preferential seating, etc. The report should include reports of any other medical professionals consulted as part of the health evaluation.

A health evaluation of a student with significant health concerns who has transferred from outside the county of residence and wishes to enroll or is enrolled in the charter school should be completed as part of the evaluation process if the student:

- requires a medical procedure such as G-tube feeding, suctioning, catheterization, oxygen, etc.;
- recently experienced a traumatic brain injury;
- has a seizure disorder not under control;
- has uncontrolled respiratory problems requiring procedures during the school day;

- has other serious health concerns which might warrant medical intervention or monitoring; or
- requires significant assistance with personal care (e.g., toileting, feeding, etc.).

g. Speech, Language or Other Communication Skills

Definition: "Speech and language" means skills relating to articulation, phonology, receptive language, expressive language, syntax, semantics, morphology, fluency and the use of the voice. If the speech and language or other communication skills of a student are assessed, the assessment may include:

- observation of the student;
- interview of the student or of any person having personal knowledge of the student;
- use of information from a parent or teacher of the student;
- use of a standardized test of speech, language or other communication skills; and
- health assessment.

Any interpretation of an assessment of speech, language or other communication skills must be made by a licensed speech and language specialist.

h. Academic Achievement

Definition: "Academic achievement" means the possession of basic reading skills and skills relating to oral expression, listening comprehension, written expression, reading fluency, reading comprehension, mathematics calculation and mathematics reasoning. In the case of a student under the age of 6, the term means academic readiness and the mastery of language concepts. If the academic achievement of a student with a disability is assessed, the person conducting the assessment may use:

- a standardized test of academic achievement;
- curriculum-based assessment; and
- a report by the teacher of the student.

If the assessment of academic achievement is required to determine the eligibility of the student for special services and programs of instruction, then the assessment must be based upon the use of a standardized test. Any interpretation of an assessment of academic achievement must be made by a person qualified to administer individually standardized tests of academic achievement to the student.

i. Functional Behavior

As used in this section, if the functional behavior of a student is assessed as part of the evaluation process, the assessment must include:

- systematic observation of the occurrence of the targeted behavior for an accurate definition and description of the frequency, duration and intensity of the behavior;
- systematic observation of the events that immediately precede each display of the targeted behavior and are associated with the display of the behavior;
- systematic observation and analysis of the consequences following the display of the targeted behavior, to identify the specific environmental or physiological outcomes produced by the behavior, in order to determine the function that the behavior serves for the student. The communicative intent of the targeted behavior must be identified in terms of what the student is either requesting or protesting through the display of the behavior.
- analysis of the settings in which the targeted behavior occurs most frequently. Factors that may be considered include the physical setting, the social setting, the activities and the nature of instruction, scheduling, the quality of communication between the student and staff and other students, the degree of participation of the student in the setting, the amount and quality of social interaction, the degree of choice and the variety of activities.
- review of records for health and medical factors which may influence the targeted behavior, including, without limitation, levels of medication, sleep cycles, health and diet; and
- review of the history of the targeted behavior to include the effectiveness of intervention previously used.

"Targeted behavior" means the particular adaptive or inappropriate behavior of the student that the person conducting the assessment monitors in order to promote adaptive behavior and reduce the occurrence of inappropriate behavior. 151388122.1

5.5.2. Evaluation Procedures

In selecting tests and other evaluation materials used to assess a student, the charter school personnel must ensure that in conducting the evaluation, the charter school MDT must, at a minimum:

- a. Use a variety of assessment tools and strategies to gather relevant functional, developmental, and academic information about the student, including information provided by the parent that may assist indetermining:
 - whether the student is a student with an IDEA eligibility; and
 - the content of the student's IEP, including information related to enabling the student to be involved in and progress in the general education curriculum (or for a preschool child, to participate in appropriate activities).
- b. Not use any single measure or assessment as the sole criterion for determining whether a student is a student with an IDEA disability and for determining an appropriate educational program for the student.
- c. Use technically sound instruments that may assess the relative contribution of cognitive and behavioral factors, in addition to physical or developmental factors.
- d. Ensure that assessments and other evaluation materials used to assess the student are:
 - selected and administered so as not to be discriminatory on a racial or cultural basis; and
 - provided and administered in the student's native language or other mode of communication and in the form most likely to yield accurate information on what the student knows and can do academically, developmentally, and functionally, unless it is clearly not feasible to provide or administer;
 - used for the purposes for which the assessments or measures are valid and reliable;
 - administered by trained and knowledgeable personnel; and
 - administered in accordance with any instructions provided by the producer of the assessments.
- e. Use assessments and other evaluation materials including those tailored to assess specific areas of educational need and not merely those that are designed to provide a single general intelligence quotient.
- f. Select and administer assessments to best ensure that if an assessment is administered to a student with impaired sensory, manual, or speaking skills, the assessment results accurately reflect the student's aptitude or achievement level or whatever other factors the test purports to measure, rather than reflecting the student's impaired sensory, manual, or speaking skills (unless those skills are the factors that the test purports to measure).
- g. Select assessment tools and strategies which provide relevant information that directly assists team members in determining the educational needs of the student.
- h. Assess the student in all areas related to the suspected disability, including, if appropriate, health, vision, hearing, social and emotional status, general intelligence, academic performance, communicative status, and motor abilities.
- i. Coordinate with students' prior schools if they have transferred from one district to another district in the same school year, or from another charter school to the charter school, as necessary and as expeditiously as possible to ensure prompt completion of full evaluations.
- j. Must be sufficiently comprehensive to identify all of the student's special education and related service's needs, whether or not commonly linked to the disability category in which the student has been classified.

5.5.3. Required Assessments by Eligibility Category

- a. An evaluation for Autism Spectrum Disorder under the Nevada Administrative Code (NAC) must include assessment of:
 - health and medical status;
 - developmental history, including, without limitation, the rate and sequence of development and a clear statement of strengths and weaknesses;
 - cognitive abilities;
 - social and emotional condition in multiple settings;
 - academic achievement;
 - adaptive skills; and
 - speech, language and other communication skills.
 - An evaluation for Autism Spectrum Disorder must also consider:

b. 151388122.1

- sensory regulation;
- self-help and independent living skills;
- behavior problems;
- symbolic and imaginative play;
- activities and special interests; and
- motor skills.

c.

f.

An evaluation for Hearing Impairment under NAC must include:

- a comprehensive audiological examination, including pure tone and speech discrimination tests, performed by an audiologist; and
 - an assessment of the health of the student, which must include:
 - health of the student, which must include a comprehensive examination of vision;
 - academic achievement of the student; and
 - speech and language of the student.

If the above requirements are satisfied, the evaluation of the student may include an assessment of the student's cognitive abilities and social and emotional condition.

- d. An evaluation for Visual Impairment under NAC must include:
 - a comprehensive examination of vision, performed by an eye specialist; and
 - an assessment of the health and academic achievement of the student.

If the above requirements are satisfied, the evaluation of the student may include an assessment of the student's cognitive abilities and social and emotional condition.

- e. An evaluation for Orthopedic Impairment under NAC must include an assessment of:
 - the health of the student, which must include a physical examination; and
 - the student's functional limitations in relation to the demands of a regular classroom.

If the above requirements are satisfied, the evaluation of the student may include an assessment for physical therapy or occupational therapy, and an assessment of the student's cognitive abilities, social and emotional condition and academic achievement.

An evaluation for Health Impairment other than Orthopedic under NAC must:

- assess the health of the student; and
- analyze the ability of the student to perform in a regular classroom.

If the above requirements are satisfied, the evaluation of the student may include an assessment of the student's developmental history, cognitive abilities, social and emotional condition, academic achievement and language and motor skills.

- g. An evaluation for Speech and Language Impairment under NAC must include an assessment of:
 - the performance of the student relating to language, articulation, fluency or voice, as relevant to the student's impairment;
 - the health of the student; and
 - if relevant to the student's eligibility for special education services, the cognitive abilities, academic achievement, and social and emotional condition of the student.
- h. An evaluation for Traumatic Brain Injury under NAC must include an assessment of:
 - health;
 - developmental history;
 - cognitive abilities;
 - social and emotional condition;
 - academic achievement;
 - language and motor skills;
 - sensory and perceptual abilities; and
 - attention, comprehension, judgment and problem-solving skills.

An evaluation for Traumatic Brain Injury must also consider, without limitation:

- medical documentation of the injury;
- the student's educational performance relative to a normative population;

- the student's strengths and weaknesses; and
- if possible, the student's educational performance before and after the student acquired the injury.
- An evaluation for Intellectual Disability under NAC must include an assessment of:
 - cognitive abilities;

i.

k.

- adaptive skills, including prevocational and vocational assessments, if appropriate;
- health, including a developmental history;
- academic achievement; and
- performance of the student relating to speech and language.
- j. An evaluation for Emotional Disturbance under NAC must include an assessment of:
 - social and emotional condition, based in part upon information from the student;
 - health and cognitive abilities;
 - performance in current educational setting; and
 - any previous intervention.

"Socially maladjusted" and "conduct problem" mean behavior characterized by knowledge of social expectations and intentional disregard of those expectations.

- An evaluation for Specific Learning Disability under NAC must include assessment of:
 - health and developmental history;
 - performance in the student's current educational setting;
 - any scientific, research-based intervention provided to the student;
 - academic achievement;
 - social and emotional condition;
 - cognitive abilities, only if the evaluation involved determining the existence of a statistically significant discrepancy between achievement and intellectual ability; and
 - an observation of the academic performance of the student in the student's classroom or, in the case of a child under school age, in an environment appropriate for the child's age.

To ensure that underachievement of a student suspected of having a Specific Learning Disability is not due to lack of appropriate instruction in reading or math, the evaluation must consider:

- data that demonstrates that prior to, or as part of, the referral process, the student was provided appropriate instruction in regular education settings, delivered by qualified personnel;
- data-based documentation of repeated assessments of achievement at reasonable intervals, reflecting formal assessment of student progress during instruction and was provided to the student's parents; and other extrinsic factors, such as limited English proficiency. Evidence of appropriate instruction and interventions to promote student progress is important in ensuring a full evaluation of all areas of suspected need.
- I. An evaluation for Multiple Impairments under NAC must include:
 - an assessment of Intellectual Disability, including:
 - cognitive abilities;
 - adaptive skills, including prevocational and vocational assessments if appropriate;
 - health of the student, including a developmental history;
 - academic achievement; and
 - performance of the student relating to speech and language; and
 - an assessment of another disability satisfying NAC requirements.
- m. An evaluation for Developmental Delay under NAC must include an assessment of:
 - health;
 - developmental functioning; and
 - social and emotional condition.
- n. An evaluation for Deaf-Blindness under NAC must include an assessment of
 - hearing impairment satisfying NAC requirements; and
 - visual impairment satisfying NAC requirements.

5.5.4. Timelines for Evaluations

- a. Every effort must be made to complete the evaluation within a reasonable time after the charter school has reason to suspect that a student may have a disability and need special education and related services.
 - Both initial evaluations and reevaluations must be completed within 45 school days, from the date of securing informed parental consent or Notice of No Additional Assessments Information Needed, whichever is appropriate, through completion of eligibility determination. The 45-day timeline applies to those days when the student is scheduled to attend school for a standard instructional day (i.e., not summer vacation, track breaks, holidays or ESY). Exception: evaluations that coincide with Interim IEP placements must be completed within 30 calendar days.
 - A formal reevaluation must be conducted when conditions warrant it (i.e., new referral questions/assessment needs).
 - A formal reevaluation must occur:
 - Not more than once a year, unless the parent and the charter school otherwise agree.
 - At least once every 3 years, unless the parent and the charter school agree that a reevaluation is not necessary. (Student must have 2 or more evaluations, one of which must have been conducted by the current charter school).
 - An authorized charter school representative (Executive Director or designee) must be involved in the decision-making process. He/she must possess a valid Nevada Administrative license or Nevada Special Education license/endorsement.
 - Agreement between the parent and the charter school that a reevaluation is not warranted must be documented through the Statement of Need (SCOPE) for Reevaluation form.
 - The charter school is not required to conduct reevaluations for students to meet the entrance or eligibility requirements of an outside institution or agency (e.g., vocational rehabilitation programs, colleges/universities, outside agencies, or other post-secondary settings).
- b. Timelines in Exceptional Circumstances
 - Upon formal written request of the charter school, the Superintendent of Public Instruction at the Nevada Department of Education may extend the deadline for conducting the initial evaluations for not more than 15 school days.
 - The deadline does not apply if the parent of the student repeatedly fails or refuses to deliver the student for the evaluation.
 - If for any reason (such as extended illness of the student), it becomes impossible to complete the evaluation within 45 school days, the charter school personnel should document the justification for the delay in writing. Delay should only occur in exceptional cases and the documentation for the justification should conform to the codes used in the charter school student information system.

5.6 EARLY CHILDHOOD EVALUATION

5.6.1. Early Childhood Considerations

The completion of formal eligibility reevaluations for students with disabilities who are 3, 4 or 5 years of age occur when warranted, including when other eligibility classifications are suspected.

In the case of a 5-year old who has a Developmental Delay eligibility, formal reevaluation procedures are required and this reevaluation must occur no later than the student's sixth birthday.

5.7 BILINGUAL EVALUATIONS

5.7.1. Language and Cultural Information

If there is reason to believe that the student may have limited English proficiency (LEP) and is being considered for referral for evaluation or has been referred for evaluation (as well as when an evaluation has been ordered by a hearing officer), the Executive Director (or designee) should ensure that the following have occurred:

a. The charter school personnel must have assessed and documented the student's proficiency in English and the 151388122.1

student's native language. This language assessment must include:

- an interview with the student's parent;
- a determination of the language spoken in the student's home;
- the language the student uses most comfortably and frequently;
- the language the student uses to conceptualize and communicate; and
- the student's levels of language proficiency in English and the native language if feasible to do so.
- Information must be gathered about the student's cultural background, including:
 - the language spoken at home;
 - ethnicity;
 - socioeconomic status;
 - the extent to which school expectations may conflict with cultural expectations;
 - family mobility; and
 - other information which may be relevant to how the student functions at school.
- c. Information must be gathered about the student's mode of communication through observation of the extent to which the student uses expressive and written language and other modes of communication as a substitute for expressive language (e.g., gestures, signing, or unstructured sounds).

5.7.2. Evaluations

b.

If there are indications that a student may use a language other than English, the MDT must determine whether a bilingual evaluation is necessary, on a case-by-case basis. For the purpose of making such a determination, the MDT must include qualified personnel with knowledge of second language acquisition theory or document consultation with such a professional.

When a bilingual evaluation is required, the MDT must consult with a Speech Language Pathologist or a bilingual School Psychologist, as needed, in determining which evaluation components must be conducted by qualified bilingual personnel, and which components may be conducted by site-based staff. During the evaluation process, the student's proficiency in their native language must be determined, if feasible, and must be documented in the evaluation report.

5.8 EVALUATIONS FOR SPECIAL EDUCATION STUDENTS WHO ARE INVOLVED IN THE DISCIPLINE PROCESS

5.8.1. In some circumstances, a student who has not yet been determined to be eligible may be entitled to procedural protections under the IDEA and NAC. If there was a recognized suspicion of disability prior to the behavior infraction and recommendation of an alternative placement, discipline must cease, unless the infraction involved weapons, drugs or serious bodily harm, and an expedited evaluation must occur. The LEA is deemed to have knowledge that a student is a student with a disability if, before the behavior that precipitated the disciplinary action occurred:

- a. the parent of the student had expressed concern in writing, to the charter school supervisory or administrative personnel, that the student is in need of special education and related services;
- b. the parent of the student had requested an evaluation of the student; or
- c. the teacher of the student, or other personnel of, the charter school had expressed specific concerns about a pattern of behavior demonstrated by the student, directly to the charter school director of special education or to other charter school supervisory personnel.

5.8.2. Exception - The LEA shall not be deemed to have knowledge that a student is a student with a disability if:

- a. the parent of the student has not allowed an evaluation;
- b. if the parent of the student has refused services;
- c. the student has been evaluated and it has been determined that the student is not a student with a disability; or
- d. the parent has revoked consent for special education and related services.

5.8.3. If a request is made for an evaluation during the time period in which the student is pending long-term 151388122.1

disciplinary action (i.e. after the discipline infraction has occurred), an evaluation shall be conducted by the referring school in an expedited manner. Pending the results of the evaluation, the student shall remain in the educational placement determined by school authorities.

5.9 HOMEBOUND EVALUATION

Evaluations for special education eligibility completed for students who are hospitalized or are receiving homebound services must follow standard procedures for evaluation. Evaluation practices may differ in terms of the setting and modifications required to complete evaluations with these students. The charter school personnel are responsible for completing the evaluation for all students enrolled at the charter school.

Evaluations for special education eligibility completed for students who are hospitalized or are receiving homebound services must follow standard procedures for evaluation. Evaluation practices may differ in terms of the setting and modifications required to complete evaluations with these students. The charter school personnel are responsible for completing the evaluation for all students enrolled at the charter school.

5.10 EVALUATION REPORTS

5.10.1. At the conclusion of the evaluation process, a written report that summarizes the procedures employed, the results, and any educational implications must be developed and eligibility members should have input. The MDT evaluation report may include assessment data from general and special education teachers and related services providers including a school psychologist, speech and language pathologist, school nurse, occupational therapist, physical therapist, and other appropriate personnel. All eligibility members who conduct assessments must include their results in the report.

5.10.2. The MDT evaluation report must include a detailed, educationally relevant description of the student's needs.

The report must be written in succinct, readily understandable language, using as little educational jargon as possible. Each report should include, as appropriate:

- a. student demographic information;
- b. reasons for referral;
- c. review of prior/previous interventions and student progress, and the student's educational history and classroom performance data;
- d. evaluation methods used;
- e. any variation from standard conditions in the administration of assessments, including variations in the qualifications of the person administering a test or the method of test administration;
- f. results of all relevant assessments and interpretations of results, including the student's strengths and weaknesses;
- g. a description of the student's relevant behavior during the evaluation and classroom observation, and the relationship of that behavior to the student's evaluation results and educational performance;
- h. if a bilingual evaluation was conducted or considered, the language(s) used to test the student and the methods used;
- i. environmental, cultural, or economic factors; and
- j. professional recommendation regarding the student's eligibility for special education and related services.

5.10.3. Distribution of a draft MDT evaluation report to the parent at, or immediately prior to, scheduled eligibility meetings is an acceptable practice that can facilitate team collaboration and informed decision making. However, draft reports do not constitute educational records under FERPA and therefore, the parent is not entitled to earlier release of draft reports.

5.10.4. The person(s) conducting the evaluation must sign the MDT evaluation report, provide the dates the assessments were administered, and the date of the eligibility meeting. The parent must receive a copy of the signed MDT evaluation report and Statement(s) of Eligibility upon their completion at the formal MDT eligibility meeting. The

MDT evaluation report must be maintained in the student's confidential folder. 151388122.1

5.11 INDEPENDENT EDUCATIONAL EVALUATIONS

5.11.1. Definition

An independent educational evaluation (IEE) means an evaluation conducted by a qualified examiner who is not employed by the charter school.

5.11.2. Right to evaluation

Evaluations for special education eligibility completed for students who are hospitalized or are receiving homebound services must follow standard procedures for evaluation. Evaluation practices may differ in terms of the setting and modifications required to complete evaluations with these students. The charter school personnel are responsible for completing the evaluation for all students enrolled at the charter school.

5.12 EVALUATION REPORTS

5.12.1. At the conclusion of the evaluation process, a written report that summarizes the procedures employed, the results, and any educational implications must be developed and eligibility members should have input. The MDT evaluation report may include assessment data from general and special education teachers and related services providers including a school psychologist, speech and language pathologist, school nurse, occupational therapist, physical therapist, and other appropriate personnel. All eligibility members who conduct assessments must include their results in the report.

5.12.2. The MDT evaluation report must include a detailed, educationally relevant description of the student's needs.

The report must be written in succinct, readily understandable language, using as little educational jargon as possible. Each report should include, as appropriate:

- k. student demographic information;
- I. reasons for referral;
- m. review of prior/previous interventions and student progress, and the student's educational history and classroom performance data;
- n. evaluation methods used;
- o. any variation from standard conditions in the administration of assessments, including variations in the qualifications of the person administering a test or the method of test administration;
- p. results of all relevant assessments and interpretations of results, including the student's strengths and weaknesses;
- q. a description of the student's relevant behavior during the evaluation and classroom observation, and the relationship of that behavior to the student's evaluation results and educational performance;
- r. if a bilingual evaluation was conducted or considered, the language(s) used to test the student and the methods used;
- s. environmental, cultural, or economic factors; and
- t. professional recommendation regarding the student's eligibility for special education and related services.

5.12.3. Distribution of a draft MDT evaluation report to the parent at, or immediately prior to, scheduled eligibility meetings is an acceptable practice that can facilitate team collaboration and informed decision making. However, draft reports do not constitute educational records under FERPA and therefore, the parent is not entitled to earlier release of draft reports.

5.12.4. The person(s) conducting the evaluation must sign the MDT evaluation report, provide the dates the assessments were administered, and the date of the eligibility meeting. The parent must receive a copy of the signed MDT evaluation report and Statement(s) of Eligibility upon their completion at the formal MDT eligibility meeting. The MDT evaluation report must be maintained in the student's confidential folder.

5.13 INDEPENDENT EDUCATIONAL EVALUATIONS

5.13.1. Definition

An independent educational evaluation (IEE) means an evaluation conducted by a qualified examiner who is not employed by the charter school.

5.13.2 Right to evaluation

Evaluations for special education eligibility completed for students who are hospitalized or are receiving homebound services must follow standard procedures for evaluation. Evaluation practices may differ in terms of the setting and modifications required to complete evaluations with these students. The charter school personnel are responsible for completing the evaluation for all students enrolled at the charter school.

5.14 EVALUATION REPORTS

5.14.1. At the conclusion of the evaluation process, a written report that summarizes the procedures employed, the results, and any educational implications must be developed and eligibility members should have input. The MDT evaluation report may include assessment data from general and special education teachers and related services providers including a school psychologist, speech and language pathologist, school nurse, occupational therapist, physical therapist, and other appropriate personnel. All eligibility members who conduct assessments must include their results in the report.

5.14.2. The MDT evaluation report must include a detailed, educationally relevant description of the student's needs. The report must be written in succinct, readily understandable language, using as little educational jargon as possible. Each report should include, as appropriate:

- u. student demographic information;
- v. reasons for referral;
- w. review of prior/previous interventions and student progress, and the student's educational history and classroom performance data;
- x. evaluation methods used;
- y. any variation from standard conditions in the administration of assessments, including variations in the qualifications of the person administering a test or the method of test administration;
- z. results of all relevant assessments and interpretations of results, including the student's strengths and weaknesses;
- aa. a description of the student's relevant behavior during the evaluation and classroom observation, and the relationship of that behavior to the student's evaluation results and educational performance;
- bb. if a bilingual evaluation was conducted or considered, the language(s) used to test the student and the methods used;
- cc. environmental, cultural, or economic factors; and
- dd. professional recommendation regarding the student's eligibility for special education and related services.

5.14.3. Distribution of a draft MDT evaluation report to the parent at, or immediately prior to, scheduled eligibility meetings is an acceptable practice that can facilitate team collaboration and informed decision making. However, draft reports do not constitute educational records under FERPA and therefore, the parent is not entitled to earlier release of draft reports.

5.14.4. The person(s) conducting the evaluation must sign the MDT evaluation report, provide the dates the assessments were administered, and the date of the eligibility meeting. The parent must receive a copy of the signed MDT evaluation report and Statement(s) of Eligibility upon their completion at the formal MDT eligibility meeting. The MDT evaluation report must be maintained in the student's confidential folder.

5.15 INDEPENDENT EDUCATIONAL EVALUATIONS

5.15.1. Definition

An independent educational evaluation (IEE) means an evaluation conducted by a qualified examiner who is not employed by the charter school.

5.15.2. Right to evaluation

If a parent disagrees with an evaluation obtained by the charter school, the parent has the right to request an IEE. The charter school personnel must respond to the request in a timely manner. The charter school personnel must, without unnecessary delay, either:

- a. ensure that an IEE is provided at the charter school's expense; or
- b. initiate an impartial due process hearing, to demonstrate that the charter school's evaluation is appropriate.

At expense means that the charter school either pays for the full cost of the evaluation or ensures that the evaluation is otherwise provided at no cost to the parent. The parent may be asked about, but not required, to provide reasons for objecting to the charter school's evaluation prior to obtaining an IEE, but any request for such reasons may not be used to delay an IEE. For an independent educational evaluation to be conducted at the charter school's expense, the criteria under which the evaluation is obtained, including the location of the evaluation and the qualifications of the examiner, must be the same as the criteria the charter school uses when it initiates an evaluation, to the extent those criteria are consistent with the parent's right to an IEE. Beyond these conditions, the charter school is not allowed to impose additional conditions or timelines.

If a hearing officer requests an IEE as part of a hearing, the cost of the evaluation must be at public expense. If a due process hearing results in a final decision that the charter school's evaluation is appropriate, the student's parent still has the right to an IEE, but not at the charter school's expense. The charter school personnel must consider an IEE, whether or not conducted at the charter school's expense, in any decision regarding the provision of a free appropriate public education to the student, so long as the IEE meets the charter school criteria. The results of an IEE may be presented as evidence in a due process hearing.

5.15.3. Procedures

- a. If a parent requests an IEE, either verbally or in writing, the school must submit the request in writing along with the confidential folder to the charter school Executive Director or designee within two school days of the parent's request.
- b. Within 15 school days of the receipt of the request, the Executive Director, or other charter school designee, will review the request and notify the parent of the decision in writing.
- c. The decision will come from the charter school Executive Director or designee.
- d. The school will not send a Parental Prior Notice of District Refusal.

5.15.4. Notice of the Right to an Independent Educational Evaluation

The charter school personnel must provide to parents, on request for an IEE, information about where an IEE may be obtained, including the charter school's criteria applicable to IEEs. This information should be made available in a manner that is readily understandable to the general public, including parents whose native language is not English.

5.15.5. Screenings

The screening of a student by a teacher or specialist to determine appropriate instruction strategies for curriculum implementation shall not be considered to be an evaluation for determining eligibility for special education and related services.

CHAPTER 6 ELIGIBILITY

This Chapter describes:

- 6.1 The Eligibility Determination
- 6.2 The Multidisciplinary Team (MDT) and Eligibility Team (ET)
- 6.3 Criteria for determining Eligibility
- 6.4 Report of the Eligibility Determination

6.1 THE ELIGIBILITY DETERMINATION

Once a student has been formally evaluated, the charter school must convene a meeting of the Multidisciplinary Team (MDT) to determine whether the student has a disability and whether the student is eligible for special education and related services. This chapter explains the general requirements for eligibility determination, eligibility criteria, the composition of the MDT, and the requirements for the team's reports. In order to ensure that required time frames are met for conducting an Individualized Education Program (IEP) meeting and that students begin receiving needed services in a timely manner, it is important to promptly schedule the MDT's eligibility determination meeting. In many instances, the eligibility determination and the IEP meeting may be held on the same date, provided that all necessary participants for each meeting are available and appropriate prior notices were sent.

6.1.1. General Requirements of Eligibility Determination

- a. Upon completion of a formal evaluation, an MDT of qualified professionals and the student's parent must determine whether the student is a child with a disability within the meaning of IDEA. IDEA defines a child with a disability as a child who has been formally evaluated, has one or more identified disabilities, and because of that disability, needs special education and related services.
- b. A student must have at least one of the following disabilities, as defined in the NAC, to be eligible for special education services in Nevada:
 - Autism spectrum disorder;
 - hearing impairment (including deafness);
 - visual impairment (including blindness);
 - deaf-blindness;
 - orthopedic impairment;
 - health impairment, other than orthopedic impairment;
 - speech and language impairment;
 - traumatic brain injury;
 - intellectual disability;
 - emotional disturbance;
 - specific learning disability;
 - multiple impairments; and/or
 - developmental delays (for a child aged 3 through 5 only).
- c. A student is not considered eligible for special education services if the MDT determines, through an appropriate evaluation, that a student has one of the above disabilities but does not require special education services. Related services are a support service and are only provided to students eligible for special education services.
- d. Speech and Language Impairment is one of the identified eligibilities under NAC. Speech/Language services may be considered as either specially designed instruction or related services.

6.1.2. Lack of Instruction in Reading or Math and Limited English Proficiency

- a. A student may not be determined to be a child with a disability if the determinant factor for eligibility is:
 - lack of appropriate instruction in reading including the essential components of reading instruction;
 - the essential components of reading instruction means explicit and systematic instruction in:
 - phonemic awareness;
 - phonics;
 - vocabulary development;
 - reading fluency, including oral reading skills; and
 - reading comprehension strategies;
 - lack of appropriate instruction in math; or
 - limited English proficiency; and
 - the student does not otherwise meet the eligibility criteria described in this chapter.

6.1.3. Restrictions

a. Drug or Alcohol Addiction

A student's drug or alcohol addiction may not serve as the sole basis for determining that the student has a disability for purposes of IDEA eligibility. However, a student with a drug or alcohol addiction is eligible under IDEA if the MDT determines that the student otherwise meets the criteria for one of the identified disabilities and needs special education and related services.

 b. Students Incarcerated as Adults
 The charter school is not responsible for initial identification activities for students who are convicted as adults and incarcerated in adult prisons.

6.1.4. Age Ranges for Eligibility

A child with a disability who has an educational need is eligible for services under IDEA when the child turns three years of age. A student's eligibility terminates when the student graduates with a regular high school diploma (Option 1) or reaches age 22, whichever is earlier.

NOTE: Even though Federal and State monies are terminated after a Special Education student's 22nd birthday, public charter schools may choose to continue services through the end of the school year. Additionally, students who receive an Adjusted Diploma (Option 2) before their 22 birthday, can choose to return and stay in school until they are 22 years of age.

6.1.5. Termination of Eligibility

- a. Any termination of eligibility is considered a change in placement. Termination of eligibility occurs when the student or guardian who has retained educational rights:
 - graduates with a regular high school diploma (Option 1);
 - turns 22 years of age, or
 - is formally evaluated and found not eligible by the Multidisciplinary Team, or
 - student or guardian revokes services.
- b. A Free Appropriate Public Education (FAPE) is available to any individual student with a disability who needs special education and related services. A student may still be eligible for special education even though they have demonstrated passing grades and are advancing grade to grade. The determination that a student is eligible under this part must be made on an individual basis by an appropriate MDT.

6.2 THE MULTIDISCIPLINARY TEAM

6.2.1. General Requirements for MDT/Eligibility Team Membership

Membership requirements differ based on specific eligibility classifications, as defined by NAC. These requirements are identified in the following chart.

REQUIRED PARTICIPANTS AT

Eligibility Category	School Psychologist	Special Ed. Teacher / Specialist	Gen. Ed. Teacher	Speech Pathologist	School Nurse	Parent
Autism Spectrum Disorder	X	X	X	X		X
Deaf/Blind*		**			R	X
Developmental Delay	X	X			R	X
Emotional Disturbance	X	X	X			X
Health Impairment	X	X	X		X	X
Hearing Impairment/ Deaf*		**			R	X
Intellectual Disability	X	X		X		X
Multiple Impairment	X	X		X		X
Orthopedic Impairment		X	X		X	X
Specific Learning Disability	X	X	X			X
Speech/Lang. Impairment		**	X	X		X
Traumatic Brain Injury	Х	Х	X	Х	X	X
Visual Impairment		**			R	X

* =the charter school /SPCSA recommends an audiologist be present
 ** = Two (2) specialists required in attendance

Above Required Participants Chart Key X = required member as indicated by the (NAC)

***=only if the student has another disability in addition to speech and language impairment

R = Recommended member by the charter school/ SPCSA

6.2.2. Other Considerations

- a. A minimum of three (3) participants must be in attendance for any eligibility.
- b. Health assessments are required for all eligibilities; however, a school nurse is not always a required participant in formal eligibility meetings.
- c. Eligibility decisions are finalized as a function of the majority position among required team members, whereas IEP and placement decisions are typically finalized as a function of attaining consensus among required participants. In the absence of a consensus among MDT members for eligibility determination, the team must consider and determine the following factors:
 - were there sufficient discussions among team members over outstanding disagreements; and
 - is there enough information available to render a decision.

6.3 CRITERIA FOR DETERMINING ELIGIBILITY

In order to determine that a student is eligible for special education and related services, the MDT must determine that the student meets the specific criteria under NAC for one or more disabilities. The following sections describe NAC criteria according to specific classifications.

6.3.1. Autism

a. Definition and Criteria for Determining Eligibility

NAC defines "Autism" to mean a spectrum disorder which:

- significantly affects the verbal and nonverbal communication and social skills of a person and is often characterized by repetitive activities and stereotyped movements, resistance to changes in environment or daily routine, and responding to sensory experiences in an unusual manner;
- is usually apparent before the age of 3 years; and
- adversely affects the educational performance of a student causing significant delays or irregular patterns in learning, or both. The term includes, without limitation, a group of developmental disorders such as autistic disorder, Asperger's disorder, atypical autism, pervasive developmental disorder and other disorders that share the characteristics described above. The term Autism does not apply if a student's educational performance is adversely affected primarily because the student has an emotional disturbance as defined in NAC.

6.3.2. Hearing Impairment

a. Definition

NAC defines "Hearing Impairment" to mean an impairment of the hearing mechanism which affects sound integration and prevents or delays the normal development of speech and language.

b. Criteria for Determining Eligibility

Nevada regulations provide that a student is eligible for special services and programs of instruction if the MDT concludes that the student meets the following standards, as applicable:

- Hard of Hearing
- the student has the ability, if aided, to hear and understand most spoken words;
- the student's hearing mechanism, though defective, is sufficiently functional with or without the use of a hearing aid to allow a receptive flow of information; and
- the student has an average hearing threshold of 30 decibels or more.
- Deafness
- routine auditory communication is impossible for the student, or nearly so, because of the student's inability to discriminate among and understand the sounds that reach the student;
- the sense of hearing of the student is nonfunctional for the ordinary purposes of life, whether as the result of congenital or post-lingual deafness; and
- the student has an average hearing threshold level, at 500, 1,000 and 2,000 Hz, of 92 decibels or more.

As used in this subsection, nonfunctional for the ordinary purposes of life means that the student does not receive speech sounds clearly enough through hearing, with or without amplification and notwithstanding the fact that he may be aware of loud or random noises, to develop language. A student under the age of 6 years can be eligible for the special services and programs under the classification of Hearing Impairment.

6.3.3. Visual Impairment

a. Definition

NAC defines "Visual Impairment" to mean an impairment which, despite correction, adversely affects or will adversely affect the ability of a student to benefit from or participate in an educational program without the assistance of special education.

b. Criteria for Determining Eligibility

Nevada regulations provide that a student is eligible for special services and programs of instruction based on moderate or severe visual impairment if the MDT concludes that the student meets the following standards, as applicable:

- Moderate Visual Impairment
 - the student can use vision as the main channel of learning; and
 - the student's visual acuity is 20/70 or less in the better eye with the best possible correction; or
 - the student suffers from a progressive deterioration of vision, the probable result of which will be the student's visual acuity is 20/70 or less in the better eye with the best possible correction.
- Severe Visual Impairment
 - the student's visual acuity does not exceed 20/200 in the better eye;
 - the student's vision in the better eye is restricted to afield which subtends an arc of not more than 20 degrees; or
 - the student suffers from a progressive deterioration of vision, the probable result of which will be one or both of the conditions described in the points above. A student under the age of 6 years can be eligible for the special services and programs under the classification of Visual Impairment.

6.3.4. Deaf-Blindness

a. Definition

NAC defines "Deaf-Blindness" to mean concomitant hearing and visual impairments, the combination of which causes such severe communication and other developmental and educational problems that they cannot be accommodated in special education programs solely for students who are deaf or students who are blind.

b. Criteria for Determining Eligibility

Nevada regulations do not delineate specific criteria for determining Deaf- Blindness. To be determined eligible for services under the disability of Deaf-Blindness, the student must be eligible to receive services under both Hearing Impairment and Visual Impairment. A student under the age of 6 years can be eligible for the special services and programs under the classification of Deaf-Blindness.

6.3.5. Orthopedic Impairment

a. Definition

NAC defines an "Orthopedic Impairment" to mean a severe impairment that adversely affects the student's educational performance and which results from:

- congenital anomaly including without limitation, clubfoot and absence of a member;
- a disease, including without limitation, bone tuberculosis and poliomyelitis; or
- any disease including without limitation, cerebral palsy, an amputation and a fracture or burn that caused a contracture.

b. Criteria for Determining Eligibility

Nevada regulations provide that a student is eligible for special services and programs of instruction if the MDT determines that the student suffers from a Severe Orthopedic Impairment which adversely affects the student's educational performance. To determine whether an Orthopedic Impairment adversely affects educational performance, an analysis must be conducted of the impairment to determine whether the student can function in a regular classroom.

6.3.6. Health Impairment other than Orthopedic Impairment

a. Definition

NAC defines "Health Impairment" to mean an impairment that limits the strength vitality or alertness of the student, including, but not limited to, a heightened alertness to environmental stimuli which results in limited alertness with respect to the educational environment and which:

• is caused by chronic or acute health problems such as asthma, attention deficit disorder or attention deficit hyperactivity disorder, childhood disintegrative disorder, diabetes, epilepsy, a heart condition,

hemophilia, lead poisoning, leukemia, nephritis, rheumatic fever, Rhett's disorder, sickle-cell anemia, and Tourette syndrome (this list of specific health conditions is meant to be illustrative, not exhaustive); and

- adversely affects the educational performance of the student.
- b. Criteria for Determining Eligibility

A student is eligible for special services and programs of instruction if the MDT concludes that the student has health impairment other than an orthopedic impairment which could reasonably be interpreted as adversely affecting the educational performance of the student. Adversely affecting educational performance may include, without limitation, difficulty concentrating, chronic fatigue and impulsiveness which interfere with the student's ability to be educated.

- c. Some students with attention deficit disorder (ADD) or attention deficit hyperactivity disorder (ADHD) may be eligible for special education and related services by meeting the criteria for Health Impairment, or may be eligible based on meeting the criteria described in this chapter for another type of disability. Those students would be classified as eligible for services under the Health Impairment definition if:
 - the ADD or ADHD is determined to be a chronic health problem that results in limited alertness (including heightened alertness to environmental stimuli that results in limited alertness with respect to the educational environment);
 - the ADD or ADHD adversely affects educational performance; and
 - special education and related services are needed to address the ADD or ADHD.

6.3.7. Speech and Language Impairment

a. Definition

NAC defines "Speech and Language Impairment" to mean a disorder relating to language, articulation, fluency, or the use of the voice which:

- is outside the range of acceptable variation in a given environment;
- is inconsistent with the chronological or mental age of the student; or
- affects the emotional, social, or educational adjustment of the student.

b. Criteria for Determining Eligibility

Nevada regulations state that a student is eligible for special services and programs of instruction based on a speech and language impairment if the MDT concludes that the student meets the following standards, as applicable:

- that an impairment exists;
- the student has demonstrated the ability to profit from speech and language therapy; and
- the student requires a program of instruction, because of the nature or severity of the student's impairment, which is not feasible in the current educational setting because:
- intensive remedial techniques or strategies, which can only be implemented in a clinical or therapeutic setting, are required to improve communication skills of the student;
- the nature of the impairment requires that the student receive the services of a speech and language pathologist; or
- the impairment is of such severity or multiplicity as to require individual or small group management that is available only in a speech and language program. The MDT may find that a student has a Speech and Language Impairment based on a deficit or disorder with respect to:
 - phonology or articulation, as indicated by the presence of three or more of the following conditions:
 - the student has the physiological potential to make the neuromuscular adjustments necessary for oral expression;
 - the student's lack of intelligibility interferes with communicative ability;
 - the student cannot adequately discriminate, initiate, or sequence sound patterns;
 - the student's ability to articulate is significantly less than that which is expected in view of the student's cognitive abilities and level of development; or

- the deficit or disorder has an adverse social, emotional, or academic effect on the student.
- use and comprehension of language, as indicated by the presence of two or more of the following conditions:
 - the student's ability to comprehend language is significantly less than that which is expected in view of the cognitive abilities and level of development of the student;
 - the student's pragmatic use of language is inappropriate; or
 - the deficit or disorder has an adverse social, emotional, or academic effect on the student.
 - fluency of speech, as indicated by the presence of two or more of the following conditions:
 - the student's speech is observed to be diffluent;
 - the severity of the deficit or disorder is such that it interferes with the student's communication; or
 - the deficit or disorder has an adverse social, emotional, or academic effect on the student.
- quality, pitch, or intensity of voice, as indicated by the presence of two or more of the following conditions:
 - voice therapy is recommended by a physician or another person certified as a specialist in the identification and treatment of oral, nasal, or laryngeal anomalies;
 - the severity of the deficit or disorder is such that it interferes with the student's communication; or
 - the deficit or disorder has an adverse social, emotional, or academic effect on the student.
- A student with limited English proficiency is eligible for the special services and programs of instruction on the same basis as other students, if the impairment:
 - manifests itself in the student's native language and in English; and
 - is not attributable to the phonological system of the student's native language, or to dialectical differences of articulation and language form between that language and English.
- A student under the age of 6 years can be eligible for special services and programs under the classification of Speech and Language Impairment.

6.3.8. Traumatic Brain Injury

a. Definition

NAC defines "Traumatic Brain Injury" to mean an injury to the brain caused by an external force that results in the total or partial functional disability or psychosocial impairment of a person, or both. Except as otherwise provided in this section, the term applies to any injury to the brain which adversely affects educational performance including, without limitation, injuries affecting a student's:

- cognitive abilities;
- speech;
- language;
- information processing;
- memory;
- attention;
- reasoning;
- abstract thinking;
- judgment;
- problem solving abilities;
- sensory, perceptual and motor skill abilities;
- psychosocial behavior; and
- physical functions.

The term does not include injuries to the brain that are congenital or degenerative or which are induced by trauma during birth.

b. Criteria for Determining Eligibility

A student is eligible for special services and programs of instruction if the MDT concludes that the student has a traumatic brain injury that adversely affects the student's educational performance. In making the determination, the eligibility team shall consider, the following, but not limited to::

- medical documentation of the injury;
- the student's educational performance relative to a normative population;
- the student's strengths and weaknesses; and if possible, the student's educational performance before and after the student acquired the injury.

6.3.9. Intellectual Disability

a. Definition

NAC defines the term "Intellectual Disability" as a condition that:

- is characterized by intellectual functioning at a level that is significantly below average, and which exists concurrently with related limitations in two or more of the following adaptive skill areas:
 - communication skills;
 - self-care;
 - home living;
 - social skills;
 - use of the community;
 - self-direction;
 - health and safety;
 - functional academics;
 - leisure; and
 - work;
- manifests before the age of 18 years; and
- adversely affects the educational performance of a student.
- b. Criteria for Determining Eligibility

Nevada regulations provide that a student is eligible for special services and programs of instruction based on mild, moderate, severe, or profound Intellectual Disability if the MDT concludes that the student meets the following standards, as applicable:

- Mild Intellectual Disability
 - the measured cognitive abilities, as determined by an acceptable individual standardized test, are at least 2 standard deviations below the mean score for that test;
 - the adaptive skills, in comparison with those members of the student's chronological peer group, indicates that the student is experiencing difficulty; and
 - the academic achievement is generally consistent with the cognitive abilities and adaptive skills of the student.
- Moderate Intellectual Disability
 - the measured cognitive abilities, as determined by an acceptable individual standardized test, are at least 3 standard deviations below the mean score for that test;
 - the adaptive skills, in comparison with those members of the student's chronological peer group, indicates that the student has markedly lower capabilities; and
 - the academic achievement and speech and language development is generally consistent with the cognitive abilities and adaptive skills of the student.
- Severe Intellectual Disability
 - the measured cognitive abilities, as determined by an acceptable individual standardized test, are at least 4 standard deviations below the mean score for that test;
 - the adaptive skills, in comparison with those members of the student's chronological peer group, indicates that the student has extensively lower capabilities; and

- the developmental functioning of the student is generally consistent with the cognitive abilities and adaptive skills of the student.
- Profound Intellectual Disability
 - indicates that the student has extremely limited capabilities; and
 - the developmental functioning of the student is generally consistent with the cognitive abilities and adaptive skills of the student.

6.3.10. Emotional Disturbance

a. Definition

NAC defines "Serious Emotional Disturbance" to mean a severe emotional disorder that:

- is exhibited by a person for at least 3 months;
- adversely affects academic performance; and
- includes one or more of the following:
- an inability to learn which is not caused by an intellectual, sensory or health factor;
- an inability to engage in or to maintain interpersonal relationships with peers and teachers;
- inappropriate behavior or feelings;
- a general and pervasive mood of unhappiness or depression; a physical symptom associated with a personal or academic problem; or
- the expression of fears regarding personal or academic problems.

b. Criteria for Determining Eligibility

Nevada regulations provide that a student is eligible for special services and programs of instruction based on an emotional disturbance if the MDT concludes that:

- the student exhibits one or more of the characteristics described in section below;
- these characteristics have been evident for at least 3 months;
- the characteristics adversely affect the student's ability to perform developmental tasks appropriate to the student's age:
 - within the educational environment, despite the provision of intervention strategies; or
 - in the case of a student under school age, in the home, child care, or preschool setting; and
 - special education support is required to alleviate these adverse effects.

The characteristics listed in Nevada regulation for Emotional Disturbance involve consistent manifestation of any of the following:

- an inability to build or maintain satisfactory interpersonal relationships within the school environment, including:
 - withdrawal or isolation from others; or
 - efforts by the student to obtain negative attention from others through punishment;
 - inappropriate behavior or feelings under normal circumstances, including atypical behavior such as outbursts of anger, crying, or head banging, without apparent cause or reason;
 - a pervasive mood of unhappiness or depression; or
 - fears or a tendency to develop physical symptoms associated with personal or school problems.

Nevada regulations specify that a student is not eligible for special education and programs of instruction solely because of sensory, intellectual, or health factors or the student is socially maladjusted or has a conduct problem. A student who is socially maladjusted or has a conduct problem may not be determined to be eligible for special education services and programs of instruction unless the MDT concludes that the student otherwise meets the eligibility criteria.

6.3.11. Specific Learning Disability

a. Definition

NAC defines "Specific Learning Disability" to mean a disorder in one or more of the basic psychological processes involved in understanding or using spoken or written language which is not primarily the result of a visual, hearing

or motor impairment, intellectual disability, serious emotional disturbance, or an environmental, cultural or economic disadvantage. The disorder may manifest itself in an imperfect ability to listen, think, speak, read, write, spell or perform mathematical calculations. The disorder includes, without limitation, such conditions as perceptual disabilities, brain injury, minimal brain dysfunction, dyslexia and developmental aphasia.

b. Criteria for Determining Eligibility

Nevada regulations provide that a student is eligible for special services and programs of instruction based on specific learning disabilities if the MDT concludes that:

- The student does not achieve adequately for the student's age or meet State-approved grade-level standards in one or more of the following areas, when provided with learning experiences and instruction appropriate for the student's age or State-approved grade-level standards:
 - oral expression;
 - listening comprehension;
 - written expression;
 - basic reading skills;
 - reading fluency skills;
 - reading comprehension;
 - mathematics calculation; or
 - mathematics problem solving;
- The student does not make sufficient progress to meet age or State- approved grade-level standards in one or more of the areas identified in this subsection when using a process based on the student's response to scientific, research-based intervention; or the student exhibits a pattern of strengths and weaknesses in performance, achievement, or both, relative to age, State-approved grade-level standards, or intellectual development, that is determined by the group to be relevant to the identification of a specific learning disability; and
- The findings in this subsection are not primarily the result of:
 - a visual, hearing, or motor disability;
 - intellectual disability;
 - emotional disturbance; cultural factors;
 - environmental or economic disadvantage; or
 - limited English proficiency.
- Interventions implemented in general education classrooms have not remedied any identified underachievement.
- Any identified underachievement or severe discrepancy between achievement and intellectual ability is not correctable without special education services.
- If the charter school determines that student has not made sufficient progress to meet age or Stateapproved grade level standards in one or more of the areas identified in this subsection when using a process based on the student's response to scientific, research-based intervention the charter school, being a public agency, must document:
 - the instructional strategies used and the student centered data collected; and
 - that the student's parents were notified about the charter school's Special Education Department's policies regarding the amount and nature of student performance data that would be collected and the general education services that would be provided;
 - strategies for increasing the student's rate of learning; and
 - the parents' right to request an evaluation to determine whether the student is eligible for special education and related services.
 - The MDT must document the determination of eligibility which must contain:
 - a statement as to whether the student has a specific learning disability;
 - the basis for making that determination, including an assurance that the determination has been made in accordance with NAC;

- a description of the relevant behavior noted during the observation of the student;
- a statement of the relationship of that behavior to the academic functioning of the student;
- any educationally relevant medical findings;
- a statement as to whether the student does not achieve adequately for the student's age or to meet State approved grade-level standards and:
 - the student has not made sufficient progress to meet age or State approved standards when using a process based on the student's response to scientific, research based intervention; or
 - the student exhibits a pattern of strengths and weaknesses in performance, achievement, or both, relative to age, State-approved grade level standards or intellectual development.
 - a statement that any identified underachievement or severe discrepancy between achievement and intellectual development is not correctable without special education services;
 - the conclusion of the team concerning the effect upon the student of any visual, hearing, or motor disability; intellectual disability; emotional disturbance; cultural factors; environmental or economic disadvantage; or limited English proficiency on the child's achievement level; and
- if the student has participated in a process that assesses the student's response to scientific, researchbased intervention:
 - the instructional strategies used and the student centered data collected; and
 - documentation that the student's parents were notified about:
 - the charter school's Department's policies regarding the amount and nature of student performance data that would be collected and the general education services that would be provided;
 - strategies for increasing the student's rate of learning; and
 - the parents' right to request an evaluation to determine whether the student is eligible for special education and related services.
- a certification by each member of the team that the report reflects the member's conclusions or, if the report does not reflect the conclusions of a member, a minority report of the conclusions of that member.

Students with ADD or ADHD who are eligible for special education and related services may meet the criteria for "Health Impairment," "Specific Learning Disability" or "Emotional Disturbance", depending upon the student's profile.

6.3.12. Multiple Impairment

a. Definition and Criteria for Determining Eligibility

NAC defines "Multiple Impairments" to mean that a student meets the requirements for eligibility for students with Intellectual Disability and the requirements for eligibility for any additional disabling condition, other than a Specific Learning Disability, Developmental Delay or a Speech and Language Impairment.

6.3.13. Developmental Delay

a. Definition

NAC defines "developmental functioning" to mean cognitive abilities, gross and fine motor skills, self-help, social and emotional condition, and the skill in the use of receptive and expressive language.

b. Criteria for Determining Eligibility

Nevada regulations provide that a student is eligible for special services and programs of instruction based on Developmental Delay (DD) if the Multidisciplinary Team concludes that the student demonstrates a delay of at least two standard deviations in one, or at least one standard deviation in two or more, of the following areas:

- receptive or expressive language;
- cognitive abilities;
- gross or fine motor function;
- self-help;
- social or emotional condition.

c. Termination of Eligibility

A student may no longer be identified with a developmental delay if:

- the student maintains appropriate developmental functioning in all developmental areas for 6 months or more, and the MDT, based on evaluation data, concludes that special education services are no longer necessary; or
- the student reaches age 6. For students who have DD classification and are approaching the age of 6, the charter school should reevaluate to determine whether the student has another disability that would require continuing special education services.

6.4 **REPORT OF THE ELIGIBILITY DETERMINATION**

6.4.1. Preparation of the Reports

The MDT must document its determination of a student's eligibility or ineligibility for special education services in a written evaluation report and statement of eligibility. All team members must indicate that the evaluation report is an accurate summary of their analysis and conclusions by signing the final report. All evaluation reports must be filed in the student's confidential folder (All students who have been formally evaluated should have a confidential folder developed and maintained at the charter school campus, whether or not the student was found eligible). The MDT must complete a statement of eligibility for each disability formally considered by the team. The parent must be provided a copy of finalized statements of eligibility and evaluation reports on which the determination of the student's eligibility or ineligibility is based. When the eligibility determination is based on the conclusions of the majority of the team, and some members disagree, the team may consider whether to prepare a written report of the minority's conclusion (required for minority conclusions when determining specific learning disability eligibility). A minority report must be attached to the pertinent statement of eligibility in the confidential folder. NOTE: Refer to 5.2 and 5.3.

6.4.2. Content of the MDT Evaluation Report

The evaluation report should discuss the MDT's findings and conclusions regarding whether the student has a specific disability and whether, because of that disability, the student needs special education and related services. The report should discuss the basis for these conclusions, with reference to the definitions, criteria, and required evaluation components for each particular area of disability considered, including those rejected by the team. The report should describe the student's areas of deficit and strengths and the resulting effects on student's learning, functional performance, and academic achievement. An evaluation report must include the reason for referral, required assessments by disability classification, and determination of special education need. The report should specifically recommend any additional evaluations when needed. If no such recommendation is made, the presumption will be that the MDT has concluded that no additional evaluation is required. The report should be written in clear and concise language understandable to the parent and others who may refer to it.

CHAPTER 7 INDIVIDUALIZED EDUCATION PROGRAMS

INTRODUCTION

Once a determination has been made that a student has a disability and needs special education and related services, an Individualized Education Program (IEP) must be developed for the student in accordance with the procedures and standards described in this Chapter. An IEP is a written program designed to provide special education and related services in accordance with the student's disability related needs.

This Chapter describes:

- 7.1 Prior Written Notice
- 7.2 Parental Participation
- 7.3 IEP Meeting Participants
- 7.4 Consent for Initial Provision of Special Education and Related Services
- 7.5 Types of IEPs
- 7.6 IEP Components
- 7.7 Students with disabilities in adult prisons
- 7.8 Conducting an IEP meeting

7.1 PRIOR WRITTEN NOTICES

7.1.1. Parental Prior Notice of District/the charter school Proposal

- a. It is the responsibility of the special education supervisor to reach an agreement with the parent for a mutually agreed upon time for a meeting and provide Prior Written Notice (PWN) to the parent/legal guardian and student if 14 years of age or older.
- b. Beginning when a student reaches age 14, the notice must indicate that proposed action of the meeting is to also plan transition services and a copy of the notice <u>must</u> be provided to the student. Additionally, the confidential folder must have copies of the PWN to parents and student.

7.1.2. Proposed Meeting Arrangements

- a. At a reasonable time before a proposed IEP meeting, the Executive Director or designee must also provide proposed meeting arrangements to the student's parent.
- b. The meeting arrangements should include time, date, location, participants and their positions of the IEP meeting (i.e. Amy Smith, Occupational Therapist)
- c. Beginning at age 14, the student must be invited to attend the meeting and be provided a copy of the meeting arrangements.
- d. The Proposed Meeting Arrangements and the Parental Prior Notice of School Proposals must use understandable language and be provided in the native language or other mode of communication of the parent/guardian and/or student.
- e. A copy of the Proposed Meeting Arrangements and the Parental Prior Notice of School Proposals must be filed in the student's confidential folder and documented in the status record that a copy was given to the parent and the student (14 years or older). See Chapter 3.0 on Prior Notices for additional information and procedures.

7.2 PARENTAL PARTICIPATION

7.2.1. The Executive Director or designee must take steps to ensure that one or both of the student's parents/legal guardians are present at each IEP meeting or are afforded the opportunity to participate in the development of the

student's IEP.

7.2.2. IEP meetings should be scheduled at a mutually agreed upon time and place, and the parent should be notified well enough in advance, 5 to 10 days, of the meeting to ensure that they will have an opportunity to attend. If neither parent can physically attend an IEP meeting, the Executive Director or designee must use other methods to ensure parent participation (this could include a telephone conference call, videoconference, or other means with the required team members present).

7.2.3. The charter school may proceed with an IEP meeting without a parent in attendance, if and only if, the charter school has detailed records of all required attempts to ensure parent participation as described in 7.2.4. below, unless the parent has expressed a desire to attend, then the school must continue to document attempts to include the parents in the development of their child's IEP.

7.2.4. All efforts to arrange a mutually agreed upon time and place for the meeting must be documented in the student's confidential folder, including:

- a. detailed records of telephone calls made or attempted and the results of those calls,
 - (It is the best practice that at least one telephone call is made, and follow-up calls are made if staff is unable to speak with the parent directly over the phone. If parents don't have a phone, document other methods utilized to contact parent);
- b. copies of correspondence sent to the parent and any responses received; and
- c. detailed records of any visits made to the parent's home or place of employment and the results of those visits.

7.2.5. The charter school should take whatever action is necessary to ensure that the parent understands the proceedings of the IEP meeting, including arranging for an interpreter for a parent who is hearing impaired or whose native language is other than English. Parent must have a waiver signed when interpreter is required but not utilized.

7.3 IEP MEETING PARTICIPATION

7.3.1. Required participants

The Executive Director or designee is responsible for ensuring that the IEP Team includes the following required participants:

- a. one or both of the student's parents/legal guardians;
- b. the charter school representative who acts as the Local Education Agency (LEA) representative and is:
 - qualified to provide, or supervise the provision of, specially designed instruction to meet the unique needs of students with disabilities;
 - knowledgeable about the general curriculum;
 - knowledgeable about the availability of the charter school resources; and
 - a Executive Director or designee who has attained an administrator's and/or Special Education endorsement/license and has the authority to commit the charter school resources and ensure that IEP services will be provided.
- c. at least one General Education Teacher who teaches the student;
 - If the student has more than one teacher, the Executive Director or designee may designate which teacher(s) will participate.
 - If the student does not currently access general education classes, a general education teacher knowledgeable of the grade level curriculum must attend.
- d. at least one Special Education teacher or provider who is or will be responsible for implementing the IEP; and
 - For example, a student who receives only speech/language services, the speech/language pathologist would serve as the special education teacher.
- e. an individual who can interpret the instructional implications of evaluation results, (who may also be a member of the team as described above other than the parent).

7.3.2. Additional participants who must be invited

- a. In the case of an IEP that includes transition services or considers the student's transition service needs:
 - the student must be invited;
 - **upon parental/legal guardian consent**, a representative of a participating agency that is likely to provide or pay for transition services must be invited if the IEP is to include transition services or to consider the student's transition service needs. A parent can refuse to provide consent for the charter school to invite other agencies that are likely to be responsible for providing or paying for transition services.
- b. In the case of an IEP for a student that has reached the age of majority (age 18), the parent may be invited by the student. If educational rights have been retained by the parent, follow procedures outlined in 7.1.1 7.2.5
- c. In the case of an IEP that includes a related service, the provider must be invited (attendance is not required) if the student's evaluation has identified a need for a particular related service or if a related service is to be discussed as part of the IEP meeting.
- d. In the case of an initial IEP meeting for a preschool child who previously received early intervention services, the charter school must notify the parent that, upon the parent's request, the charter school will invite the service coordinator or representative of the child's early intervention system to participate in the meeting.
- e. In the case of an IEP for a student whose parent/legal guardian is deaf or whose native language is other than English, the charter school must take whatever action is necessary to ensure the parent understands the proceedings of the IEP team meeting, including arranging for an interpreter.

7.3.3. Other participants that may be invited

- a. The charter school has the right to invite additional participants who have knowledge or special expertise concerning the student to the IEP meeting. The parent must be provided this information in writing on the Proposed Meeting Arrangements form (i.e. Prior Written Notice form). The school must obtain written permission from the parent prior to the proposed meeting.
- b. If behavioral concerns are going to be discussed, a person who is knowledgeable about positive behavioral supports may be invited. This person may be a special education teacher, school counselor, school psychologist, behavior mentor teacher or special education instructional facilitator.
- c. The parent has the right to bring additional participants to an IEP meeting who have knowledge or special expertise regarding the student. The parent determines the knowledge or special expertise of the additional participants. This may include friends, family members, neighbors, attorneys and advocates. The parent may indicate who they are bringing when responding to the proposed meeting arrangements, however, it is not required.

7.4 CONSENT FOR INITIAL PROVISION OF SPECIAL EDUCATION AND RELATED SERVICES

- 7.4.1. Consent for the Initial Provision of Services is only obtained <u>after</u> the initial eligibility has been determined in the State of Nevada
- a. Consent for Initial Provision of Services must be obtained before the Initial IEP meeting
- b. Before consent is obtained, the parent must be provided with an explanation of the continuum of services.
- c. The parents must be fully informed of the special education and related services
- d. The charter school may not initiate a due process hearing to provide special education and related services to a student when a parent refuses to consent to initial services. A student whose parent has refused consent for initial services would not be provided special education and related services and would continue to receive general education services.

7.4.2. Revocation of Consent for Special Education and Related Services

- a. The charter school must respond to any parent request for termination of services. A student may only be removed from special education for the following reasons:
 - found not eligible through a reevaluation;
 - graduation with an Option One/Standard diploma;

- aging out at 22 years old;
- written revocation of consent by parent and the charter school's issuance of prior notice of revocation of services; or
 - the decision of a hearing officer.
- b. If at any time following the initial provision of special education and related services, the parent revokes consent for the continued provision of special education and related services;
 - the parent must submit a written request for revocation of consent to the charter school Administration
 upon receipt of the request from the parents, the charter school Administration will:
 - send the parent a prior written notice to change the student's placement, including date of effectivity
 of termination of specially designed instruction services (the school will continue implementing the
 student's IEP until the date services will be discontinued);
 - 2. notify the school of the date when services will be discontinued;
 - 3. within ten calendar days from the date of revocation request, the prior written notice is sent to the parent; and
 - 4. the charter school will document on the status record of the confidential folder the date that services will be discontinued.
 - after services have been terminated through revocation, the school is not required to convene an IEP
 Team meeting or develop an IEP for further provision of special education and related services;
 - the charter school can initiate a due process hearing or mediation procedures to continue special education and related services for a student when their parent have revoked consent;
 - if at a later date the parent requests that special education services be reinstated, the request will be treated as an initial referral;
 - if the parent requests that the special education records be expunged, Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act (FERPA) procedures for amending records are followed;
 - if the student engages in behavior that may result in a disciplinary change of placement:
 - the student is not entitled to the protections under IDEA;
 - the charter school is deemed not to have knowledge of a suspicion of a disability; and
 - the student will be disciplined as a general education student.
 - the parent consent is for the initial provision of special education and related services generally not for a particular service.
 - a parent cannot revoke one service (e.g. revoke resource services but want the speech/language services).
 - if a parent disagrees with the provision of any particular service, they can pursue their due process rights by requesting a hearing.

7.5 TYPES OF IEPS

Requirements for Prior Written Notice, Parental Participation, and IEP Meeting Participants must be met for all types of IEP meetings.

7.5.1. Initial IEP

- a. Purpose
 - An Initial IEP is the first IEP developed following the Initial Eligibility in the state of Nevada and Consent for Initial Provision of Services.
 - In the case of a student that was previously determined eligible and then exited from special education services in Nevada, any new eligibility determination in Nevada would be followed by an Initial IEP.
 - In the case of a student that was previously determined eligible in Nevada and moved to another state or was not in school and then re-enrolled in another Nevada charter school or Nevada county school district with an expired IEP and expired eligibility, see Transfer Flow Chart Chapter 5.0.
- b. Time lines
 - An Initial IEP meeting must be convened within 30 calendar days after the date of the eligibility determination. It may be held immediately following the eligibility determination, but no later than 30

- calendar days.
- An Initial IEP must be in effect before special education and related services are provided to the student.
- An Initial IEP must be in effect by the third birthday if a student is receiving services through an Individualized Family Service Plan (IFSP) and continues to be eligible for services. The Initial IEP team must consider the student's IFSP. Note: An IFSP is a plan for special services for young children, birth to three years of age, with developmental delays.
- c. IEP Development
 - <u>After</u> Consent for Initial Provision of Special Education and Related Services is signed, an Initial IEP is developed based on current information which may include: educational records, formal and informal assessments, teacher reports and observation data, medical records, interviews with student, parent, and school personnel and any outside information provided by the parent.
 - A student whose parent has refused consent for initial services is not provided special education and related services and therefore an IEP does not need to be developed. See Procedural Safeguards Chapter 2.0 for additional information and procedures.

7.5.2. Annual IEP

- a. Purpose
 - An Annual IEP is the yearly review and revision of the current IEP.
- b. Time lines
 - After the Initial IEP is developed, the charter school must ensure that the IEP team reviews/revises the student's IEP periodically, but no less than annually, to determine whether the annual goals are being achieved.
 - While the student remains eligible under IDEA, the Annual IEP must be held on or before the one year anniversary of the date of the previous Annual IEP.
 - The charter school must ensure that each student with a disability within the school has a current IEP in effect at the beginning of each school year.
 - An IEP must be implemented as soon as possible following its development. There can be no unnecessary delay in providing special education and related services to the student.
- c. IEP Development
 - Prior to the development of the annual IEP, each goal in the current IEP must be reviewed for progress.
 - An Annual IEP must be developed based on current information which may include: educational records, formal and informal assessments, teacher and related service provider reports and observation data, medical records, interviews with student, parent, and school personnel and any outside information provided by the parent.
 - In the event that the parent cannot, or does not participate in the annual review, the IEP team <u>must</u> proceed with the development of the Annual IEP, provided that the parental prior notice requirements have been met.

7.5.3. IEP Review/Revision

- a. Purpose
 - The IEP Review/Revision is to ensure services continue to be appropriate based on new information and/or the charter school or parental concerns.
- b. Timelines
 - Any time before the annual review, the parent/legal guardian or the charter school may request to reconvene the IEP team to review and possibly revise the IEP.
 - If a parent requests a meeting and the team agrees with the need for a revision, a prior written notice of proposal and meeting arrangement must be provided to the parent.
 - If the team disagrees with the need for a revision meeting, a prior written notice of refusal must be provided to the parent. See Prior Notice Chapter 3.0 for additional information and procedures.
 - IEP Development

c. 151388122.1

An IEP review and/or revision may be required, as appropriate, to address the following:

- the results of any evaluation;
- disciplinary actions that result in a disciplinary change of placement;
- lack of expected progress towards the annual goals;
- lack of expected progress in the general education curriculum;
- any proposed placement change;
- information about the student provided to or by the parent; or
- the student's anticipated needs (supplementary aids/services).
- During the IEP revision, the entire annual IEP does not need to be reviewed. Items discussed are related to the purpose of the meeting as identified in the prior notice and other areas agreed upon by the team.

d. Revision without a Meeting

IDEA allows the parent and the LEA to agree to make changes to an annual IEP without a meeting. The charter school will not implement this provision without supervisor's approval and written permission from the parents/legal guardians. Note: This is used in rare circumstances.

7.5.4. Interim IEP

- a. Purpose
 - The purpose of an Interim IEP is to provide appropriate special education services until the charter school either conducts an evaluation and/or develops a new IEP.
 - The charter school's Interim placement procedure is reserved for a transfer student, both in-state and out-of-state, with a current special education eligibility or an expired IEP from other school districts.
- b. Timelines
 - The transfer student should be enrolled as expeditiously as possible in the charter school.
 - An Interim IEP meeting must be scheduled and an interim IEP developed in order to determine the student's appropriate placement for the interim period.
 - The Interim IEP expires in 30 calendar days from the date it was developed. See Evaluation Chapter 5.0 on Transfer Students for additional information and procedures.
- c. IEP Development
 - An Interim IEP should be developed based on available information which may include: educational records, medical records, and interviews with student, parent, and prior school staff.
 - Educational records may be exchanged between school districts without parent consent under FERPA. However, an Authorization for Release of Confidential Information must be signed by a parent to obtain records from outside agencies. If the charter school sends confidential records to another school without parent permission, the charter school must notify parent which confidential records were forwarded and where you sent them. (Best practice would be to send notice as registered receipt to parents and retain in records.)
 - The Interim IEP must include all the required components of an IEP as described in section 7.6.
 - In developing the Interim IEP, the team may need to rely on a limited amount of information which may not be current. This information will serve as a basis to develop the Interim IEP until the charter school develops a new IEP.
 - Within 30 calendar days of the development of the interim IEP, the MDT/IEP team must reconvene to address eligibility and develop a comprehensive IEP.

7.5.5. Temporary Placement

- a. A temporary placement is for a student with a current out of district eligibility and current IEP. The current out of district IEP is implemented to provide comparable special education services until the charter school develops a new IEP. Comparable services means services that are "similar," or "equivalent" to those described in the student's IEP from the previous school.
- b. If the charter schools determine that comparable special education services cannot be offered, then the charter school must develop an Interim IEP to provide appropriate special education services until the charter school

- c. conducts an evaluation. (see 7.5.4)
- d. The current out of state IEP can be implemented for no longer than 45 school days from the date of enrollment.
- e. The transfer student should be enrolled as expeditiously as possible in the charter school. Educational records may be requested and obtained from out of district school without parental consent, however, under FERPA parents must be notified. An authorization for Release of Confidential information must be signed by a parent to obtain records from outside agencies.
- f. The Executive Director or designee is responsible for review of the student's educational records and consults with the parent in order to provide services. The charter school in consultation with the parent must provide the student with a Free Appropriate Public Education by implementing the current out of district or out of state IEP as written or implementing a 30 day interim IEP. If the team implements the out of district IEP with comparable services, the school team MUST convene to address eligibility within 45 school days of placement.
- g. If the parent disagrees with the charter school's comparability of services, the STAY PUT would not apply because Nevada eligibility has not been determined. The student will be placed in general education. The 45 school day timeline still applies.
- h. If the parent disagrees with providing the student with Special Education services the parent should be provide an explanation and copy of parental rights, specifically revocation procedures.

7.5.6. Homebound IEP

a. Purpose

Homebound is a temporary service for all students who are unable to attend school full time with health issues due to injury or illness. If a student is eligible to receive special education and related services, Homebound becomes an educational placement. Therefore, an IEP revision is written to address a change of placement.

b. Time lines

- A licensed physician completes the referral and provides a treatment plan. The information on the referral must be verified before homebound services can begin. The fact that the student will be or anticipated to be absent for an extended period must be substantiated by a qualified physician who is acting within their authorized scope of practice. For additional information, see Placement Chapter 8.0.
- After the receipt of a completed Homebound referral, the charter school staff initiates a Revision IEP meeting.
- c. IEP Development/Meeting
 - The charter school is responsible for conducting all events (i.e., homebound revision IEP, annual IEP, three-year reevaluation and the anticipated date of return to school).
 - The charter school is responsible for inviting all pertinent/required members of the IEP team and distributing all necessary notifications.
 - The Homebound teacher(s) must be included in the IEP meeting.
 - During the IEP meeting, the Homebound representative cannot substitute for any IEP required participant (LEA, SET or GET). The Homebound representative will sign the IEP cover page in the area marked "other."
 - The school nurse or school psychologist provides current health/psychological information for the IEP.
 - At a minimum, the homebound revision IEP must include: IEP Page One, present levels of performance addressing the student's current medical condition, specially designed instruction, and placement page. Other pages may be included, if appropriate.
 - Instruction is intended to reflect the student's educational program as outlined in the student's IEP. The amount of instruction is dependent on several factors: the student's IEP, the age of the student, the grade of the student, the nature of the defined health issues, the identified schedule of the secondary student, NAC, and other disability related needs. The actual determination of the amount of weekly instructional hours is determined by the IEP team after due consideration of the above factors.
 - The Homebound teacher must be provided a copy of the student's Annual IEP and the Revision IEP indicating the need for Homebound instruction. The assigned Homebound teacher must follow the IEP as written.

- If related services are part of the IEP, the Homebound teacher must confirm with the parent that related services are being provided in the home. The Homebound teacher must contact the charter school Executive Director or designee if related services have not been initiated.
- The Homebound teacher is responsible for submitting progress reports and grades the student has earned to the charter school Executive Director. Recording and disseminating the report card to the family is the responsibility of the charter school.
- The charter school must maintain student attendance. Students who return to school after being in a Homebound Placement prior to the end of the semester may require a reduced schedule until the new semester begins. This must be determined by the team and addressed on the accommodations page of the IEP.
- During any period of Homebound services, the Homebound teacher is responsible for providing all applicable books, materials, and assignments from the student's classroom teacher and/or service providers; reviewing completed assignments with the student; and returning materials to the student's teacher for grading and/or credit. During any provision of Homebound services, an adult (other than the Homebound teacher) aged 21 or older must be present.
- If the student will continue to be on Homebound placement at the beginning of a new school year and the doctor's orders have expired, a new application must be completed to update the student's condition and the IEP team must determine if the need for Homebound placement continues.
- Homebound is a placement decision, therefore the IEP team must convene an IEP for placement to Homebound and placement back to the school campus. The IEP may include two placement pages. The first page indicating the Homebound placement and the second page indicating the placement after a physician has released the student and the student no longer requires Homebound.
- Homebound teacher must hold proper certification/license to provide services outlined in IEP. (See 8.5.2 for additional information)
- e. Private Mental Health Treatment Facilities
 - If a parent enrolls a child in a private mental health treatment facility, the IEP will NOT be changed to reflect Homebound placement as the charter school is not providing services.
 - If this student becomes eligible for Homebound services outside the mental health treatment facility, regular Homebound procedures will be followed beginning with the application.

7.5.7. Graduation IEP

a. Purpose

- A Graduation IEP is only developed for a student who is graduating with an adjusted (Option II) diploma.
- b. Time lines
 - A graduation IEP is developed when:
 - A student meets the high school graduation credit requirements (22 1/2 credits) and has not passed the Nevada High School Proficiency/End of Course Examinations; or
 - The IEP team elects to adjust the required areas of study and prescribe an appropriate curriculum.
- c. IEP Development
 - The present levels of the graduation IEP should indicate the student may return at any time before their 22nd birthday to receive special education services. A graduation IEP for an Option II diploma is not an exit IEP. Graduation of a student via an Adjusted High School Diploma (Option II) does not automatically end the student's eligibility for special education and related services.
 - The current Annual IEP is in effect if the student returns for educational services before the IEP has expired. If the IEP has expired, there are two choices:
 - a new Annual IEP can be written upon enrollment; or
 - an interim IEP can be written for the student who has been out of school for an extended period of time.
 - Additionally, if the student returns more than three years after their last MDT evaluation, eligibility must be determined before continuing special education services.

7.5.8. Exit IEP

a. Purpose/Time lines

An Exit IEP must be developed:

- within 30 calendar days, following a reevaluation meeting which determines the student is no longer eligible for special education;
- when a student reaches the age of 22 (aging out); or
- when a student meets regular (Option 1) diploma requirements.
- b. IEP Development
 - In the case of an Exit IEP following a reevaluation:
 - present levels must include the results of the reevaluation indicating the student is no longer eligible for special education services; and
 - placement must be changed to indicate the student is no longer receiving special education services.
 - In the case of an Exit IEP for a student aging out or graduating with an Option I Diploma/Regular Diploma, provide:
 - 1. present levels which indicate why the student is no longer eligible for special education services;
 - 2. a Summary of Performance must be completed by the IEP team (see appendix for Summary of Performance template); and
 - 3. include academic and functional performance (which include recommendations on how to assist the student in meeting their postsecondary goals; and
 - 4. include a team of persons with knowledge or special expertise regarding the student should give input to the creation of the document.
 - Placement is changed to indicate the student is no longer receiving special education services.

7.6 IEP COMPONENTS

An IEP is designed to provide special education and related services for a student with an identified eligibility. The following forms must be completed by the IEP team in accordance with the student's needs.

7.6.1. IEP Information/Page One

The IEP information page:

- a. identifies demographic information;
- b. documents Student's primary language, English language learner code, and primary language spoken at home;
- c. documents the need for an interpreter or other accommodations (if parent is not in attendance, interpreter does not sign as a participant);
- d. identifies eligibility;
- e. identifies meeting information;
- f. identifies IEP team participants (participants should print and sign that they attended the meeting);
- g. documents receipt and explanation of Procedural Safeguards:
 - A copy of the Procedural Safeguards must be reviewed and given to the parents during initial, annual, reevaluation, and manifestation determination meetings or when requested by the parent.
 - If a revision IEP is held during that school year, document the annual date that the Procedural Safeguards were given.
 - Documents that at least one year prior to reaching age 18 the student was informed of their rights under IDEA and advised that these rights will transfer to them at age 18;
 - If the student is 16 at the time an IEP is being developed, and there is no expectation that another IEP will be held prior to the student turning 17, the rights transfer must be discussed when the student is 16, and otherwise it will not be discussed at least one year prior to reaching age 18.
 - Parents whose child participates in the state's alternate assessment may submit an application (Notice of Application to Represent the Educational Interests of a Special Education Student at the Age of Majority) to continue to represent their child's special education interests.
 - This application applies to IDEA educational rights only and is not meant to replace court

competency rulings.

• Use the comments section to note any additional important information, (e.g., that a meeting was conducted via telephone, that a meeting was being held in response to a parental request, or that the parent was not in attendance.)

7.6.2. Present Levels of Academic Achievement and Functional Performance

Present Levels of Academic Achievement and Functional Performance serves as the foundation for the development of goals and benchmarks in the IEP. Data in this section should be collected in a variety of areas and from a variety of sources. Federal law requires the IEP team to consider relevant results of the initial evaluation or most recent evaluation of the student and the academic, developmental and functional needs of the student. For students who are 16 or older, or who will turn 16 when the IEP is in effect, also consider the results of age appropriate transition assessments related to training, education, employment, and independent living skills as appropriate.

- a. The name of the assessments and the date assessed, that provide pertinent information for the development of the IEP should be written in this section. This may include formal or informal methods, norm or criterion referenced tests, classroom observations, student work samples, teacher-made or other achievement tests, recent evaluation results, behavior rating scales, performance data from the regular education teachers, and parental input.
- b. When appropriate, English Language Proficiency scores must be included.
- c. Results corresponding to the assessments conducted should be described to build a profile of the student's current abilities. Grades, attendance and test scores should be utilized in combination with assessments conducted to build an accurate picture of the student's ability.
- d. Functional performance includes self-help, social-emotional, organizational skills and daily living skills as appropriate. A statement of functional performance must be stated even if the student is functioning with age appropriate skills.
- e. Parent input can be noted in this section as "not demonstrated in the school setting," unless the student is performing in a setting that requires parental support.

Effect on student's involvement and progress in the general curriculum or, for Early Childhood students, involvement in developmental activities are also noted in Present Levels.

- f. Describe how the student's disability affects his or her involvement and progress in the general curriculum. For early childhood students, focus on the student's involvement in appropriate developmental activities. Information recorded here should relate to the assessment results. In describing the student's current and anticipated level of participation in the general curriculum, consider the following:
 - Do not use "may," use "does or will". Example: John will have difficulty with basic multiplication facts.
 - The regular education teacher(s) MUST BE consulted regarding the student's performance relative to the classroom expectations. The regular education teachers should share information regarding the accommodations, modifications or supports that might be required in order for the student to participate meaningfully in the general curriculum.
 - Requires input from general education teacher on what is taught, how it is taught, what instructional activities students are engaged in and how are the knowledge and skills demonstrated and evaluated.
 - Indicate student's performance as it relates to general education classroom requirements and expectations.
 - Do not include accommodations and placement information.
 - No effect statement is required for summary of most recent MDT results (unless initial)
 - No effect statement for ELL students is required when reporting English acquisition scores as having a Second Language. Being eligible as an ELL student is NOT considered a disability.
 - For each area of deficit, 2 elements must be identified:
 - o grade level expectations that the student is not meeting and
 - o how the student's deficits impact the student in that area
 - A separate effects statement is required for each deficit area.
 Ex. Typical peers are able to______. Due to XYZ's deficit in (Reading Comprehension), he/ she is

unable to

(DO NOT include an accommodation or modification at the end of the sentence.)

7.6.3. Student Strengths/Parent Concerns/Student's Preferences and Interests

- a. Describe student strengths using input from teachers, parents and student (if applicable), and take these strengths into consideration when developing the IEP.
- b. Complete the statement to reflect the parent's concerns as they relate to the student's education. This information must be considered when determining services.
- c. Information concerning the student's interests and preferences are required if transition services will be discussed, beginning at age 14 or younger, if appropriate. This information may be collected before the meeting or solicited from the student during the meeting.

7.6.4 Special Factors

The team must consider and address each of the special factors. If the team chooses "Yes" for any of the factors, the team may address this factor in a variety of ways, including goals and benchmarks, a behavior plan, supplementary aids and services, related services, or accommodations and modifications. Each special factor that is marked "Yes" must be reflected in the present levels of performance.

- a. "Behavior impeding learning" if team selects "Yes", either a behavior plan in accordance with the five elements of NAC 388.284 must be developed OR the five elements must be included within the IEP and noted on the status record indicating where in the IEP each element is addressed:
 - 1. positive methods to modify the environment of pupils with disabilities to promote adaptive behavior and reduce the occurrence of inappropriate behavior;
 - 2. methods to teach skills to pupils with disabilities so that the pupils can replace inappropriate behavior with adaptive behavior;
 - 3. methods to enhance the independence and quality of life of pupils with disabilities;
 - 4. the use of the least restrictive methods to respond to and reinforce the behavior of pupils with disabilities; and
 - 5. a process of designing interventions based on the pupil that are focused on promoting appropriate changes in behavior as well as enhancing the overall quality of life for the pupil without the use of aversive or negative means.
- b. "Require assistive technology devices and services" if team selects "Yes", team must determine nature and extent of devices and services and address the needs in the IEP.
- c. "Limited English proficiency" if team selects "Yes", accommodations proven to be effective for English Language Learners must be listed in the supplementary aids and services section.
- d. "Blind or visually impaired" if team selects "Yes", team must evaluate reading and writing needs and provide for instruction in Braille unless deemed not appropriate for the student.
- e. "Deaf or hard of hearing" if team selects "Yes", team must consider language and communication needs and address the needs in the IEP.
- f. "Dyslexia and Specific Learning Disability (SLD)" if team selects "yes", team must consider instructional approaches and address those chosen in the IEP. (AB341)

7.6.5. Transition Services

Transition services are a coordinated set of activities for a student with a disability that is designed within an outcomeoriented process and promotes the student's movement from school to postsecondary activities.

- a. Transition services must be based on the individual student's needs, taking into account the student's preferences and interests.
- b. The transition statement should relate directly to the student's goals beyond secondary education, and show how planned studies are linked to these goals.
- c. When completing the transition section of the IEP the team must consider the following:
 - diploma option must be declared at age 14 and reviewed annually;

- beginning at age 14, a short statement that directly quotes what the student wants for the future must be included under "Vision for the Future";
- if the student is 14 years of age or older on the day of the IEP, a statement of transition services with regard to the student's course of study must be completed (standard course of study, functional curriculum, advanced courses, or vocational program);
- if the student is 16 years of age or older or will reach 16 years of age when the IEP is in effect, the team will describe desired post-secondary goals and coordinated activities. At a minimum, the transition plan must cover, "Training/Education" and "Employment". "Independent Living Skills" are addressed when appropriate. Transition services may be considered earlier if deemed appropriate by the IEP team;
- on or before the student's 16th birthday, the IEP team must develop a statement of needed transition services, including strategies or activities to work toward the measurable postsecondary goals already identified. The statement must address each type of coordinated activity: instruction, related services, community experiences, the development of employment and other post-school adult living objectives; and if appropriate, acquisition of daily living skills and a functional vocational evaluation; and
- upon parental consent, a representative of a participating agency must be invited if that agency is likely to be responsible for providing or paying for transition services.

7.6.6. Annual Goals and Benchmarks

The IEP team must develop measurable academic and functional annual goals for the areas of need identified in the present levels. General instructional strategies and methodology are not required to be included in the student's IEP in order to receive FAPE. The goals and benchmarks indicated in the IEP must enable the student to be involved and make progress in the general education curriculum, or for preschool children, as appropriate, enable participation in developmentally appropriate activities.

- a. All goals must be derived from the present levels of performance.
- b. Significant deficit areas must be addressed by a goal.

c. Goals must be specific to the student, measurable and attainable in a year's time. Goals are measurable when they state:

- direction (increase, maintain, decrease, etc.);
- area of need (reading, social skills, communication, functional, etc.);
- level of attainment or success (grade level, accuracy, etc.);
- how progress will be measured; and
- setting and staff responsible for implementation.
- d. Postsecondary goals are required for students who are 16 or older or will turn 16 when the IEP is in effect and are designed to assist the student in moving toward the desired postsecondary outcomes.
 - At least one goal must be related to training/education and employment (one goal can be developed for both).
 - The IEP must indicate which goals are written to support postsecondary transition outcomes in training/education, employment or independent living skills.
 - Postsecondary goals for independent living skills are optional and written when appropriate for the student.
 - Postsecondary goals must be based on age appropriate assessments, as described in present levels of academic achievement and functional performance.
 - Postsecondary goals may be considered earlier if deemed appropriate by the IEP team.
- d. Benchmarks are developed to describe the amount of progress the student is expected to make toward the annual goals within specified segments of the year, generally coinciding with reporting periods (first grading period, first semester of school year, etc.).
- e. If the IEP team determines that a student will receive Extended School Year (ESY) services, the applicable boxes must be checked to indicate the goals that will be addressed during ESY. The charter school will be responsible for providing this service if they offer this service at the time of the IEP.
7.6.7. Specially Designed Instruction

- a. All areas of Specially Designed Instruction (SDI) must be addressed by a goal and reflected in present levels.
- b. SDI must be written to reflect deficit areas (such as reading, math, written expression, behavior or communication). SDI does not address course subjects such as history, science, geography, etc. If for example, a student needs services in these areas, SDI needs to be written as reading in the content area of history. SDI is NOT a class schedule.
- c. "Direct" services mean services provided to the student from a special education teacher/related services provider or an assistant under the direction of a special education teacher or provider.
- d. "Consult" services mean services provided to other staff members regarding the student.
- e. "Assess" can be added to indicate an assessment for Adapted Physical Education services, Hearing Impaired services, and Vision services.
- f. State the projected date for the beginning and ending of the services.
- g. State the anticipated frequency and location of services.

7.6.8. Related Services

- a. Related services are supportive services that are required for the student with a disability to benefit from special education. Recommendations made by the related services personnel should be used to guide IEP team discussions.
 - Referrals for any related services, except transportation, are generated by the IEP team. The IEP team should consult with the related services provider to determine the appropriateness of the referral.
- Related Services assessments require prior written notice (PWN) and permission (consent) to evaluate.
 The time line for the completion of related service assessment, reconvening of the IEP team for the review of the report, and consideration of the recommendations regarding services is 45 school days.
 - Related Services may include:
 - Speech/Language Therapy;
 - Physical Therapy;
 - Occupational Therapy;
 - Counseling;
 - Psychological Services;
 - Orientation and Mobility;
 - Audiology (does not include a medical device that is surgically implanted, the optimization of that device's functioning, and maintenance of that device or replacement of that device);
 - School Health Services and School Nurse Services;
 - Medical Services for diagnostic or evaluation purposes;
 - Recreation, including therapeutic recreation;
 - Parent Counseling and Training;
 - Interpreting Services;
 - Social work Services; and
 - Transportation: this a related service that is provided for a student with a disability as a related need. The charter school must develop a mutual agreement to provide transportation services.
 - "Direct" services are services provided to the student from a special education teacher/related services provider or an assistant under the direct supervision of a special education teacher. Instruction can be provided in a group or individually.
 - "Consult" services are services provided to other staff members service personnel may include observing the progress of the student in various educational environments.
 - "Assess" means that the team has agreed that an assessment is required. Permission to evaluate must be completed.
- c. State the projected date for the beginning and ending of the services.
- d. State the anticipated frequency and location of services.

7.6.9 Method for Reporting Progress

- a. The IEP team determines how the student's parent will be regularly informed of the student's progress toward the annual goals
- b. At a minimum, an "IEP Goals Page(s)" must be indicated in the IEP.
- c. Progress reports must be completed and a copy must be given to parent and a copy filed in the confidential folder for each reporting period.
- d. Document that the progress report was provided to the parent in the status record.
- e. Early Childhood Special Education (ECSE) Six-Month Review is required for special education students under the age of six. This review is conducted with the parent at least every six calendar months from the initial IEP and six months from each annual review.
 - The purpose of this review is to:
 - Provide updated information to the parent;
 - Measure the extent of student progress; and developmentally appropriate performance in all of the early childhood domains for six months or more.
 - Prior to the Six-Month Review meeting, the teacher of record reviews all data and if there is data to support that developmentally appropriate functioning in all domains has been maintained for six or more months, an IEP meeting must be scheduled, adhering to SPCSA procedures for notification of a formal IEP meeting.
 - The data collected from a variety of sources may include the Brigance of Early Childhood Development, Creative Curriculum, Speech and Language session notes and assessments, portfolio of student work, parental input, and ongoing data collection. This information must be documented on IEP Progress Report.
 - The review must include input from related service providers who are providing services to the student.
 - This Six-Month Review does NOT require convening an IEP, unless changes will be made to the IEP. If changes are needed, then the charter school procedures must be followed for an IEP.

7.6.10. Accommodations and Modifications/Supplementary Aids and Services

- a. Identify supports provided to enable the student to advance appropriately toward attaining the annual goals, be involved in and make progress in the general education curriculum, and to participate in extracurricular and other nonacademic activities.
- b. Identify adaptive equipment needs without specifying the equipment.
- c. Reference current behavior plans and health plans.
- d. Include English Language Learner (ELL) strategies that will meet the language needs of the student if the student demonstrates limited English proficiency as indicated by Special Factors.
- e. State the projected beginning and ending dates for services.
- f. State the frequency of services indicating the specific circumstance(s) or condition(s) in which the accommodation and/or modification will be utilized.
- g. State the location where the accommodation and/or modification will be implemented.

7.6.11. Participation in State-wide and School-wide Assessment Accommodations

- a. Indicate how the student will participate in state-wide or school-wide assessments.
 - If the team discusses an alternate assessment, the following criteria must be indicated:
 - The student must meet all six criteria on the Nevada Alternative Assessment (NAA) participation form.
 - A statement of why the student cannot participate in a particular general assessment, even with appropriate modifications or accommodations.
 - A statement of why the particular alternate assessment selected is appropriate for the student.
- c. Non-enrolled adult students if a student had an IEP in high school and is requesting to test as an adult with accommodations, the following criteria apply:
 - The student must have a statement of eligibility that is less than 3 years old.
 - The student must be under 22 years of age

151388122.1

b.

- The student must have a current IEP listing the testing accommodations
- A student who has earned an adjusted diploma may return and take the High School Proficiency Exam.
- d. The State approved accommodation form must be used and completed for each student at the annual review. Any accommodation not specifically listed on the form must be approved individually by the Nevada Department of Education to assure a valid administration of the test.

7.6.12. Activities Eligibility

- a. The IEP team determines the student's participation in extracurricular activities
- b. If an IEP team recommends an exception to the rules of the Nevada Interscholastic Activities Association (NIAA) the parent must contact the NIAA requesting the exception.

7.6.13. Extended School Year (ESY) Determination

- a. ESY services must be provided only if the student's IEP team determines, on an individual basis, that services are necessary for the provision of a free appropriate public education to the student. The need is based upon guidelines established for ESY, in the areas of regression/recoupment or a critical learning period. The IEP team needs to base their ESY decisions on the data collected. The team may not limit extended school year services to a particular category of disability or unilaterally limit the type, amount or duration of those services.
- b. ESY services must be addressed at every annual IEP
- c. If the ESY decision is deferred to a later date, the team must hold an IEP Review/Revision on or before the deferred date to discuss the data collected and make an ESY determination.
- d. The charter school is required to support Extended School Year (ESY) when they offer ESY and/or a student requires it.

7.6.14. Placement Considerations

An explanation of the extent, if any, to which the student will not participate with nondisabled students in the regular education environment including academic classes, nonacademic settings, and extra-curricular activities must be discussed.

- a. Each placement must be reviewed and considered until a choice is made by the team. All placements discussed must either be rejected or accepted (If considering a change of placement see Chapter 8.0).
- b. The IEP team determines the placement not the specific site location.

7.6.15. Justification Statement

A justification statement is provided only when a student is removed from the regular education environment. Special classes, separate schooling, or other removal of students with disabilities from the regular education environment can only occur if the nature or severity of the disability is such that education in regular classes with the use of supplementary aids and services cannot be achieved satisfactorily.

- a. The IEP team must explain why the student's IEP cannot be implemented in the regular education environment with the use of supplementary aids and services.
- b. A student with a disability may not be removed from education in age appropriate regular classrooms solely because of modifications in the general curriculum.
- c. Justification statements must be individualized and related to each student's particular needs.
- d. In selecting the least restrictive environment, consideration must be given to any potential harmful effects on the student or on the quality of service that the student needs.

7.6.16. IEP Implementation (Updated 10.3.2024 per SPCSA guidelines)

- a. If the parent agrees with the IEP, the Intent to implement must be completed and given to the parent along with the copy of the IEP. The implementation date is as soon as possible, but no later than ten (10) calendar days.
- b. If the parent does not participate in the IEP meeting, marks disagree, or declines to select an option, the Intent to implement must be completed and sent to the parent along with a copy of the IEP. The implementation date is ten (10) calendar days from the date of the completion of the IEP. See Chapter 3.3.4 for more

information on Notice to Implement IEP.

- c. If the parent participated via telephone, the IEP Intent to implement must be completed and sent to the parent along with a copy of the IEP. The implementation date is determined by the parent's agreement or disagreement with the IEP.
- d. Upon commencement of IEP implementation, designated special education staff (Teacher of Record, related service providers, staff as assigned), will document the delivery of IEP services as agreed upon within the IEP. IEP service documentation must include the requirements of NAC §388.215 with regard to the establishment of a system of records for the purpose of verifying that each student identified as a student with a disability is receiving special education and related services in accordance with the student's IEP. A verifiable system of records must document the implementation of the required kind/type, amount, location, and frequency of the special education, related services, supplementary aids, and services, and/or the modifications or supports for each student with a disability. As such, the form of documentation must also identify the service; the date of the service; location; duration; and the name and, preferably, the signature of the service provider who authenticates the integrity of the documentation. An electronic service provider signature is considered an acceptable format of service provider verification and authentication.
 - This verifiable system of records must include:
 - The date the IEP services is provided;
 - The kind/type of IEP service provided;
 - The amount/duration of IEP service provided;
 - The location where the IEP service is provided;
 - The name and signature of the IEP service provider who authenticates the integrity of the documentation.
- e. Documentation Requirements: The Charter School documentation of IEP implementation will be detailed and maintained in a manner that allows for easy verification and audit.
 - Documentation will accurately reflect the services provided to each student with a disability per their IEP.
 - Electronic methods of documentation as determined by charter campus will include all of the above requirements.
 - Charter campus will determine a regular schedule of printing out documentation service logs to place in confidential folder at least twice a year at end of semester or as determined by charter/campus.
 - Electronic records will be available on demand if requested by administration, parents, and or audits.

7.6.17. Consensus

Decisions in special education that pertain to identification, evaluation, placement, or provision of FAPE, must be made by the team as a matter of consensus or general agreement among involved parties. The charter school has the ultimate responsibility to ensure that the IEP includes the services the student needs in order to receive a free appropriate public education (FAPE). For special education decision-making, the following sequential priorities have been established to assist teams in achieving consensus.

a.

- b. Unanimous Agreement All participating parties, including parents and their representatives agree on major decisions pertaining to identification, evaluation, placement, or provision of FAPE. When unanimous agreement is NOT achieved, then:
- c. Consensus among School Members All participating charter school personnel excluding the parents and their representatives reach general agreement. When consensus among all participating charter school personnel is NOT achieved, then:
- d. Consensus among School Required Members All required charter school personnel excluding other participating charter school members, parents and their representatives reach agreement. When consensus among all required charter school personnel is NOT achieved, then:
- e. Lack of Consensus In the absence of a final decision by the charter school's required members of the IEP team,

the team must consider and determine the following factors: a) was there sufficient discussion among team members over outstanding disagreements, and b) is there enough information available to render a decision. Considering these factors, the team has two options:

- Reschedule the meeting to provide thorough discussions on disagreed upon issues and/or gather more information, or
- The LEA makes the final decision during the IEP meeting when the consensus building and problem solving options appear to be exhausted.

7.6.18. Tape recording

A parent request to record an IEP meeting may be permissible under certain circumstances.

- a. Any parent making a request to record must do so prior to the meeting, and all participants in the IEP meeting must agree to the recording. The IEP team can reconvene at another agreed upon time and place if either the parents/legal guardians and/or school is not prepared to record the meeting.
- b. In instances where the parent with a disability is requesting the recording to understand the proceeding, the request must be honored by the school staff. The charter school must make arrangements to record the meeting and the charter school's recording becomes the official copy.
- c. It is the charter school's responsibility to record the meeting and provide a copy to the parent.
- d. A copy of the recording must be maintained in the student's confidential folder.

7.6.19. Advocates or attorneys present at meetings

- a. At the discretion of the parent or the charter school, both parties have the right to bring to the IEP meeting individuals who have knowledge of the child and/or the IEP meeting process, or special advocate or attorney. The primary role of the advocate or attorney is to advise and assist the parent in taking an active and participatory role in the meetings. Their role may also include:
 - assuring that the parents receive and are cognizant of their procedural safeguards;
 - providing explanation/clarification as necessary to understand the process;
 - helping parents articulate their concerns;
 - offering positive and proactive suggestions to assist the timely completion and appropriate development of the IEP, and
 - participate as part of the IEP team if they have "specialized knowledge" of the student.
- b. The parent has the right to representation at the meeting and ideally would notify the charter school that they are bringing a representative, however, this is not required.
- c. Before the school can discuss a student with an advocate/attorney when the parent is not present, the school must obtain a written release of information signed by the parent.
- d. Advocates or attorneys are not permitted to direct or take over an IEP meeting, or require the charter school staff to do or refrain from doing a specific act. The charter school is charged under Nevada Administrative Code (NAC) and IDEA with the responsibility of facilitating IEP meetings, as well as ensuring that the parent has had an adequate opportunity to participate as an equal member of the team. Only the parent can authorize or reject services under NAC and IDEA.

7.6.20. Copies of IEPs

- a. Access to a copy of the IEP must be provided to each regular education teacher, special education teacher, and related service provider who will be working with the student.
- b. If the charter school develops a DRAFT IEP prior to the IEP meeting, the charter school should make it clear to the parents at the outset of the meeting that the services proposed by the charter school are preliminary recommendations for review and discussion with the parents. The charter school should provide the parents with a copy of the DRAFT proposal prior to the meeting, so as to give the parents an opportunity to review the recommendation of the team and be better able to engage in a full discussion of the proposals for the IEP. It is not permissible for the team to have a final IEP completed before the IEP meeting begins.

7.6.21. Time Frames

An IEP must be implemented immediately following its development. An IEP should never contain breaks in service delivery.

CHAPTER 8 PLACEMENT

INTRODUCTION

After a student's IEP has been developed, their educational placement which includes programs and services must be determined by the IEP team. That level of placement occurs along the continuum of placements available for students with disabilities. Often confused, but not interchangeable, is the term "location". "Location" refers to the physical setting, such as the specific classroom or facility where a student's IEP will be implemented.

This chapter describes:

- 8.1 Placement Process
- 8.2 Least Restrictive Environment
- 8.3 Individualized Placement
- 8.4 Continuum of Placement Decisions
- 8.5 Special Considerations for Certain Types of Placements

8.1 PLACEMENT PROCESS

8.1.1 Time Frames

- a. The student's placement must be determined at least annually.
- b. If there are placement concerns prior to the annual review date, the parent/legal guardian or
- c. the charter school may request to reconvene the IEP team to review and revise the IEP. An IEP must be implemented as soon as possible following its development. There can be no unreasonable or arbitrary delay in providing special education and related services to the student.

8.1.2. Determination by IEP Team

- a. The student's educational placement must be determined by a group of persons, including the parent, and other persons who are knowledgeable about:
 - the student;
 - the meaning of the evaluation data; and
 - The placement options. The IEP team determines the student's placement.

When the student requires a level of placement which is not available at the charter school, the school will contact a representative from the student's county school district of residence, and together they will determine the location of placement once the IEP team has determined the appropriate placement.

8.1.3. Change of Placement

- a. If at any time the charter school proposes or refuses to change the student's educational placement, in response to a parent request, the parent must receive prior written notice, as described in Chapter 3.0 Prior Notice.
- b. A revision IEP is required when:
 - the charter school personnel or a student's parent believe that the student's placement may be inappropriate; or
 - a significant change in the student's placement is being considered by the school.

8.2 LEAST RESTRICTIVE ENVIRONMENT

8.2.1. The Least Restrictive Environment (LRE) standard requires the charter school to ensure that, to the maximum extent appropriate, students with disabilities

151388122.1

b.

- a. are educated with students who are not disabled; and
- b. that special classes, separate schooling, or other removal of students with disabilities from the regular educational environment occurs only when the nature or severity of the disability of a student is such that education in regular classes with the use of supplementary aids and services cannot be achieved satisfactorily.

8.2.2. The LRE standard requires the charter school to ensure that students with disabilities participate with nondisabled students in non-academic and extracurricular services and activities to the maximum extent appropriate. Such activities may include: meals, recess periods, counseling services, athletics, transportation, health services, recreational activities, special interest groups, field trips, assemblies, clubs sponsored by the charter school, and employment opportunities. LRE requirements apply to both eligible school age students and preschool children.

8.2.3. Special education is not a "place," but rather a set of services delineated in the student's IEP. The LRE provision of the IDEA emphasizes services rather than the placement.

8.3 INDIVIDUALIZED PLACEMENT

8.3.1. The content of the student's IEP determines placement, rather than the placement determining the content of the IEP.

8.3.2. The placement decision must be individualized and based on the student's IEP.

8.3.3. Placement, not location, is determined by the IEP team.

8.3.4. Eligibility, administrative convenience, the availability of educational or related services, or the availability of space does not determine placement.

8.3.5. Retention is not an IEP team decision. Retention is governed by the charter school administration regulation and state law.

8.4 CONTINUUM OF PLACEMENT DECISIONS

8.4.1. The charter school is required to ensure that a variety of placement options is available to meet the needs of students with disabilities for special education and related services. The continuum must provide for supplementary services (such as resource room or itinerant instruction) in conjunction with placement in a regular education class. The continuum includes, as appropriate, instruction in:

- a. regular education classes;
- b. regular education classes with resource room;
- c. self-contained programs;
- d. community-based programs;
- e. home instruction;
- f. hospitals or institutions.
- g. Working with County School Districts to obtain and utilize their resources, the charter school can further discuss special classes and special schools as an option for appropriate instruction.

8.4.2. The continuum of placement options for a child in early childhood special education may include, as appropriate:

- a. an integrated or specialized center-based program (i.e., a program in which a group of children receives services at a central location) in a regular or special school;
- b. a home-based program;
- c. an itinerant consultant working with a community-based facility; or

d. the instruction of the child in a hospital or institution.

8.5 SPECIAL CONSIDERATIONS FOR CERTAIN TYPES OF PLACEMENTS

8.5.1. Disciplinary Placements

Under certain circumstances involving discipline, the charter school staff may remove a student with a disability from their current educational placement to an appropriate interim alternative educational setting, another setting, or suspension, including a suspension for more than 10 school days. For a description of these circumstances, see Chapter 9.0. The charter school is responsible for identifying or developing an alternative educational placement including, but not limited to, contracted or inter-local agreement between another charter school or the county school district. The originating charter school is responsible for cost of placement.

8.5.2. Homebound and Hospital Placements

Nevada Administrative Code (NRS 387.286)

- A pupil who has an illness or a disability which dictates that the requirement of compulsory attendance be fulfilled by individual instruction at home or in a medical facility under the supervision of a licensed teacher employed by the school district shall be deemed enrolled within that district if he or she is scheduled to receive at least 5 hours of instruction per week directly from the supervising teacher in the form of individual tutoring. The tutoring may be conducted by means of electronic telecommunication.
- 2. Each hour of teaching devoted to the individual instruction of the pupil is equivalent to a full day of attendance. More than 1 day of attendance may be accumulated during a single instructional session of more than 1 hour, but the number of days of attendance reported for the pupil for that school year may not exceed the number of school days in session during that school year.
- 3. A pupil with a disability receiving instruction pursuant to this section must receive the type and duration of instruction specified in the pupil's individualized education program, and all reporting of enrollment and attendance must be based upon the requirements of that program.
- 4. The pupil may be reported monthly as enrolled and in attendance at the school he or she would normally attend, or a separate monthly report may be submitted, marked "Individual Tutoring at Home or in a Medical Facility."

Nevada Administrative Code (NRS 392.50) states that attendance excused for physical or mental condition; excused child with disability qualifies for free appropriate public education.

- 1. A child must be excused from attendance required by the provisions of NRS 392.040 when satisfactory written evidence is presented to the board of trustees of the school district in which the child resides that the child's physical or mental condition is such as to prevent or render inadvisable the child's attendance at school or his or her application to study.
- 2. A certificate in writing from any qualified physician acting within his or her authorized scope of practice, filed with the board of trustees immediately after its receipt, stating that the child is not able to attend school or that the child's attendance is inadvisable must be taken as satisfactory evidence by the board of trustees.

Homebound instruction may be appropriate for a limited number of students, such as students who are medically fragile and are not able to participate in a school setting with other students. However, a medically fragile student may benefit educationally and socially from a general education classroom placement where they be provided with medically-related services that would permit such a placement. Homebound is not an appropriate placement consideration or an acceptable alternative when a due process hearing or disciplinary action is pending.

a. Homebound Services for Students receiving Special Education are for students with an IEP who are unable to 151388122.1

attend classes due to physical or mental illness where confinement in a hospital or in the home is expected to meet the definition of chronically absent (10% of days in attendance).

Homebound services are:

- intended to be a temporary service; and
- the responsibility of the student's attending school.

Homebound instruction is provided:

- in the home, by a one-on-one Homebound instructor;
- by referring school staff; and
- is the responsibility of the charter school.

Homebound instruction is one of the most restrictive educational placements offered by the charter school. Every effort must be made to maintain instruction in the school setting before identifying a Homebound placement. It is the responsibility of the charter school to explore all lesser restrictive options. Such options may include, but are not limited to, a shortened school day and Supplemental Home Services. If a parent enrolls a child in a private mental health treatment facility, the IEP will NOT be changed to reflect homebound placement as the charter school is not providing services. If this student becomes available for homebound services outside the mental health treatment facility, regular homebound procedures will be followed beginning with the application.

Placement of students in Homebound education is initiated by the parent who obtains a Homebound application/referral directly from the charter school when it is determined that a student is unable to attend school due to injury or illness. If the charter school personnel receive notice that it is anticipated that the student will be absent from school for an extended period of time days for medical reasons, that person should contact the School Nurse (if the medical reason involves physical illness) or School Psychologist (if the medical reason involves mental or emotional illness or substance abuse problems). The fact that the student will be, or is anticipated to be, for an extended period of time days for medical reason who is acting within their authorized scope of practice.

b. Application/Referral

- The application/referral is a four-part form requiring completion by the parent, physician, counselor and/or the school nurse and/or the school psychologist.
- Anticipated confinement duration must be specified (e.g., six weeks, one month). A non-specific period of time (e.g., lifetime, 99 years, to be determined) is not acceptable.
- A description of the student's disability is required. In the case of a student with a psychological diagnosis, a copy of the psychiatrist's/attending physician's Treatment Plan and a copy of the therapist's Treatment Plan is also required. In addition, a copy of the school team's transition plan (i.e., a plan to return the student to school, with a timeline, procedures, activities, and responsible school personnel who will participate and be responsible for initiating and monitoring the plan) is required.
- If an extension of Homebound Services is needed, another application must be submitted or, in exceptional cases, a physician's memo or letter may be offered as an extension of the original application if it is within the same school semester. The extension must also identify a specific ending date.
- The application/referral must be completed by all four parties and then faxed or emailed to the charter school. A copy must be maintained at the school in the student's confidential folder.
- Homebound Service is considered a placement change for students receiving special education services and must be determined during an IEP meeting. An IEP Revision meeting must be convened by the student's school of attendance prior to initiation and termination of Homebound Service.
- Within one week of receiving the necessary paperwork, the school will notify appropriate school staff of the status of the referral and/or the Homebound Instruction effective start date. (See 7.5.6 for additional information)

CHAPTER 9 DISCIPLINE

INTRODUCTION

The charter school is obligated to provide a free appropriate public education (FAPE) to all eligible students with disabilities, including students who have been suspended or expelled, and is prohibited from applying its disciplinary policies in a manner that discriminates against students with disabilities. Certain procedures apply for placement of a student in an interim alternative educational setting in connection with disciplinary action against the student.

"School day" is defined as any day, including a partial day that students are in attendance at school for instructional purposes.

This chapter discusses the requirements for disciplinary actions for a student with a disability:

- 9.1 Short-Term Disciplinary Action
- 9.2 Disciplinary Change of Placement
- 9.3 Long-Term Disciplinary Removal
- 9.4 Manifestation Determination
- 9.5 Request for Hearing
- 9.6 Protections for Students Not Yet Eligible for Special Education
- 9.7 Referral to Law Enforcement Agencies
- 9.8 Disciplinary Information in a Student's Record

9.1 SHORT-TERM DISCIPLINARY ACTION

Short-term disciplinary removal for students with disabilities refers to a student's removal from instruction for less than 10 cumulative or 10 consecutive days in a given school year. This includes suspensions and Required Parent Conferences (RPC).

9.1.1. Educational Services

- a. Educational services are not required if removal is for a total of 10 school days or less in a given school year and if services are not provided to students without disabilities who have been similarly removed.
- b. Behavior plans may need to include:
 - review and/or revision of an existing behavioral intervention plan (BIP); and/or
 - functional behavioral assessment if there is no existing behavior plan.
- c. Any break in IEP mandated services equals removal. In-school suspension (ISS) would not be considered as part of the days of suspension as long as the student:
 - participates in the general education curriculum (ISS is considered a general education environment); and
 - continues to receive the services and make progress toward meeting the goals in the student's IEP.
- d. If a student is removed from his or her current educational placement for more than **a total of 10 school days** in a school year, even if these removals do not constitute a change in placement, school personnel must arrange to provide the student educational services to:
 - the extent necessary to enable the student to appropriately progress in the general education curriculum; and
 - appropriately advance toward achieving the goals set forth in the student's IEP.

9.2 DISCIPLINARY CHANGE OF PLACEMENT

Although the charter school personnel must take certain steps in connection with disciplinary action against a student

who has or may have a disability, the most significant procedural protections with respect to disciplinary actions against a student with a disability are triggered when the action constitutes a change in the student's educational placement.

9.2.1. A disciplinary change of placement occurs when a student with a disability is removed from their current educational placement for more than 10 consecutive school days in a school year; or in a series of removals that constitute a pattern when:

- a. the series of removals totals more than 10 cumulative school days in a given year;
- b. the student's behavior is substantially similar to the student's behavior in previous incidents that resulted in the series of removals; and
- c. such additional factors as the length of each removal, the total amount of time the student is removed, and the proximity of the removals to one another.

9.2.2. For any disciplinary actions that total less than 10 school days in a given school year, the charter school is not required to take any action. If the charter school personnel have questions regarding whether a series of disciplinary actions may constitute a change in placement, they should consult the charter school Executive Director.

9.3 LONG-TERM DISCIPLINARY ACTION CONSTITUTES A CHANGE IN PLACEMENT

Long-term disciplinary removal for students with disabilities refers to a student's removal from instruction for 10 or more consecutive school days in a given school year. This removal constitutes a change of placement. The parent has the right to have a manifestation determination review, to determine relatedness of the student's behavior to the disability, when the student's school recommends removal of the student from the current educational placement to an interim alternative educational placement for more than 10 school days for violating school disciplinary rules.

9.3.1. Procedural Safeguards

- a. Procedural Safeguards must be provided to parents when the school proposes a removal that will result in a disciplinary change of placement.
- b. The date on which the decision is made to make a removal that constitutes a change of placement of a student with a disability, the Executive Director, school board, or designee must notify the parent of that decision and provide the parent with procedural safeguards notice and the charter school's appeal process.

9.3.2. Educational Services (Alternative Instructional Arrangements, AIA)

- a. If a student is removed from their current educational placement for more than a total of 10 school days in a school year, the Executive Director must ensure that services are provided to the student with disabilities on the 11th day of total removals.
- b. These services must be provided to the extent necessary to:
 - enable the student to appropriately progress in the general curriculum;
 - appropriately advance toward achieving the goals set out in the student's IEP; and
 - receive, as appropriate, a functional behavioral assessment (FBA) and behavioral intervention services and modifications that are designed to address the behavior so that it does not reoccur.
 - Note: Alternative Educational Placement

9.4 MANIFESTATION DETERMINATION

A manifestation determination meeting must be convened immediately, but no later than 10 school days after the date on which a disciplinary change of placement decision is made. Note: As of the 11th school day of suspension, alternative instructional arrangements must be provided while waiting to convene a manifestation determination meeting.

9.4.1. Procedure

- a. The Executive Director meets with parent to inform them of the recommendation for a long-term removal and to provide procedural safeguards.
- b. The site administration must notify special education staff so that a manifestation determination/IEP meeting can be scheduled.
- c. Appropriate prior written notice must be provided to the parent indicating disciplinary action.

9.4.2. Participants:

- a. LEA;
- b. Parent; and
- c. Relevant members of the IEP team (as determined by the parent and LEA).

9.4.3. The school is required to proceed with the Manifestation Determination (MD) meeting in a timely manner. If the parent is unavailable to attend within the 10-day timeframe, the manifestation determination meeting can be convened without the parent.

- a. If a MD has occurred without the parent, an Intent to Implement must be completed and sent to the parent as described in Chapter 3.0.
- b. If the parent disagrees with the MD, an Intent to Implement must be completed and sent to the parent.
- c. The MD review may be conducted by the IEP Team at the same meeting at which it develops or revises a BIP and appropriate behavioral interventions.

9.4.4. Manifestation Determination Meeting

When conducting a manifestation determination meeting, the IEP Team must review all relevant information in the student's file, including the student's IEP, any teacher observations, and any relevant information provided by the parent to determine:

- a. if the conduct in question was caused by, or had a direct and substantial relationship to the student's disability; or
- b. if the conduct in question was the direct result of the local educational agency's failure to implement the IEP.

Based on this information, the IEP Team must determine whether the student's behavior that is subject to the disciplinary action is a manifestation of their disability. If the LEA, parent and relevant members of the IEP team determine that a student's misconduct was caused by or had a direct and substantial relationship to the student's disability, or a direct result of the District's failure to implement the student's IEP, the conduct shall be determined to be a manifestation of the student's disability.

9.4.5. If the IEP Team determines that the behavior was not a manifestation of the student's disability:

- a. the student is subject to the same disciplinary action as nondisabled peers;
- b. after the 10th day of removal, students with disabilities must continue to receive educational services; and
- c. the parent may request an expedited due process hearing.

9.4.6. If the IEP team determines that the behavior was a manifestation of the student's disability, the team must either:

- a. conduct a functional behavioral assessment (FBA) unless the LEA had conducted a FBA before the behavior that resulted in a change of placement occurred, and implement a behavioral intervention plan (BIP); or
- b. if a BIP had been developed, review the BIP, and modify it, as necessary, to address the behavior.

In addition, the IEP Team should complete the Functional Behavioral Assessment worksheet, the Behavior Plan Worksheet, and all relevant sections of the IEP, as appropriate. The IEP Team may also want to consider if the student needs a reevaluation. Except as provided in section 9.4.7., **the school may not** impose disciplinary action and must return the student to the placement from which the student was removed, unless the IEP team agree to a disciplinary change of placement.

9.4.7. Special Circumstances

The charter school may discuss removal of a student to an interim alternative educational setting for not more than 45 school days without regard to whether the behavior is determined to be a manifestation of the student's disability, in cases where a student:

- a. carried a weapon to school or to a school function under the jurisdiction of the charter school; or
 - The term weapon means a weapon, device, instrument, material, or substance, animate or inanimate, that is used for, or is readily capable of, causing death or serious bodily injury, except that such term does not include a pocket knife with a blade of less than 2½ inches in length.
- b. knowingly possessed or used illegal drugs or sold or solicited the sale of a controlled substance while at school or at a school function under the jurisdiction of the charter school; or
 - An illegal drug means a controlled substance, but does not include a substance that the student legally possesses or uses under the supervision of a licensed health-care professional, or that is legally possessed or used under federal law.
- c. had inflicted serious bodily injury upon another person while at school or at a school function under the jurisdiction of the charter school.
 - Serious bodily injury is an injury involving <u>substantial</u> risk of death, extreme physical pain, protracted and obvious disfigurement, or protracted loss or impairment of function of a bodily member, organ or mental faculty.

For questions regarding special circumstances, contact the charter school Executive Director for assistance.

9.5 REQUESTS FOR A HEARING

9.5.1. A parent may request a due process hearing when they disagree with any decision regarding disciplinary placement or the manifestation determination.

9.5.2. Following a request from the charter school, the LEA may request a due process hearing when they believe that maintaining the current placement of the student is substantially likely to injure the student or others.

9.5.3. The hearing officer may order a disciplinary change of placement which may include:

- a. returning the student with a disability to the placement from which they were removed; or
- b. ordering a change in placement to an interim alternative educational setting for no more than 45 school days if the hearing officer determines that maintaining the current placement of the student is substantially likely to result in injury to the child or others.

9.5.4. The Nevada Department of Education (NV DOE) who is the State Education Agency (SEA) is required to arrange for an expedited hearing that must occur within 20 school days from the date that the request is made. The hearing officer must render a decision within ten school days after the hearing.

9.5.5. Stay Put Requirements

The student is to remain in the educational setting pending the decision of the hearing officer or until the time period of the disciplinary infraction ends.

9.6 PROTECTIONS FOR STUDENTS WHO ARE NOT YET ELIGIBLE FOR SPECIAL EDUCATION AND RELATED SERVICES

9.6.1. In some circumstances, a student who has not yet been determined to be eligible as a student with a disability

may be entitled to procedural protections. If there was a suspicion of a disability prior to the behavior infraction and recommendation of an alternative placement, discipline must cease and an expedited evaluation must occur unless the 388122.1

infraction involved weapons, drugs or serious bodily harm. The LEA is deemed to have knowledge that a student is a student with a disability if, before the behavior that precipitated the disciplinary action occurred:

- a. the parent of the student had expressed concern in writing to supervisory or administrative personnel of the appropriate educational agency, or a teacher of the student, that the student is in need of special education and related services;
- b. the parent of the student has requested an evaluation of the student; the teacher of the student, or other personnel of the LEA, has expressed specific concerns about a pattern of behavior demonstrated by the child, directly to the Executive Director of the school.

9.6.2. Exception: The LEA is deemed not to have knowledge that a student is a student with a disability if the parent of the student has not allowed an evaluation, has refused or revoked services, or the student has been evaluated, and it was determined that the student was not a student with a disability.

9.7 REFERRAL TO LAW ENFORCEMENT AUTHORITIES

The protections described in this Chapter do not prevent school personnel from reporting a crime committed by a student with a disability to appropriate authorities. Similarly, these protections do not prevent state law enforcement and judicial authorities from exercising their responsibilities in applying federal or state law to crimes committed by a student with a disability. If school personnel report a crime committed by a student with a disability to appropriate authorities, they must ensure that copies of the student's special education and disciplinary records are transmitted for consideration by those authorities to whom the agency reports the crime. The student's records may be transmitted only to the extent such transmission is permitted by the Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act.

9.8 DISCIPLINARY INFORMATION IN STUDENT RECORDS

9.8.1. If a student has been or is being subjected to any disciplinary action, the school may include information about such previous or current disciplinary actions in the student's records to the same extent such information is included in the records of students without disabilities.

The information may include:

- a. a description of the student's behavior that required disciplinary action;
- b. a description of the disciplinary action taken; and
- c. any other information that is relevant to the safety of the student and other individuals involved with the student.

9.8.2. The school also may transmit the disciplinary information in the records of students with disabilities to the same extent that type of information is transmitted in the records of nondisabled students. If the student transfers to another school, the student's current IEP and any information of disciplinary action as described above must be transmitted with their records.



IDEA Disciplinary Procedures for Students with Disabilities





CHAPTER 10 STUDENT RECORDS AND CONFIDENTIALITY

INTRODUCTION

The charter school is required to follow certain procedures for collecting, maintaining, disclosing, and destroying educational records relating to a student with a disability. Education records include records covered under Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act (FERPA). A record includes printed or handwritten documents, but also includes information recorded in any other way, including computer media, videotape, audiotape, film, microfilm, and microfiche.

This chapter discusses student records and confidentiality requirements:

- 10.1 Education records defined
- 10.2 Maintenance of records
- 10.3 Access to records
- 10.4 Copying records
- 10.5 Requests for records
- 10.6 Destruction of records
- 10.7 Amendment of records at parents' request
- 10.8 Annual notice of parental rights

10.1.1. Education records include records that are:

- a. directly related to a student; and
- b. maintained by the charter school.

10.1.2. The term does not include:

- a. records that are kept in the sole possession of the maker of the record, and are not accessible or revealed to any other person;
- b. records of the charter school security;
- c. personnel records;
- d. records that are created or received after a student that is no longer enrolled in the charter school; or
- e. documents under development, but are not yet completed (Multidisciplinary (MDT) reports).

10.1.3. Some of the protections for student records relate to information that is personally identifiable to the student. Information is personally identifiable if it includes:

- a. the name of the student, the student's parent, or other family member;
- b. the student's address;
- c. a personal identifier, such as the student's social security number or student number; or
- d. a list of the student's personal characteristics or other information that would make it possible to identify the student with reasonable certainty.

10.1.4. Although this Chapter refers to the rights of the parent, these rights will transfer from the parent to the student when the student reaches age 18. If the general rights of the parent under IDEA are transferred to the student at age 18, as described in the Procedural Safeguards Chapter 2.0, the parent's rights regarding education records will transfer to the student. However, the school is required to provide the parent and the student notice required under the procedural safeguards requirements of IDEA, as described in the Procedural Safeguards Chapter 2.0.

10.2 MAINTENANCE OF RECORDS

The charter school is required to protect the confidentiality of personally identifiable information regarding a student. The charter school's Special Education Department and its Executive Director are the designated school officials responsible for ensuring the confidentiality of any personally identifiable information.

10.2.1. The Executive Director shall:

- a. designate a confidentiality official to serve as a records custodian for each school;
- b. ensure that all school staff that collect or use a student's personally identifiable information are trained in confidentiality requirements;
- c. maintain the records in a secure and locked location; and
- d. ensure that a current list of the names and positions of those the charter school employees who have access to the records are maintained; and
 - posted in plain view and in close proximity to the confidential records; and
 - ensures that the person(s) who access each student education record signs the Status Record.

10.3 ACCESS TO RECORDS

10.3.1. General Right of Access

School personnel must permit the parent to inspect and review any education records relating to their child that the charter school collects, maintains, or uses under IDEA.

- a. As part of the process of allowing access to education records, the Executive Director is responsible for verifying that the person requesting access has authority to do so. For assistance in determining whether a parent has authority to access a student's education records, contact the charter school Site Administration.
- b. For procedures related to copying records refer to section 10.4.
- c. the charter school regulations require that the Executive Director must comply with a request to access or review records:
 - no more than 10 days after receipt of the request to review the records; or
 - before any meeting regarding an IEP, hearing, or resolution session.
- d. the charter school personnel must be present to interpret records being reviewed and must follow the record of access procedures as described in 10.3.2. below.

10.3.2. Record of Access

The charter school is required to keep a Status Record of parties obtaining access to confidential education records collected, maintained, or used under IDEA. The record must include the:

- a. first and last name and title of the party accessing the record;
- b. date access was given; and
- c. purpose for which the party is accessing the record.

10.3.3. Parent Right to Access

- a. Parents' right to inspect and review education records includes the right to:
 - a response from the school for a reasonable request for explanations and interpretations of the records;
 - request copies of the records containing the information; and
 - have a representative of the parent inspect and review the records.
- b. In order to provide meaningful explanations of records for a parent who may be unable to read due to blindness, inability to read English, distance, or other reasons, the Executive Director must take steps to provide an interpreter, an oral explanation, Braille versions of documents, or an opportunity to review the documents over the telephone, as appropriate. In addition, copies of certain documents may be provided to a parent, as described in section 10.4.1.
- c. If any education record includes information on more than one student, the parent has the right to inspect and review only the information relating to their own child, or to be informed of that specific information. School personnel should ensure that they block out or omit information about other students on copies of education records or take other measures to avoid disclosure to unauthorized persons.

- d. The school is required to provide the parent, on request, a list of:
 - the types and locations of education records collected, maintained, or used by the school; and
 - the charter school employees with authority to access student's personally identifiable information.

e. The school shall:

- inform the parent when personally identifiable information is no longer needed to provide educational services to the student;
- maintain a permanent record of the student's name, address, telephone number, grades, attendance, classes attended, grades completed and the year they were completed; and
 - not disclose personally identifiable information except as authorized by law.
- f. rights of access extend to student teachers and related service interns who have a legitimate educational interest in accessing educational records.
- g. Specific requirements apply to maintenance and disclosure of disciplinary information included in a student's records. These requirements are discussed in the Discipline Chapter 9.0.

10.4 COPYING RECORDS

10.4.1. If a parent requests a copy of an education record:

- a. the charter school personnel shall comply with the request within a reasonable period, but not more than 45 calendar days after receipt of the request.
- b. The school is allowed to charge a fee for copying, but may not charge a fee for searching or retrieving information. The fee may be waived if charging the fee would effectively prevent the parent from exercising their right to inspect and review the documents. The fee schedule must be published in the school/parent/student handbook.

10.5 REQUEST FOR RECORDS

10.5.1. Written parental consent must be obtained before personally identifiable information in the student's records is disclosed to anyone other than officials of the charter school collecting or using the information under IDEA.

10.5.2. FERPA prevents school personnel from disclosing personally identifiable information in a student's education record, except if the parent or eligible student provides the signed Authorization for Release of Confidential Information consent form.

10.5.3. The written consent must:

- a. specify the records that may be disclosed;
- b. state the purpose of the disclosure; and
- c. identify the party to whom the disclosure may be made.

10.5.4. Prior written consent is not required when providing education records to:

- a. school officials with a legitimate educational interest;
- b. officials of another school, school system, or institution of postsecondary education where the student seeks or intends to enroll, or where the student is already enrolled so long as the disclosure is for purposes related to the student's enrollment or transfer;
- c. specified officials for audit or evaluation purposes;
- d. appropriate parties in connection with financial aid to a student;
- e. organizations conducting certain studies for or on behalf of the school;
- f. accrediting organizations;
- g. comply with a judicial order or lawfully issued subpoena; or
- h. state and local authorities, within a juvenile justice system, pursuant to specific State law.

However, the school must make a reasonable attempt to notify the parent, unless the disclosure was initiated by the 151388122.1

parent or eligible student, or unless the school's annual FERPA notification includes a provision that education records will be forwarded upon request to other institutions where the student seeks admission or intends to enroll or is already enrolled. The parent is entitled to a copy of the record that was disclosed and has the right to a hearing.

10.5.5. If a parent refuses to provide consent to disclose a student's personally identifiable information, the charter school personnel should contact the charter school Site Administration.

10.6 DESTRUCTION OF RECORDS

10.6.1. If the parent requests that personally identifiable information in the records be destroyed, the parent should contact the charter school Executive Director. Destruction means either physical destruction or removal of personal identifiable information. However, the charter school may maintain (without a time limitation) a permanent record of the student's name, address, telephone number, grades, attendance record, classes attended, grade level completed, and year completed.

10.6.2. The charter school's policy is to destroy a student's records six (6) calendar years <u>after</u> he/she graduates or would normally have graduated from high school.

10.7 AMENDMENT OF RECORDS AT PARENT'S REQUEST

10.7.1. Request for Amendment

- a. The parent may request the school to amend information in their child's education records if the parent believes that the information:
 - is inaccurate;
 - is misleading; or
 - violates the student's privacy rights or other rights.
- b. The parent must submit the request in writing to the Executive Director to explain which information is being challenged and the reasons for their objection to the information.
- c. Within ten school days after receiving such a request, the Executive Director must inform the parent in writing of the determination, the reasons for the decision, and the right to appeal.

10.7.2. Appeal

The parent has the right to appeal the determination to the Executive Director or school designee within ten school days after receipt of the Executive Director's letter. The Executive Director or designee shall hold a hearing with the parent within fifteen working days of receipt of the appeal.

10.7.3. Hearing

Upon a parent's request, the school is required to provide an opportunity for a hearing to challenge information in the student's education records to ensure that it is not inaccurate, misleading, or otherwise in violation of the privacy or other rights of the student. The parent's request for a hearing should be forwarded to the Executive Director ordesignee.

- a. Requirements:
 - the hearing must be scheduled within fifteen working days after receipt of request;
 - reasonable notice must be provided to the parent of the date, time, and place of the hearing;
 - the hearing must provide the parent a full and fair opportunity to present relevant evidence, and the parent may be assisted by an attorney or other individual at the parent's expense;
 - within five working days after conclusion of the hearing, the Executive Director or designee must inform the parent of their decision in writing; and
 - the parent shall be notified of the decision by certified mail.
- b. If, as a result of the hearing, it is determined that the information is inaccurate, misleading, or otherwise in violation of the privacy or other rights of the student, the charter school personnel must amend the information

- c. accordingly. The charter school personnel are responsible for informing the parent in writing that the information has been amended.
- d. If, as a result of the hearing, it is determined that the information is not inaccurate, misleading, or otherwise in violation of the privacy or other rights of the student, the Executive Director or designee must inform the parent of their right to place in the student's school records a statement commenting on the disputed information or setting forth any reasons for disagreeing with the information. Any such explanation that is placed in the student's records must be maintained by the charter school as part of the student's records. If the student's records or the contested portion is disclosed by the charter school to any party, the explanation must also be disclosed to the party.

10.8 ANNUAL NOTICE OF PARENTAL RIGHTS

10.8.1. The charter school is required to notify parents annually of their right to:

- a. inspect and review the student's education records;
- b. seek amendment of the student's education records that the parent believe are inaccurate, misleading, or that violate the student's privacy rights;
- c. disclosure of personally identifiable information unless an exception applies; and exception applies; and
- d. file an administrative complaint regarding alleged noncompliance with records requirements.

10.8.2. The charter school is required to provide annual notice about these rights in a manner that effectively notifies parents who are disabled, or who have a primary or home language other than English.

APPENDIX A

Caseload and Class Sizes Based on NAC 388.150

Caseload and Class Sizes Based on NAC 388.150

School-age students in programs for mild to moderate disabilities, receiving instruction from a generalist and who receive special education services through a consultative method, resources method, or any combination of methods of instruction:

	10%			Class Size
Disability Category	Cases	Expansion	Class Size	w/ Aide
Specific Learning Disability	22	24	12	16
Serious Emotional Disturbance	22	24	12	16
Mild Intellectual Disability	22	24	12	16

School-age students in programs for moderate to severe disabilities, receiving

instruction from a specialist and who receive special education services primarily

in a self-contained classroom:

	10%			Class Size
Disability Category	Cases	Expansion	Class Size	w/ Aide
Specific Learning Disability	20	22	12	16
Serious Emotional Disturbance	15	17	6	10
Moderate Intellectual Disability	20	22	10	14
Severe to Profound Intellectual Disability	12	13	6	8

All other school-age students who are placed in specialized programs and who receive instruction from a specialist:

	10%			Class Size
Disability Category	Cases	Expansion	Class Size	w/ Aide
Hearing Impairments	20	22	6	10
Multiple Impairments	15	17	6	10
Deaf-blindness	4	4	4	5
Orthopedic Impairments & Health Impairments	20	22	6	10
Orthopedic Impairments & Health Impairments (Home or Hospital)	10	11		19
Orthopedic Impairments & Health Impairments (Teleteaching)	15	17	15	
Speech Language Impairment (Therapy Services)	50	55		
Speech Language Impairment (Self-Contained Classroom)	12	13	8	12
Visual Impairments	16	18	6	10
Traumatic Brain Injury	15	17	8	10
Autism	12	13	6	8
Students under age 6 w/ Disability in early childhood specialized programs	**		Ŭ	8
Gifted and Talented	65	72	20	-
	60	/2	20	24

Students under age 6 in early childhood nonspecialized programs who receive special education services in a center-based classroom, integrated setting, or through a consultative method of instruction:

				Class Size
Disability Category	Cases		Class Size	w/ Aide
Children Under 6 w/ Disability	22	24	12	14

Notes and Exceptions:

*In the case of a heterogeneous program, the maximum numbers of cases per teacher and the maximum size of the class is to be determined according to the area of disability represented by the majority of the pupils in the program.

**Maximum numbers of cases per teacher in a unit may be increased by <u>10%</u>, or at least one pupil, without NDE approval.

- ***Maximum number of cases per teacher in each unit for a specific disability must not exceed the number prescribed for the disability represented by the majority of pupils, even if some or all of the pupils in the unit attend classes in a regular educational environment and the special education teacher only provides collaborative or consultative services regarding such pupils.
- ****Exceptions to the maximum enrollments prescribed (caseloads only) may be made with the written approval of the NDE. Requests for exceptions must be submitted to the NDE within 30 days after the limit is exceeded.

NDE has no statutory authority to authorize the increase of class size

APPENDIX B

Request to Exceed Maximum Caseloads

Request to Exceed Maximum Caseloads

NAC requires that the request should be made to the NDE within 30 days after a caseload maximum is exceeded.

When your district identifies that it has exceeded maximum caseload, please submit a letter (on district letterhead) to NDE to include the following:

- Explanation of why the need exists
- Explanation of the efforts that will be undertaken to reduce the caseload to come within the maximum limits, and a timeline by which they will do so
- Include everything the district is doing to recruit and train

It is recommended that you request an approval to exceed the maximum caseloads for a 6-month period. If you have not had complete success by that time, you can request another exception to extend. This action will establish that the district is working diligently to meet the requirements.

APPENDIX C

AB 330 and AB 285 Changes to Student Discipline Offences and Sanctions

AB 330 and AB 285 Changes to Student Discipline Offences and Sanctions

The Nevada Department of Education continues to collaborate with educators and experts in the field to establish common language to align Standardized Definitions for Student Discipline Offences and Sanctions, which inform public reporting. The ultimate goal is collecting, reporting, and understanding student discipline data to improve school safety and climate.

Statutory Requirements The policy changes as prescribed by AB 330 and AB 285 can be understood as a set of *Student-level Changes* and *System-level Changes*, summarized as follows:

Student-level Changes:

- 1. Changes to discipline laws for all students, including guidance on age and behavior.
- 2. Changes to discipline laws for students receiving special education services under an Individualized Education Program (IEP).

System-level Changes:

- 1. Shift to include progressive discipline and restorative justice practices within state and district discipline plans.
- 2. Changes to data collection and reporting regarding student discipline.
- 3. Changes to the appeals process.

The following sections provide further detail on the impact of new legislation.

Student-level Changes

1) Changes to discipline laws for all students.

General Guidance on Age and Behavior

• Students who are less than 6 years old may only be suspended with the review and approval of the district superintendent or administrative head of a charter school or university school for profoundly gifted pupils or their designee (NRS 392.466).

• Students who are less than 8 years old may not be expelled or permanently expelled (NRS 392.466).

• In extraordinary circumstances, a school may request an exception to the prohibition against expelling or permanently expelling any student under 11 years of age from the board of trustees of the school district or the governing body of the charter school or university school (NRS 392.467).

• If any student is suspended for one semester or expelled, the school district—alone or through a partnership with another school district—must offer an in-person program of alternative education that allows each student to receive educational services in the least restrictive environment (<u>NRS 392.466</u>).

•If, in the judgment of the principal, there is a reasonable expectation that a student poses a threat to employees or other students, the principal may extend the period for which a student is removed from the classroom or school with the written authorization from the district superintendent or the administrative head of the charter school or university school for the profoundly gifted (<u>NRS 392.4646</u>).

Progressive Discipline Plan Based on Restorative Justice (Individualized Student Plan)

A progressive discipline plan based on restorative justice must include:

- Positive behavioral interventions and support.
- •A plan for behavioral intervention.
- •A referral to a team of student support.
- •A referral to an individualized education program (IEP)team to determine:
 - Whether an IEP is needed for the pupil; or
 - If there is an existing IEP, whether it has been appropriately implemented and whether any adjustments should be made.
- •A referral to appropriate community-based services.
- •A conference with the principal of the school or their designee and any other appropriate personnel.
- •A determination of the need fora referral to a school social worker; and
- •For a pupil who was expelled, a plan for reinstatement and guidelines for the provision of notice to a pupil to initiate their reinstatement.

Progressive discipline plans based on restorative justice must be provided for students in the following scenarios:

•For any student who sells/distributes any controlled substance or commits battery against an employee of a school with or without intent to cause bodily injury to the employee, a school must provide the student and parent/legal guardian with a progressive discipline plan based on restorative justice (<u>NRS 392.466</u>).

•For any student who has received at least five cumulative days of suspension during a single school year OR is suspended fora period of at least three days, a school must provide a progressive discipline plan based on restorative justice within two days after removing the student (<u>NRS 392.472</u>).

•For any student being deemed a habitual disciplinary problem, a school should make a reasonable effort to complete a progressive discipline plan based on restorative justice to prevent the student from being deemed a habitual disciplinary problem (<u>NRS392.4655.5</u>).

The following sections review the required and allowed responses to specific disciplinary offenses.

Distribution of a Controlled Substance (NRS 392.466)

•Any student who sells or distributes any controlled substance on school grounds, a school bus, or at a school-sponsored activity, *may* be suspended, expelled, or permanently expelled, with the following guidelines based on age:

- If the student is less than 6 years old, the suspension *must* be reviewed and approved by the district superintendent or administrative head of a charter school or university school for profoundly gifted pupils or his/her designee. The student *may not* be expelled or permanently expelled. o If the student is less than 11 years old, the student *may* be suspended. The student *may not* be expelled or permanently expelled.
- o If the student is aged 11 years or older, the student *may* be suspended, expelled, or permanently expelled.
- The student and their parents/legal guardian(s) *must* meet with the school.
- The school *must* provide a progressive discipline plan based on restorative justice to the parent or legal guardian of the student.

• The principal of a public school may reduce the period of suspension or convert an expulsion to a suspension for a student who distributes a controlled substance on school grounds, a school bus, or at a school-sponsored activity if:

o The student is less than 11 years old.

o The student has not engaged in such proscribed conduct before; and

o After a thorough review of the facts and circumstances, the principal determines that the pupil did not know that the substance being distributed was a controlled substance.

Battery of a School Employee (NRS 392.466)

• Any student who commits battery against an employee of the school while on school grounds, a school bus, or at a school-sponsored activity, *may* be suspended, expelled, or permanently expelled, with the following guidelines based on age: o If the student is less than 6 years old, the suspension *must* be reviewed and approved by the district superintendent or administrative head of a charter school or university school for profoundly gifted pupils or his/her designee. The student *may not* be expelled or permanently expelled.

o If the student is less than 8 years old, the student *may* be suspended. The student *may not* be expelled or permanently expelled.

o If the student is aged 8 years or older, the student *may* be suspended, expelled, or permanently expelled.

- The student and their parents/legal guardian(s) *must* meet with the school.
- The school *must* provide a progressive discipline plan based on restorative justice to the parent or legal guardian of the student.
- "Battery" is defined in Appendix A.

Battery of a School Employee with Intent to Result in Bodily Injury (NRS 392.466)

• Any student who commits battery with the intent to cause bodily injury against an employee of the school while on school grounds, a school bus, or at a school-sponsored activity, *must* be suspended, expelled, or permanently expelled, with the following guidelines based on age: o If the student is less than 6 years old, the student *may* be suspended, and the suspension *must* be reviewed and approved by the superintendent or administrative head of a charter school or university school for profoundly gifted pupils or his/her designee. The student *may not* be expelled or permanently expelled.

o If the student is less than 8 years old, the student *must* be suspended. The student *may not* be expelled or permanently expelled.

o If the student is aged 8 years or older, the student *must* be suspended, expelled, or permanently expelled.

• The student and their parents/legal guardian(s) *must* meet with the school.

• The school *must* provide a progressive discipline plan based on restorative justice to the parent or legal guardian of the student.

• The principal of a public school may, at their discretion, reduce or eliminate the period of suspension, convert an expulsion to a suspension, or otherwise reduce, eliminate, or alter a disciplinary action imposed upon a student who commits a battery which results in the bodily injury of an employee of the school.

• "Bodily injury" is defined as "Bodily injury which creates a substantial risk of death or which causes serious, permanent disfigurement or protracted loss or impairment of the function of any bodily member or organ; or prolonged physical pain.

Continuing Danger to People or Property/Ongoing Threat of Disrupting Academic Process (NRS 392.466)

• Any student who poses a continuing danger to people or property or is an ongoing threat of disrupting the academic process *may* be suspended, expelled, or permanently expelled, with the following guidelines based on age:

o If the student is less than 6 years old, the suspension *must* be reviewed and approved by the district superintendent or administrative head of a charter school or university school for profoundly gifted pupils or his/her designee. The student *may not* be expelled or permanently expelled.

o If the student is less than 11 years old, the student *may* be suspended. The student *may not* be expelled or permanently expelled.

o If the student is aged 11 years or older, the student *may* be suspended, expelled, or permanently expelled.

o The student *may* be immediately removed from school premises upon being provided with an explanation of the reasons for removal and pending proceedings, which must be conducted as soon as practicable after the removal.

Possession of a Dangerous Weapon Other than a Firearm (NRS 392.466)

• Any student who is found in possession of a dangerous weapon other than a firearm while on school grounds, a school bus, or at a school-sponsored activity, *may* be suspended, expelled, or permanently expelled, with the following guidelines based on age:

o If the student is less than 6 years old, the suspension *must* be reviewed and approved by the district superintendent



Special Education Policies and Procedures

SPECIAL EDUCATION POLICIES AND PROCEDURES IEP DOCUMENTATION

1. INTRODUCTION

This section has been developed by City of Las Vegas Strong Start Academy (CLV Strong Start) to provide each person who handles Individual Education Plans (IEPs) with well-defined guidelines/procedures regarding: (1) determining the student's goals for an IEP; (2) implementation of a student's IEP in accordance with State and Federal law; (3) properly documenting the implementation of a student's IEP; and, (4) how to use the form to show that an IEP is being documented and implemented.

The procedures in this section will: (1) ensure that all school personnel who are responsible for the implementation of an IEP are informed of their duties and the type of support they are to provide; (2) ensure that a student's IEP will be implemented starting on the first day of their attendance at school; and, (3) monitor the implementation of the required kind/type, amount and location of services in an IEP.

2. POLICIES

2.1 Training on Policies and Procedures

It is the policy at CLV STRONG START that all administrators, teachers, and other school personnel will be trained annually on these policies and procedures prior to the start of the school year. Any administrators, teachers, or other school personnel starting after the first day of school, will be trained on these policies and procedures prior to entering the classroom at CLV STRONG START. All administrators, teachers, and other school personnel will be required to sign this Manual each year after they receive training on the policies and procedures contained herein.

Information will be provided by the Director of Special Education to CLV STRONG START's Registrars and Special Education Teacher/Facilitator.

2.2 Determining a Student's Goals for an IEP

It is the policy at CLV STRONG START that an IEP must aim to enable a student to make progress. An IEP must be "reasonably calculated to enable a student to make progress appropriate in light of the student's circumstances." (*See*, Endrew v. Douglas County School Dist., 580 U.S. ____2017). The essential function of an IEP is to set out a plan for pursuing academic and functional advancement. CLV STRONG START believes that an IEP is not a form document and must be constructed after careful consideration of the student's present levels of achievement, disability, and potential for growth. Goals in a student's IEP will be made by the IEP team based on the progress the student has made and taking into consideration the student's circumstances.

2.3 Implementation of a Student's IEP in Accordance with State and Federal Law

All IEPs must be implemented in accordance with Nevada and Federal law, including the Individuals with Disabilities Education Act and Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973.

2.4 Properly Documenting the Implementation of a Student's IEP

All teachers, special education personnel, and any other employee who is responsible for the implementation of any IEP, are required to document each action taken towards the implementation of any IEP. This includes daily documentation by teachers, special education personnel, and any other employee responsible for the implementation of an IEP of what was done to implement that IEP during any given day. All teachers, special education personnel, and any other employee responsible for the implementation of an IEP will be required to use an electronic form in Infinite Campus or other appropriate electronic form.

2.5 Using the Documentation Form

Every student's teacher will complete an electronic IC Service Log or other electronic form for each student with an IEP for whom they provide service. This Service Log is to be filled out

daily. The Special Education Teacher/Facilitator will complete a compliance review on each student's electronic Service Log Folder monthly beginning in August.

3. PROCEDURES FOR COLLECTION OF NEWLY ENROLLED STUDENTS WITH DISABILITIES

These procedures will outline the procedures that administrators, teachers, special education facilitators, and all other personnel who are responsible for implementing IEPs must take regarding all aspects of implementing an IEP.

3.1 Obtaining IEPs Before the School Year

Each student's IEP must be obtained prior to the beginning of the school year, or the first day of enrollment. This will ensure that each student's IEP is implemented starting on the student's first day of school. Returning student's IEPs will already be in the possession of the school. During the registration process, parents of students that are enrolling in the school, have the option to inform the school whether their student has an IEP. If the parent selects Yes, the procedures outlined in 3.1.A must be followed. If the parent selects No, the procedures outlined in 3.1.B must be followed.

3.1.A School is Aware that an IEP Exists During Registration

If the parent makes the School aware of the existence of an IEP during the registration process by selecting Yes, they have the option of either emailing the IEP or providing the IEP to the School's registrar in person. CLV STRONG START will also request all special education records from the student's prior school. The following procedures will also apply to students with an IEP that transfer into the School after school has started.

3.1.A.i Uploaded IEP

- 1. Upon receipt of the student's IEP, the school registrar will print out each IEP that is emailed and place their initials and date in the upper right hand corner;
- 2. The school registrar will send the IEP to the school's Special Education Caseload Manager.
- 3. The school's Special Education Caseload Manager will review the IEP and place the student's information from the students' IEP onto the electronic caseload. If a student's IEP contains information that is nonroutine, notes will be made on the caseload, dated, initialized, and emailed to appropriate staff (e. g. student's name with health condition will be sent to school nurse).
- 4. IEPs will be collected in a Document Folder for each campus. Access to the folder will be given to Special Education Staff.
- 5. If the school's Special Education Caseload Manager has any questions they will contact the parent of the student;

- 6. The Special Education Teacher of Record (TOR) shall document that they have reviewed each student's IEP and status that the IEP was reviewed.
- 7. The Special Education Teacher shall create a six-tab Confidential Folder including the IEP and all special education documents following the correct placement of documents as specified on the Confidential Folder Tab document.
- 8. The TOR shall document that they have provided and reviewed each student's IEP with each of the student's teacher(s) prior to the first day of attendance at school.
- 9. Each teacher of each student with an IEP will sign a Receipt of the IEP document which states that they have received and been provided a review of the student's IEP. One "Receipt of the IEP" document per student is placed in the student's confidential folder and statused by TOR prior to the first day of attendance at school

3.1.A.ii IEP Dropped Off at the School During Registration Process prior to First Day of Attendance at School

- 1. If the IEP is dropped off at the school, the registrar shall, upon receipt of the IEP, place their initials and date in the upper right hand corner;
- 2. The school registrar will scan and email the IEP to the school's Caseload Manager;
- 3. The school's Special Education Caseload Manager will review the IEP and place the student's information from the student's IEP onto the electronic caseload. If a student's IEP contains information that is non-routine, notes will be made on the caseload, dated, initialized, and emailed to appropriate staff (e. g. student's name with health condition will be sent to school nurse).
- 4. If the school's Special Education Caseload Manager has any questions they will contact the parent of the student;
- 5. IEPs will be collected in a Document Folder. Access to the folder will be given to Special Education Staff.
- 6. The Special Education Teacher shall create a six-tab Confidential Folder including the IEP and all special education documents following the correct placement of documents as specified on the Confidential Folder Tab document.
- 7. The TOR shall document that they have provided and reviewed each student's IEP with each of the student's teacher(s) prior to the first day of attendance at school.
- 8. Each teacher of each student with an IEP will sign a Receipt of the IEP document which states that they have received and been provided a review of the student's IEP. One "Receipt of the IEP" document per student is placed in the student's confidential folder and is statused by the TOR prior to the first day of attendance at school.

3.1.A.iii Yes was Selected but No IEP is Provided During Registration Prior to the First Day of School.

During the registration process, if the parent selects Yes that their student has an IEP and does not provide the IEP to the school, the following procedures must be followed:

- 1. The school registrar will electronically request a Records Transfer on Infinite Campus. Requests will be made for the following transfers:
 - a. IEP Import Wizard (Locked)
 - b. Special Education Evaluation Wizard (Locked)
 - c. Special Education Documents Wizard (PDFs)
- 2. If within five (5) days of requesting records from the school, and the registrar still has not received a records transfer, the registrar shall send a letter via certified mail, return receipt requested, to the student's previous school requesting the IEP be sent to the school within two (2) weeks;
- 3. If the school does not have the IEP within two (2) weeks of the student's first day of attendance at school, the school principal shall contact the student's previous school either by email or by phone and request the IEP. The principal is responsible for documenting this step.

3.1.A.iv After First Day of School, Yes was Selected but No IEP is Provided.

- The school registrar will electronically request a Records Transfer on Infinite Campus. Requests will be made for the following transfers:
 d. IEP Import Wizard (Locked)
 - e. Special Education Evaluation Wizard (Locked)
 - f. Special Education Documents Wizard (PDFs)
- 2. The Special Education Teacher/Facilitator will call and email the parent and previous school with a request for special education documents so special education services can be provided, and status the call on Infinite Campus electronic Contact Log.
- 3. If within five (5) days of the phone call and email to the previous school's principal, the registrar still has not received the IEP, the registrar shall send a letter via certified mail, return receipt requested, to the student's previous school requesting the IEP be sent to the new school within two (2) weeks;
- 4. If the school does not have the IEP within two (2) weeks of the student's enrollment, the school principal shall call the parent to discuss whether or not the student received special education services and contact the

student's previous school either by email or by phone to request the IEP. The principal is responsible for documenting this step.

3.1.B The School is Not Aware of the Existence of an IEP

The school may not always be aware that a student has an IEP. The school will follow up with each newly registered student to ensure that an IEP does not exist.

- 1. Upon enrollment, School registrar will send an automatic push email to all parents upon enrollment welcoming the students to charter school. The email will specifically ask that if their student is on an IEP or 504 plan to turn that documentation into the school. The email will include the following instruction:
 - a. PLEASE DO NOT EMAIL YOUR CHILD'S IEP OR 504 PLAN. IEP AND 504 PLANS SHOULD ONLY BE SUBMITTED DIRECTLY TO THE SCHOOL.

3.1.C The School is Aware of an IEP But it Has Expired

If the school has received an IEP that has expired, the following procedures will be followed:

- 1. The school's Special Education Caseload Manager will contact the parent to find out whether a current IEP exists;
- 2. If a current IEP exists, the Special Education Caseload Manager will attempt to obtain the current IEP;
- 3. The registrar will do a records request from the student's prior school at least two (2) weeks prior to the start of school;
- 4. The IEP Team will review the IEP for services;
- 5. If there is not a current IEP but there is current eligibility, the school will complete a current Annual IEP within the first two weeks of attendance at school.
- 6. If the eligibility and IEP have expired dates, the school will follow the SPCSA's guidelines for an Interim IEP found in section 7.5.4 of the Special Education Guidance Manual. The School Psychologist will also meet with parent and have a Consent for a Reevaluation signed to complete a Reevaluation for Eligibility.

3.2 School Personnel Are Informed of Their Duties and the Type of Support That is Needed

The following procedures will ensure that all school personnel who are responsible for the implementation of the IEP are informed of their duties. This procedure will also ensure that teachers and school personnel are implementing the IEP on the first day of attendance at school.

- 1. At least one (1) week prior to the start of school, the Teacher/Facilitator will set up meetings with each IEP student's teachers and all other school personnel who will be implementing the IEP to review the IEP.
 - a. This will include going over the student's goals, what that looks like, the type of support they are to provide, and informing the teachers of how they can implement the IEP each day.
 - b. At the meeting each attendee will receive a hard copy of the IEP and/or have access to the IEP electronically.
- 2. Prior to the start of school all teachers and school personnel who will be implementing the IEP will sign "Receipt of IEP" stating that they have reviewed the IEP and understand their responsibilities and duties in implementing the IEP. The Receipt of IEP will be placed in student's Confidential Folder.
- 3. The first week of school, the Special Education Teacher/Facilitator will ensure that each teacher is in compliance and aware of their responsibilities and duties in implementing the IEP. Special Education Teacher/Facilitator will status in the Infinite Campus Contact Log.
- 4. The first week of each month, the school's teacher/facilitator will ensure that each teacher is in compliance and aware of their responsibilities and duties in implementing the IEP. Special Education Teacher/Facilitator will status in the Infinite Campus Contact Log.
- 5. If a teacher or other school personnel who are responsible for implementing an IEP is absent from school, the Special Education Teacher/Facilitator will ensure that IEP services continue by meeting with the substitute to review services. Special Education Teacher/Facilitator will status in the Infinite Campus Contact Log.
 - a. All special education teachers will maintain a substitute binder with information pertinent to providing services to students with IEPs, including but not limited to lesson plans, roster, accommodations/modifications needed for students with IEPs to access curriculum, frequency and duration of services.
 - b. The special education teachers will also be developing daily lesson plans specific to their student's goals and objectives.
- 6. Upon hiring of new Special Education Teachers and Related Service Personnel, the Special Education Teacher/Facilitator will meet with new staff and review Policies and Procedures in Special Education at Charter Schools.
- 7. Upon completion of Initial, Reevaluation, and Annual IEPs, TOR will review IEP with school staff, have staff sign Receipt of IEP form, and place the form in the Confidential Folder.

3.3 Documentation of IEP Implementation

In order to ensure that an IEP is being implemented in a compliant manner, Strong Start has adopted the following monitoring procedure. This procedure will require extensive documentation. The Special Education Teacher will be responsible for following a charter designed schedule or the Special Education Instructional Month-to-Month Guide. Upon commencement of IEP implementation, designated special education staff (Teacher of Record, related service providers, staff as assigned), will document the delivery of IEP services as agreed upon within the IEP. IEP service documentation must include the requirements of NAC §388.215 with regard to the establishment of a system of records for the purpose of verifying that each student identified as a student with a disability is receiving special education and related services in accordance with the student's IEP. A verifiable system of records must document the implementation of the required kind/type, amount, location, and frequency of the special educations or supports for each student with a disability. As such, the form of documentation must also identify the service; the date of the service; location; duration; and the name and, preferably, the signature of the service provider who authenticates the integrity of the documentation. An electronic service provider signature is considered an acceptable format of service provider verification and authentication.

- 1. <u>A verifiable System of Records:</u> Charter Schools will establish and maintain a comprehensive system of records to document the implementation of the special education, related services, supplementary aids and services, and/or the modifications or supports for each student with disability enrolled in a SPCSA sponsored Charter School. This verifiable system of records must include:
 - a. the date the IEP service is provided;
 - b. the kind/type of IEP service provided;
 - c. the amount/duration of IEP service provided;
 - d. the location where IEP service is provided;
 - e. the name and, the electronic, or preferably wet signatures of the IEP service provider who authenticates the integrity of the documentation;
- 2. <u>Documentation Requirements:</u> The Charter School documentation of IEP implementation will be detailed and maintained in a manner that allows for easy verification and audit. Documentation will accurately reflect the services provided to each student with a disability per their IEP.
 - a. Electronic methods of documentation as determined by charter campus will include all of the above requirements.
 - b. Charter campus will determine a regular schedule of printing out documentation service logs to place in confidential folder at least twice a year at end of semester or as determined by charter.
 - c. Electronic records will be available on demand if requested by administration, parents, and or audits.
- 3. <u>Documentation Procedures:</u> Each teacher and school personnel that are implementing an IEP will be responsible for completing the IEP Documentation Service Log daily for each IEP student;
 - a. Special education teachers will complete the Documentation Service Log for each student with an IEP for services provided on a daily basis.
 - b. Instructional Aide will complete a Documentation Service Log daily for the students for whom they provide services.
 - c. Related Service Staff will complete a Documentation Service Log for services provided.
 - d. General Education Teachers will complete Accommodation Logs for accommodations provided.
 - e. Special Education Teacher/Facilitator will complete a compliance review on each student's Documentation Service Logs monthly beginning in August.

- f. If the Special Education Teacher/Facilitator determines that staff are not consistently completing Documentation Service Logs or properly implementing the IEP, the Special Education Teacher/Facilitator shall within one (1) school day meet with the teacher or other school personnel and provide corrective training.
- g. The teacher will sign a form stating that the staff received corrective training.
- Within one (1) school day after reviewing each documentation form, the Special Education Teacher/Facilitator will share access to each student's IEP Documentation Service Logs with the schools' administration. Administration will review Electronic Service Logs form and status on Infinite Campus.

contact log.

3.4 Monitoring the Implementation of the IEP

In order to ensure that an IEP is being implemented in the correct manner, CLV STRONG START has adopted the following monitoring procedure. This procedure will require extensive doill be responsible for following the Special Education Teacher/Facilitator Month- to-Month Guide.

- 1. Each teacher and school personnel that are implementing an IEP will be responsible for completing the Electronic Service Form daily for each IEP student;
- 2. Every student's teacher will complete the Service Log for each student with an IEP for whom they provide service. This Service Log is to be filled out daily.
- 3. Bimonthly on the 2nd and 4th Friday by the end of the school day, the Special Education Teacher/Facilitator will complete a compliance review on each student's Service Log Folder monthly beginning in August.
- 4. If the Special Education Teacher/Facilitator determines that a teacher or other school personnel are not properly implementing the IEP, the Special Education Teacher/Facilitator shall within one (1) school day meet with the teacher or other school personnel and provide corrective training.
- 5. The teacher or other school personnel will sign a form stating that they received corrective training.
 - Within one (1) school day after reviewing each documentation form, the Special Education Teacher/Facilitator will share access to each student's Service Logs with the school assistant principal;
- 6. The administration will review Electronic Service Logs form and status on Infinite Campus contact log.

3.5 A Corrective Action Plan for Teachers Under Corrective Procedures

- 1. If a teacher or other school personnel refuse to attend corrective training, they will be subject to disciplinary action in accordance with Nevada law and the employee handbook.
- 2. Teachers or other school personnel who have received Corrective Procedure Trainings, will have their student's Service Logs reviewed weekly by the Special Education Teacher/Facilitator instead of Bimonthly for one month. After four weeks of correct implementation and documentation, the Special Education teacher or other school personnel will meet with the Special Education Teacher/Facilitator

and review the implementation improvement.

- 3. If the Special Education Teacher or other school personnel has improved their documentation, the Special Education Teacher/Facilitator can return to Bi-monthly review of paperwork.
- 4. If a teacher or other school personnel fails to fill out and submit the Service Logs, they will be subject to disciplinary action in accordance with Nevada law and the employee handbook.
- 4.0 Multi-Disciplinary Team (MDT) and Individualized Educational Program meetings (IEP)

Required Team Members have to attend MDT and IEP meetings for the duration of the meeting. Administrators will provide supervision of teacher's classrooms if MDT/IEP meetings occur at the same time as teacher attendance at meetings. See the Special Education Manual for Young Women's Leadership Academy of Nevada.

BY SIGNING BELOW, I ACKNOWLEDGE THAT I HAVE RECEIVED TRAINING ON THE SPECIAL EDUCATION POLICIES AND PROCEDURES IEP DOCUMENTATION MANUAL, AND I AGREE TO ABIDE BY THE POLICIES AND PROCEDURES IN THIS MANUAL.

Print Full Name

Signature

Date

[RETAIN IN EMPLOYEE PERSONNEL FILE]